Descendants of Thomas Healy and Mary O'Boyle

First Generation

1. Thomas Healy was born about 1790 in County Mayo, Ireland¹ and died about 1864 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland¹ about age 74.

General Notes: Thomas Healy was born and died in County Mayo, Ireland. According to the family history written by his grandson, Patrick Healy in 1936, Thomas was born in 1790 and died in Derryfadda in 1864 of old age. According to Patrick, Thomas was well educated and could speak and write Latin, Greek, English and Gaelic. He married Mary O'Boyle and they settled in Collarua, south of Crossmolina in the townland of Derryfadda. She died of typhoid fever in 1845. All of their children but one, Mary, left Ireland to settle in America. We have not been able to verify any of this information and know nothing of Mary O'Boyle's family.

Noted events in his life were:

- Church Affiliation: Roman Catholic.
- Occupation: Farmer.
- Residence: Collarua, County Mayo, Ireland.

Thomas married **Mary O'Boyle** about 1820.¹ Mary was born in 1795 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland¹ and died in 1845 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland¹ at age 50.

General Notes: On death record of son Hugh Healy, name of mother is given as Ann Healy, born Ireland.

Noted events in her life were:

• Death Fact: died of typhoid.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 2 M i. **Hugh Michael Healy**² was born 1 Sep 1821 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{3,4,5} died 13 Jun 1897 in Elysian, Le Sueur, Minnesota^{3,6,7,8} at age 75, and was buried in losco, Waseca, Minnesota.^{9,10}
- + <u>3</u> M ii. Patrick M. Healy¹¹ was born in Mar 1826 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{12,13,14} died 20 Jun 1906 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota ^{15,16} at age 80, and was buried 22 Jun 1906 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. ^{11,17}
- + 4 F iii. **Mary Healy** was born about 1830 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland and died about 1931 in County Mayo, Ireland about age 101.
- + 5 M iv. James S. Healy was born 12 Mar 1831 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{6,18,19} died 27 Jul 1921 in Houston County, Minnesota^{20,21} at age 90, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.^{21,22,23}
- + 6 F v. **Catherine Kathleen Healy**²⁴ was born about 1832 in County Mayo, Ireland, died 27 Nov 1895 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois²⁵ about age 63, and was buried in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{25,26,27}
 - 7 M vi. Anthony Healy.

General Notes: He may have been born between 1832-1836.

8 M vii. Dennis Healy.

General Notes: He may have been born between 1832-1836.

9 M viii. Edward Healy.

General Notes: He may have been born between 1832-1836.

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: died age 84.
- 10 M ix. Thomas Healy was born about 1840 in Ireland^{28,29} and died after 1910.

General Notes: Was in Faribault, Rice Co. Minn., in 1866, when Patrick and Mary Hope Healy arrived from Ireland.

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: died age 85.
- Marriage: Never married.
- Immigration: Some discrepancy here, 1861.³⁰

- Occupation: Merchant, grocer (store was at 601 W. Market), 1899.³¹
 Residence: 175 McDonough St., Scranton, Pennsylvania, 1899.³²

Second Generation (Children)

2. Hugh Michael Healy² (*Thomas*¹) was born 1 Sep 1821 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland,^{3,4,5} died 13 Jun 1897 in Elysian, Le Sueur, Minnesota^{3,6,7,8} at age 75, and was buried in losco, Waseca, Minnesota.^{9,10}

General Notes: 1880 Census. In Waseca Co., MN

Notes from Hope Healy Koontz says he arrived in NY City March 31, 1849. This was probably taken from the History of Steele and Waseca Counties, Minn. Chicago: Union Publishing Co., 1897, p.568.

From his obituary in the "Elysian Enterprise:"

"The remains were conveyed to losco for interment followed by 150 teams, the largest procession that ever left our village, and was a tribute to the worth of a true and exemplary life."

On death record, his father is listed as Thomas Healy, born in Ireland; his mother is listed as Ann Healy, born Ireland.

According to 1870 Census, Hugh can read and write.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Farmer.³³
- Immigration: Arrived in New York City aboard the Caledonia from Liverpool, 2 Apr 1849. 34
- Census: 1870, Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. 35
- Cemetery: St. Jarlath Cemetery, Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. 10,36

Hugh married **Sarah Coleman**,³⁷ daughter of **Thomas Coleman** and **Sarah**, 14 Dec 1851 in Honesdale, Wayne, Pennsylvania.^{38,39,40} Sarah was born in Oct 1835 in Ireland,^{41,42,43,44,45} died 13 Feb 1908 in Elysian, Le Sueur, Minnesota^{46,47} at age 72, and was buried 15 Feb 1908 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota.^{45,48}

General Notes: Some sources say Sarah was born in Pennsylvania and some say Ireland. 1900 Census lists her as emigrating in 1853, born in Ireland. If she was born in 1835-36, then she was probably born in Ireland. Death record says Ireland.

According to death record, Sarah was born Oct., 1835; age was 73 yrs., 1 month, & 10 days which does not compute to Oct., 1835. Nor to the date given on family group sheets, May, 1835.

According to 1870 census, Sarah cannot read or write. Middle initial is A.

Noted events in her life were:

- Occupation: Farmer.45
- Immigration: In U.S. 47 years, 1853.⁴⁹
- Census: 1870, Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. 50
- Census: Elysian Township, 1900, Le Sueur County, Minnesota.⁵¹
- Cemetery: St. Jarlath Cemetery, Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. 52,53

Children from this marriage were:

- + 11 M
 i. Thomas Francis Healy³ was born 3 Oct 1852 in Scranton, Lackawanna, Pennsylvania, ^{3,54} died 14 Apr 1934 in Irene, South Dakota^{3,54} at age 81, and was buried in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.⁵⁴
 - 12 M ii. John Healy⁵⁵ was born 5 Jun 1854 in Scranton, Lackawanna, Pennsylvania, ^{56,57,58,59} died 18 Dec 1930 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota ^{59,60} at age 76, and was buried 21 Dec 1930 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.

General Notes: Never married.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: St. Columba Catholic Cemetery, Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.⁵⁹
- 13 F iii. **Mary Healy** was born in 1856 in losco, Waseca, Minnesota, ^{49,61,62} died in 1927⁶² at age 71, and was buried in Arlington, Sibley, Minnesota.⁶²

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Arlington, Sibley, Minnesota.⁶²

Mary married **John Dreever**.³ John was born in 1853 in Illinois, ^{49,63} died in 1946⁶³ at age 93, and was buried in Arlington, Sibley, Minnesota.⁶³

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Arlington, Sibley, Minnesota. ⁶³
- 14 F iv. Catherine Healy was born in 1859 in losco, Waseca, Minnesota. 64

Catherine married Edward Lansing.

15 F v. Sarah A. Healy^{65,66} was born in 1861 in losco, Waseca, Minnesota, ⁶⁷ died 18 Jul 1936 in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota^{66,68} at age 75, and was buried in Owatonna, Steele, Minnesota.⁶⁸

General Notes: Sarah's age varies. Family records give her year of birth as 1861. Her death record gives 1867 and census records give 1865.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Sacred Heart Cemetery, Owatonna, Steele, Minnesota.⁶⁸

Sarah married **George L. Schulze M. D.**⁶⁹ 8 Sep 1892 in Janesville, Waseca, Minnesota.⁷⁰ George was born circa 1869 in Germany,⁶⁹ died 6 May 1925⁷¹ about age 56, and was buried in Owatonna, Steele, Minnesota.⁷¹

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Sacred Heart Cemetery, Owatonna, Steele, Minnesota.⁷¹
- 16 M vi. **Francis C. Healy**⁷² was born in 1863 in losco, Waseca, Minnesota⁷³ and died 18 Mar 1910 in Owatonna, Steele, Minnesota⁷² at age 47.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: St. Jarlath Cemetery, Waseca County, Minnesota.⁷²
- 17 F vii. **Josephine Healy**⁷⁴ was born 15 Aug 1865 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota, ^{75,76,77} died 9 Oct 1955 in Waseca County, Minnesota^{78,79} at age 90, and was buried in Waseca County, Minnesota.^{79,80}

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Waseca County, Minnesota.⁷⁹

Josephine married **John Kane**⁸¹ 7 Nov 1906 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. ⁸² John was born 8 Dec 1865 in Hollandtown, Brown, Wisconsin⁸¹ and died 29 Apr 1944 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota⁸¹ at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Waseca, Waseca, Minnesota.⁸¹
- 18 F viii. Sidney A. Healy⁸³ was born 3 Sep 1867 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota, ^{84,85,86} died 1 Jun 1929 in Waterville, Le Sueur, Minnesota^{80,87} at age 61, and was buried in Waterville, Le Sueur, Minnesota.^{80,87}

General Notes: According to Celestine Johansen, Sidney's name was Celia A. Healy. In 2002 Celestine said that she only said that Sidney used the name Celia just as often as Sidney.

The middle initial A. came from her marriage certificate where she is listed as Celia A. Healy.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Waterville, Le Sueur, Minnesota.⁸⁷

Sidney married **John Jacob Dawald**^{80,88} 26 Nov 1890 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. ⁸⁹ John was born 9 Feb 1863 in Le Sueur County, Minnesota, ⁸⁸ died 7 Apr 1938 in Hennepin County, Minnesota⁸⁸ at age 75, and was buried in Waterville, Le Sueur, Minnesota. ⁸⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Butcher.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Waterville, Le Sueur, Minnesota.⁸⁸
- 19 M ix. Luke Healy was born 11 Jul 1868 in losco, Waseca, Minnesota, ^{90,91,92} died 24 May 1870 in losco, Waseca, Minnesota ^{91,92,93} at age 1, and was buried in Waseca County, Minnesota.^{92,94,95}

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: St. Jarlath Cemetery, Waseca County, Minnesota. 92

20 F x. Elizabeth Healy was born 9 Jun 1870 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota, ^{96,97} died 15 Sep 1872 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota ^{96,97} at age 2, and was buried in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. ^{97,98}

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: St. Jarlath Cemetery, Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota. 97 Sect. 17
- 21 F xi. Margaret Agatha "Maggie" Healy was born 2 Jul 1873 in Iosco, Waseca, Minnesota, ^{99,100,101} died 1 Jun 1946 in Rice County, Minnesota^{80,101} at age 72, and was buried in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.^{80,101}

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰¹

Margaret married James F. Galagan.

3. Patrick M. Healy¹¹ (*Thomas*¹) was born in Mar 1826 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{12,13,14} died 20 Jun 1906 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{15,16} at age 80, and was buried 22 Jun 1906 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{11,17}

General Notes: Patrick Healy and Mary Hope and their four children, Patrick 9, Thomas, 6, Bridget, 4, and Mary, 2, left Collarua, Co. Mayo, Ireland, for America in 1866. They boarded the S.S. England in Queenstown on the evening of March 29 bound for New York City. A cholera epidemic broke out while en route and the ship was diverted to McNabs Island, near Halifax, in Canada. Mary, the youngest, died and was buried at sea. Passengers were quarantined on McNabs Island until May, when they were cleared for entry into New York. From there, the family travelled by train to Minnesota where other family members had settled. The family eventually settled in Faribault and later moved to Saint Paul.

Noted events in his life were:

- Immigration: On the SS England from Queenstown, Ireland, 1866. ¹⁰²
- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ Patrick Healy (transcribed as Haly), laborer, born Ireland
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁴
- Residence: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Patrick Healy, 50, laborer, born Ireland
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁶ Patrick Healy, head, born Mch 1826, age 74, born Ireland, stone layer, emigrated 1866, naturalized
- Occupation: Stone layer, 1900.¹⁰⁷
- Residence: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁷
- Gravestone Inscription: Patrick M. Healy, 1824-1906, 1906.¹¹
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁸ Lot 2, Block 10, Section 38

Patrick married **Mary Hope**,¹⁰⁹ daughter of **Thomas Hope**¹¹¹ and **Mary Barrett**,¹ 30 Nov 1854 in Addergoole Parish, County Mayo, Ireland.¹¹⁰ Mary was born about 1834 in Dervin, County Mayo, Ireland,^{112,113} died 24 Jul 1898 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{114,115} about age 64, and was buried 26 Jul 1898 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{17,116}

General Notes: Mary Hope Healy's birth date is questionable. On her gravestone, her year of birth is 1831 on her gravestone. At her death in 1898, her age is 62, making her birth about 1836. In the passenger manifest on the S.S. England in 1866, she is 34, putting her birth about 1832. In the 1875 state census she is 37, putting her birth about 1838. If she was born in 1831, she would have been 23 when she married. If born in 1838, she would have been 16.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ Mary Healy, 30, born Ireland
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Mary Healy, 40, wife, born Ireland
- Gravestone Inscription: Mary H. Healy, 1831-1898, 1898.¹⁰⁹
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁸ Lot 2, Block 10, Section 38

Children from this marriage were:

22 F i. Mary Healy was born about 7 Dec 1855 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland¹¹⁷ and died in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland.

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: St. Patrick's Church, Lahardane, Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 7 Dec 1855.
- + 23 M ii. **Patrick Francis Healy**^{118,119} was born 2 Feb 1857 in Dervin, County Mayo, Ireland,^{120,121,122} died 31 Aug 1945 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{121,123,124} at age 88, and was buried 3 Sep 1945 in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ^{125,126,127,128,129}
- + 24 M iii. **Thomas C. Healy**¹³⁰ was born about 19 Sep 1859 in Collarua, County Mayo, Ireland, ¹³¹ died 10 Dec 1904 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota ^{132,133} about age 45, and was buried 12 Dec 1904 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. ^{17,133}
- + 25 F iv. **Bridget Healy**¹³⁴ was born about 23 Nov 1861 in Collarua, County Mayo, Ireland, ¹³⁵ died 14 Apr 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota ^{136,137} about age 28, and was buried 14 Apr 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. ¹³⁸
 - 26 F v. **Mary Healy** was born about 31 Jan 1864 in Collarua, County Mayo, Ireland ¹³⁹ and died in Mar 1866 at Sea¹⁴⁰ about age 2.

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: St. Patrick's Church, Lahardaun, Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 31 Jan 1864.¹³⁹
- Death Fact: Died at sea from cholera en route from Queenstown to NY on the S.S. England., Mar 1866.
- + 27 F vi. **Katherine Kathleen Healy** was born 1 Aug 1866 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ^{141,142,143} died 23 Jan 1961 in Anaheim, Orange, California¹⁴⁴ at age 94, and was buried 27 Jan 1961 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.
- + <u>28</u> M vii. James Henry Healy was born 27 Jun 1868 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ^{145,146} was christened 28 Jun 1868 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ¹⁴⁷ died 27 Sep 1960 in Escondido, San Diego, California.^{148,149} at age 92, and was buried in 1960 in San Diego, San Diego, California.¹⁵⁰
 - 29 M viii. **Edward Hugh Healy** was born 16 Aug 1870 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ^{151,152,153,154,155} died 23 Jul 1952 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota ^{156,157,158} at age 81, and was buried 23 Jul 1952 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. ^{17,159}

Noted events in his life were:

- Marriage: Never married.
- Occupation: Restaurant waiter.¹⁰⁶
- Baptism: Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, 21 Aug 1870.¹⁶⁰
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁴
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Edward Healy, 9, son, born Minnesota
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁷ Lot 2, Block 10, Section 38
- + 30 M ix. **John Anthony Healy Sr.** was born 17 Sep 1872 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota,^{161,162,163,164,165} died 15 Apr 1958 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{166,167} at age 85, and was buried 16 Apr 1958 in Mendota, Dakota, Minnesota.¹⁶⁸
- + 31 M x. Dennis Lawrence Healy¹⁶⁹ was born 15 Sep 1874 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota,^{170,171,172,173} died 13 Feb 1947 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota¹⁷⁴ at age 72, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁷⁵
 - 32 F xi. Ellen Margaret (Nellie) Healy was born 20 Jun 1878 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota ^{176,177,178} and died in Jul 1967 in Anaheim, Orange, California at age 89.

General Notes: Information in 1900 census gives her birth date as September, 1881. This conflicts with birth certificate. She appears in the 1880 Minn. census, age 2, so could not be born in 1881.

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, 21 Jun 1878.¹⁷⁹
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Nellie Healy, 2, dau, born Minnesota

 Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁶ Nellie Healy, dau, 18, born Sept 1881, Minnesota

Ellen married **John Koehler** in Jun 1912 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁸⁰ John was born 16 Nov 1890 in Tomah, Monroe, Wisconsin^{181,182} and died in Apr 1944 in Pettibone, Kidder, South Dakota¹⁸⁰ at age 53.

General Notes: According to the Pettibone Centennial book, in 1912 John was a retail clerk in Page, North Dakota. In 1913 he moved to Dawson (North? South? Dakota) where he clerked in the C.P. Peterson store until 1916. In 1916, Peterson opened a store in Tappen and John became the manager there. In 1918 he went into business for himself at Tappen in the former bank building. He operated this [grocery?] store until 1921 when he sold out and went to California in the fall. In California he operated a grocery store in Long Beach until 1927. In 1927 he returned to S.D. when the Koehler Stores of Tappen and Driscoll bought out C.C. Morrison's store in Pettibone. John became the manager. In 1935 he took over the store on his own. He died suddenly in April, 1944. Nellie Koehler went to California sometime after his death. This information was supplied for the book by his brother Erick [H.] Koehler from Moorhead, Minn.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Merchant.¹⁸³
- Residence: 795 Gaviota Ave., Long Beach, California., 1926. 184

4. Mary Healy (*Thomas*¹) was born about 1830 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland and died about 1931 in County Mayo, Ireland about age 101.

General Notes: Mary Rowland's holding (after her husband's death) was passed on to Mary's son-in-law, Patrick Malley (or O'Malley). Today (1991) it is owned by John Jackson.

Mary married **Michael Rowland** 11 Jun 1848 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland.¹⁸⁵ Michael died 15 Jun 1906 in County Mayo, Ireland.

General Notes: Michael and Mary Healy's children were either born in Derrafadda or in Curraghmore. These townlands border each other.

Noted events in his life were:

• Probate: 2 Jul 1906.¹⁸⁶ Letters of Administration of the personal estate of Michael Rowland, late of Curraghmore, County Mayo, Farmer who died 15 June 1906 were granted at Ballina to Mary Rowland the Widow. Effects: 59 pounds.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 33 M i. **Thomas Rowland** was born 25 Mar 1849 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{187,188,189} died 16 Mar 1940 in La Crosse, La Crosse, Wisconsin ^{190,191} at age 90, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.^{192,193,194}
- + 34 F ii. **Maria Frances Rowland** was born in 1851 in Bofeenan, County Mayo, Ireland, died 28 Jan 1931 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁶ at age 80, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁹⁵
 - 35 M iii. Michael Rowland was born about 11 Jan 1852 in Curraghmore, County Mayo, Ireland. ¹⁹⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 11 Jan 1852.¹⁹⁶
- + 36 F iv. **Bridget Rowland** was born about 6 Mar 1854 in County Mayo, Ireland¹⁹⁷ and died in Nov 1892⁶ about age 38.
- + 37 M v. **James Rowland** was born about 29 Jul 1855 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland¹⁹⁸ and died 7 Apr 1938 in Houston County, Minnesota¹⁹⁹ about age 82.
 - 38 M vi. John Rowland was born about 17 May 1857 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland.²⁰⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 17 May 1857.
- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 17 May 1857.²⁰¹
- 39 M vii. Anthony Rowland was born about 2 Jul 1859 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland²⁰² and died in Jul 1924⁶ about age 65.

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 2 Jul 1859. 203

Anthony married Ann Lehmann.

40 F viii. **Catherine Kathleen "Kitty" Rowland** was born about 24 Aug 1861 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland²⁰⁴ and died in 1944 in Ireland about age 83.

Noted events in her life were:

• Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 24 Aug 1861.²⁰⁴

Catherine married Fred Kent.

41 M ix. **Hugh John Rowland** was born about 9 May 1863 in Coroughmore, County Mayo, Ireland, ²⁰⁵ was christened 9 May 1863, and died in 1943 about age 80.

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 9 May 1863.²⁰⁵

Hugh married Mary McDonald.

42 F x. Anne Jeanne Rowland was born about 9 Jul 1865 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland.²⁰⁶ General Notes: Name at christening was Anne Jeane

Noted events in her life were:

Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 9 Jul 1865.²⁰⁶

Anne married O'Malley.

5. James S. Healy (*Thomas*¹) was born 12 Mar 1831 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{6,18,19} died 27 Jul 1921 in Houston County, Minnesota^{20,21} at age 90, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.^{21,22,23}

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Butcher.²⁰⁷
- Immigration: Emigrated to U.S., 1866.²⁰⁸
- Census: 1885 Minnesota census, 1885.²⁰⁹
- Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.²³

James married **Ann Gallagher**, daughter of **Dudley Gallagher**²¹¹ and **Mary McMonaman**,²¹² 12 Mar 1857 in County Mayo, Ireland.²¹⁰ Ann was born in 1837 in Glen Hest, County Mayo, Ireland,^{123,213,214,215,216,217} died 3 Nov 1923 in La Crosse, La Crosse, Wisconsin ^{6,214,218} at age 86, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.^{214,218}

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.²¹⁸

Children from this marriage were:

43 M i. Pat Healy was born about 11 Feb 1858 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland.²¹⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 11 Feb 1858. 220
- 44 M ii. **Thomas Healy** was born about 8 May 1859 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{18,207,221} was christened 8 May 1859 in County Mayo, Ireland, ²²² died 24 Aug 1902^{123,223} about age 43, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.²²³

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota. 224
- 45 M iii. Edward Healy was born about 3 Mar 1861 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland. 207,225

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish Register, 3 Mar 1861.²²⁶
- 46 M iv. Hugh Healy was born about 9 Apr 1863 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{18,207,227} was christened 9 Apr 1963 in County Mayo, Ireland, ²²⁸ died 4 Jan 1882 in Houston, Houston, Minnesota^{229,230} about age 18, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.²³¹

General Notes: Register of death says Hugh arrived in Minnesota in 1862, but he was not born until 1863 and his father emigrated in 1867.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Railroad brakeman.²³⁰
- Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.²³¹
- 47 M v. Michael J. Healy²³² was born 16 Aug 1870 in Minnesota, ^{207,233,234,235,236} died 31 Mar 1907 in Houston, Houston, Minnesota^{6,123,235,236} at age 36, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota. ^{123,235,236}

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.²³⁶
- 48 M vi. **James S. Healy** was born in 1878 in Minnesota^{123,207,237} and died about 1950 in Madison, Dane, Wisconsin^{123,238} about age 72.

Noted events in his life were:

- Misc: Also known as Uncle Jay.
- Occupation: Wisconsin State Veterinarian.
- James married Carrie.¹²³ Carrie died 3 Jul 1955 in Madison, Wisconsin.²³⁹

6. Catherine Kathleen Healy²⁴ (*Thomas*¹) was born about 1832 in County Mayo, Ireland, died 27 Nov 1895 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois²⁵ about age 63, and was buried in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{25,26,27}

General Notes: Died age 85 or 93 according to family notes. Death certificate gives age at death as 53 (ca.1842), but she had to be older than that because she was married in 1853. She was most likely born sometime in the mid-1830s.

Obituary: Mrs. Catherine Philbin, at her late residence, 54 E. Huron St. Funeral takes place at 11 o'clock Saturday to Holy Name church, thence by cars [RR] to Calvary. Chicago Daily News, Nov. 29, 1895.

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 54 Huron St., Chicago, Illinois, 1895.²⁴⁰
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.²⁷

Catherine married **Patrick Philbin**^{24,241} 21 Aug 1853 in Addergoole Parish, County Mayo, Ireland.²⁴² Patrick was born in Castlebar, County Mayo, Ireland,²⁴³ died 15 Sep 1895 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois,²⁴⁴ and was buried 16 Sep 1895 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{244,245,246,247}

General Notes: Ran a grocery store in Castlebar before emigrating to U.S. They probably arrived before 1866. Eventually settled in Chicago.

Obituary:

Philbin---Patrick, beloved husband of Catherine Philbin (nee Healey), father of Thomas Philbin and Mrs. Michael Loftus. Native of Castle Bar, County Mayo, Ireland. Funeral Tuesday, Sept. 17, at 10:30 o'clock, from late residence, 54 E. Huron St., to Cathedral of the Holy Name, thence via C.& N.W. to Calvary. Chicago Daily News, Sept. 16., 1895.

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 54 E. Huron, Chicago, Illinois, 1895.^{245,248}
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.²⁴⁷

Children from this marriage were:

- + 49 M i. **George Philbin** was born about 1856 in Castlebar, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{249,250,251} died 10 Dec 1891 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{252,253} about age 35, and was buried 13 Jan 1892 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ^{252,254,255,256,257}
- + 50 F ii. **Maria Philbin**^{258,259} was born in Jul 1861 in Ireland, ^{260,261} died 5 Apr 1911 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois^{262,263,264} at age 49, and was buried 8 Apr 1911 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ^{24,265,266}
 - 51 M iii. **Thomas H. Philbin**^{245,267,268,269,270} was born in Dec 1866 in Ireland, ^{271,272,273} died 18 May 1905 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois^{271,274} at age 38, and was buried 20 May 1905 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{275,276}

General Notes: Thomas was buried May 20, 1905 in Section P., Block 63, Lot 34. He was

reburied June 6, 1905 in Section P, Block 63, Lot 36.

In the 1895 Chicago City Directory a Thomas H. Philbin, locksmith, resided at 54 Huron St. This was the address of Pat and Mary Healy Philbin. They both died in 1895.

In the 1900 census he was listed as a blacksmith, he was naturalized and he could read and write. He was still single.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1900, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 277
- Emigration: In U.S. 28 years, 1872.278
- Occupation: Locksmith, 1895.279
- Occupation: Blacksmith, 1900.²⁸⁰
- Occupation: Horseshoer, 1905.²⁷¹
- Residence: 126 E. Huron St., Chicago, Cook County, Illinois, 18 May 1905. 281
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 282

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

11. Thomas Francis Healy³ (*Hugh Michael², Thomas*¹) was born 3 Oct 1852 in Scranton, Lackawanna, Pennsylvania,^{3,54} died 14 Apr 1934 in Irene, South Dakota^{3,54} at age 81, and was buried in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.⁵⁴

General Notes: Irene, South Dakota, was originally Mayfield Township.

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Saint Columba Catholic Cemetery, Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota. 54

Thomas married **Mary Alice Powell**,³ daughter of **Joseph Powell** and **Anna Murray**, 31 Oct 1887 in Dakota Territory. Mary was born 27 Sep 1858 in Benton, Lafayette, Wisconsin, ^{3,283} died 1 Jan 1939 in Irene, South Dakota^{3,283} at age 80, and was buried in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.²⁸³

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Saint Columba Catholic Cemetery, Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota. 283

Children from this marriage were:

- + 52 M i. **Joseph Francis Healy** was born 25 Aug 1888 in Yankton County, South Dakota,²⁸⁴ died 2 Jan 1986 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁸⁵ at age 97, and was buried 6 Jan 1986 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.²⁸⁶
 - 53 M ii. Hugh Healy was born 21 Nov 1889 and died in 1911 at age 22.
 - 54 F iii. Anna Healy was born in 1891 and died in 1909 at age 18.
 - 55 F iv. **Mary Healy** was born 29 Apr 1893 in Irene, South Dakota, ²⁸⁷ died 18 Mar 1987 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁸⁸ at age 93, and was buried 21 Mar 1987 in Yankton County, South Dakota.²⁸⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- Death Fact: Died in the Sister James Nursing Home.²⁹⁰
- Cemetery: Sacred Heart Cemetery, Yankton County, South Dakota.

Mary married **Roy Stephens** 28 Jan 1958 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.²⁹¹ Roy died in Oct 1966.²⁹²

Marriage Notes: Married in St. Columba Catholic Church, Mayfield, South Dakota.

- + 56 F v. **Agnes Healy** was born 9 Apr 1895 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota,²⁹³ died 23 Nov 1986 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁹⁴ at age 91, and was buried 26 Nov 1986 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.
- + 57 F vi. **Wilhelmina Healy** was born 27 Oct 1897 in Irene, South Dakota,²⁹⁵ died 28 Feb 1987 in Freeman, Hutchinson, South Dakota²⁹⁶ at age 89, and was buried 3 Mar 1987 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota.
- + 58 M vii. Luke Thomas Healy was born 11 Sep 1899 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota,²⁹⁷ died 24 Mar 1984 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁹⁸ at age 84, and was buried 27 Mar 1984 in Yankton County, South Dakota.
- + 59 F viii. **Monica E. Healy** was born 16 Feb 1903 in Irene, Yankton, South Dakota,²⁹⁹ died 18 Sep 1991 in Irene, Yankton, South Dakota³⁰⁰ at age 88, and was buried 21 Sep 1991 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.³⁰¹

23. Patrick Francis Healy^{118,119} (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 2 Feb 1857 in Dervin, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{120,121,122} died 31 Aug 1945 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{121,123,124} at age 88, and was buried 3 Sep 1945 in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ^{125,126,127,128,129}

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: General Foreman, Railroads. 302,303
- Baptism: St. Patrick's Church, Addergoole Parish, 3 Feb 1857, County Mayo, Ireland. 304,305
- Immigration: On the SS England from Queenstown, Ireland, 1866.³⁰⁶
- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ Patrick Healy, 13, born Ireland
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Residence: 1315 Foster Ave., 31 Aug 1945, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 307,308

- Obituary: Chicago Tribune, 2 Sep 1945.³⁰⁷
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 3 Sep 1945, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ¹²⁶ Sect. 5, Block 7, Lot 10, Grave 3

Patrick married **Margaret Gallagher**,³⁰⁹ daughter of **Dudley Gallagher**²¹¹ and **Mary McMonaman**,²¹² 29 May 1885 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{123,310} Margaret was born 1 Jan 1858 in Glenhest, County Mayo, Ireland,^{121,211,311,312} died 6 Nov 1934 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{121,211} at age 76, and was buried 9 Nov 1934 in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.^{211,313,314,315}

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 6 Jan 1858. 316
- Immigration: 1866.³⁰²
- Residence: 1315 FosterAve., 1934, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.²¹¹
- Residence: 1315 Foster Ave., 6 Nov 1934, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁷
- Obituary: Chicago Daily News, 7 Nov 1934.³¹⁷
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 9 Nov 1934, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ^{314,318} Sect. 5, Block 7, Lot 10, Grave 4

Children from this marriage were:

60 F i. **Mary Healy** was born 16 Mar 1886 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois, ^{121,319} died in 1978 at age 92, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: St. Columbkills Church, Indiana St., 28 Mar 1886, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 121,320
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1978, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸ Mary Healy, 1886-1978
- + 61 M ii. **Dudley James Healy**^{321,322,323} was born 16 May 1889 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota,^{121,302,322,324} died 27 Nov 1929 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois³²² at age 40, and was buried 30 Nov 1929 in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.³²²
 - 62 F iii. **Ethel Margaret Healy** was born 15 Feb 1891 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{121,325} died in 1958 at age 67, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: St. Mary's Church, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹²¹ Located in Lower St. Paul
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1958, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸
- + 63 M iv. **Francis Vincent Healy**³²¹ was born 26 Aug 1892 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{121,326,327} died 28 Apr 1973 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ³²⁸ at age 80, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.³²⁹
 - 64 M v. **Raymond J. Healy**³²¹ was born 23 Mar 1895 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois, ^{121,330} died in 1979 at age 84, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ^{318,331}

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: St. Charle's Church, West 12th St.,, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 121
- Occupation: Clerk at a clearinghouse, 1920. 302
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1979, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸ Raymond Healy, 1895-1979

Raymond married **Marie A.**.³¹⁸ Marie was born in 1897,³¹⁸ died in 1979³¹⁸ at age 82, and was buried in 1979 in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.^{318,332}

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1979, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸ Marie A. Healy, 1897-1979
- + 65 M vi. **Dr. Cornelius Edward Healy**^{321,333} was born 26 Dec 1898 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois, ^{121,334,335,336} died 12 Nov 1959 in Cincinnati, Hamilton, Ohio^{337,338} at age 60, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.

24. Thomas C. Healy¹³⁰ (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born about 19 Sep 1859 in Collarua, County Mayo, Ireland, ¹³¹ died 10 Dec 1904 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota ^{132,133} about age 45, and was buried 12 Dec 1904 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{17,133}

General Notes: On the 1900 census Thomas notes that he was naturalized. There is a Thomas C. Healy who swore that it was his intention to become a citizen, dated 2 Nov 1892, Ramsey County, MN. He was born about 1862 in Ireland and landed at the port of New York in April 1867.

Noted events in his life were:

- Church Affiliation: Roman Catholic.
- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, 19 Sep 1859, County Mayo, Ireland. ³³⁹
- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ Thomas Healy, 10, born Ireland
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Thomas Healy, 20, son, teamster, born Ireland
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁰ Thomas Healey, head, born Aug 1862, age 38, married 11 yrs., born Ireland, parents born Ireland, immigrated 1866, in U.S. 34 yrs, naturalized, boilermaker
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴¹ Lot 2, Block 10, Sec. 38

Thomas married **Elizabeth A. Sinnott**, daughter of **Richard Sinnott** and **Anne**, 18 Sep 1888 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴² Elizabeth was born in 1870 in Ireland, ^{343,344,345} died 23 Sep 1908 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{346,347,348} at age 38, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁴

General Notes: Parents name was spelled Sinnott on her death certificate.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁰ Elizabeth Healey, wife, born May 1864, age 36, married 11 yrs, mother of 6 children, 4 living, born Ireland, parents born Ireland, emigrate 1882, in U.S. 18 yrs.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁹ Lot 2, Block 10, Sec. 38

Children from this marriage were:

- + 66 M i. Edmund Thomas Healy was born 29 Jun 1889 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota³⁵⁰ and died in Jan 1959 at age 69.
- + 67 F ii. **Anna Violet Healy** was born 13 Dec 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{351,352} died 4 Jun 1935 in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota³⁵³ at age 44, and was buried 6 Jun 1935 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁷
 - 68 F iii. **Mary Adeline Healy** was born 1 Jun 1892 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ³⁵⁴ died 27 Sep 1982 at age 90, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. ³⁵⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁰ Mary A. Healey, dau, born June 1892, age 7, born MN, at school
- Misc: also known as Mayme.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Sect. 47, Block 27, Lot 51, Grave 1

Mary married **James T. Garvey**³⁵⁶ 29 Sep 1917. James was born 9 Oct 1892, died 28 Jul 1958 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota³⁵⁷ at age 65, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁵⁶

General Notes: Adopted Shirley Martin

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: St. Joseph's Hospital, St. Paul, Minnesota. 357
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Sect. 47, Block 27, Lot 51, Grave 2
- + 69 M iv. **M/Sgt. Eugene Sinnit Healy USAF** was born 29 May 1895 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota,³⁵⁸ died 18 Jan 1959 in Fort Sam Houston, Texas³⁵⁹ at age 63, and was buried in San Antonio, Bexar, Texas.
- + 70 M v. **Clarence James Healy** was born 16 Jul 1900 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota³⁶⁰ and died in Jan 1982 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota at age 81.
 - 71 F vi. **Helen J. Healy**³⁶¹ was born 20 Oct 1902 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ³⁶² died 25 Sep 1963³⁶¹ at age 60, and was buried in Hastings, Dakota, Minnesota. ^{361,363}

General Notes: Raised by Uncle Jack (John Anthony Healy). Noted events in her life were:

- Funeral Service: St. Boniface Catholic Church, Hastings, Dakota, Minnesota. ³⁶⁴
- Cemetery: St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Catholic Cemetery, Hastings, Dakota, Minnesota. ³⁶¹ Formerly St. Boniface Cemetery

Helen married **Otto Othmar Heinen**.³⁶⁵ Otto was born 6 Nov 1902,³⁶⁵ died 15 Oct 1958³⁶⁵ at age 55, and was buried in Hastings, Dakota, Minnesota.³⁶⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- · Misc: nicknamed Buzz.
- Cemetery: St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Catholic Cemetery, Hastings, Dakota, Minnesota. ³⁶⁵ Formerly St. Boniface Cemetery
- 72 F vii. Irene Catherine Healy was born 7 May 1904 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ³⁶⁶ died 2 Feb 1980³⁶⁷ at age 75, and was buried in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota. ³⁶⁷

General Notes: No children.

Raised by Jim and Lucy Healy (uncle and aunt).

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1940, Mahtomedi, Washington, Minnesota. ³⁶⁸ Irene Healy, niece, 36, born MN, living with her aunt and uncle
- Cemetery: Fort Snelling National Cemetery, Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota.³⁶⁷

Irene married Charles Shoberg.

25. Bridget Healy¹³⁴ (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born about 23 Nov 1861 in Collarua, County Mayo, Ireland,¹³⁵ died 14 Apr 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{136,137} about age 28, and was buried 14 Apr 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹³⁸

General Notes: Bridget's two daughters were raised by Frank Lorig's parents. Burial date same as death date. Burial date could be wrong. Burial information from Superintendant of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

Could not find a record of her marriage in Ramsey Co. indexes to marriages. Checked through actual marriage records also for that time period, but found nothing.

Could not find records of her daughters' births in St. Paul indexes to births.

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish Register, 23 Nov 1861, County Mayo, Ireland. 369
- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ Bridget Healy, 8, born MN but she was born in Ireland
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Bridget Healy, 18, dau, dressmaker, born Ireland
- Death Fact: Died from tuberculosis. Age at death was 27.³⁷⁰
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Lot 2, Block 38, Sec. 16, Grave 10. Age 27

Bridget married **Frank Lorig**³⁷¹ about 1883. Frank was born 6 May 1862,³⁷² died 24 Sep 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota³⁷³ at age 28, and was buried 24 Oct 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁷⁴

General Notes: Burial date was one month after death date. Burial date could be wrong. Burial date from Superintendant of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

According to death record, his parents were of German nationality.

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: Died from tuberculosis. Age 29., 24 Sep 1890.³⁷⁵
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Lot 2, Block 38, Section 16. Age 29

Children from this marriage were:

73 F i. Irene Marie Lorig³⁷⁶ was born 15 Apr 1887 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁷⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁷⁸ Irine Lorig, age 8, born MN. She is living with Theodore and Katherine Lorig and their family in St. Paul. There is also a Katherine Lorig, mother, 41, and a Katherine Lorig, dau, 10. Irene's sister, Katherine is not this Katherine because she would have been about 8; this 10-year-old Katherine is 16 in the 1900 census and was a daughter of Theodore.
- Census: 1900, Milwaukee, Milwaukee, Wisconsin.³⁷⁹ Irene Lorig, 13, Niece [of William and Anna Fadel], born Apr 1887, MN
- Census: 1910, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.³⁸⁰ Irene M. Lorig, 23, boarder [living in the home of George W. Possell and Anna M. Possell], born MN
- Census: 1920, Denver, Denver, Colorado.³⁸¹ Irene Marshall, 31, born MN
- Census: 1930, Denver, Denver, Colorado. 382 Irene L. Marshall, 35, born MN
- Census: 1940, Denver, Denver, Colorado.³⁸³ Irene L. Marshall, wife, 40, born MN, 4 yrs. high school
- Residence: 3505 W. Scott Place, 1940, Denver, Denver, Colorado. ³⁸³

Irene married **Reginald Alexander Marshall**,³⁷⁶ son of **George A. Marshall**³⁸⁴ and **Edith Hutton**, 29 Dec 1915 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.³⁷⁶ Reginald was born 9 May 1882 in Peterborough, England^{381,385,386} and died 20 Sep 1955 in Denver, Denver, Colorado³⁸⁶ at age 73.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- MarriageWitnesses: Katherine Lorig and Emma Possell, 29 Dec 1915, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.³⁷⁶ Both witnesses are residents of Los Angeles. Katherine is Irene's sister
- Married by: Arnold G. H. Bode, rector, St. Luke's Church, Long Beach, CA, Dec 1915, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.³⁷⁶ There are two St. Luke's churches in Long Beach, one is Episcopalian and one is Lutheran
- Marriage/Church: St. Luke's Church, 1916, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California. ³⁷⁶

General Notes: R. A. MARSHALL

Reginald A. Marshall was born on May 9, 1882 in Peterborough, England. His family came to Denver in 1893, where he lived the remainder of his life. He and his two sisters were educated in the Denver schools.

Following his school days he was employed by the Denver & Rio Grande Railroad. Some years later he established his own business, the R. S. Marshall real estate firm, which enjoyed a fine reputation all through the years.

His wife was the former Irene Lorig of Los Angeles, who had previously lived in Denver and whose family had owned one of the well-known restaurants of early Denver. The Marshall's were residents for many years of the Park Hill area of Denver and then lived briefly in North Denver before moving to 740 Monaco Parkway, where Mr. Marshall passed away on September 20, 1955.

They had no children. The only surviving relatives at the present time are a sister, Miss Freda Marshall of Denver; two nieces, Mrs. James Blaser of Alexandria, Virginia, and Mrs. Jacqueline Tempest of Casper, Wyoming; and a nephew, Richard Shadford of North Granby, Connecticut.

Mr. Marshall was a longtime member of the Denver Board of Realtors and belonged when it was the Real Estate Exchange. He was also a member of the Mile High Club and was one of the founders of the Men's Garden Club of Denver.

Source: Annual Report for 1969 or the Denver Museum of Natural History, Denver, Colorado. Accessed online: http://www.dmns.org/media/1394280/ar_69.pdf, p.57.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1900, Denver, Arapahoe, Colorado.³⁸⁷ Reginald Marshall, 18, son, born May 1882, England
- Residence: Dec 1915, Denver, Denver, Colorado. 376
- Occupation: Real estate broker, Dec 1915, Denver, Denver, Colorado. 388

- Census: 1920, Denver, Denver, Colorado.³⁸¹ Reginald A. Marshall, 37, married, born England
- Census: 1930, Denver, Denver, Colorado. ³⁸² Reginald A. Marshall, 40, born England
- Census: 1940, Denver, Denver, Colorado.³⁸³ R.A. Marshall, 50, born England, salesman, own real estate office
- Residence: 3505 W. Scott Place, 1940, Denver, Denver, Colorado. 383
- ii. Katherine F. "Kitty" Lorig was born 1 Feb 1889 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁸⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1910, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.³⁸⁰ Katherine F. Lorig, 21, boarder [in the home of George W. and Anna M. Possell] born MN
- State Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. 390 Katherine Lorig, 10, born MN

27. Katherine Kathleen Healy (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 1 Aug 1866 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ^{141,142,143} died 23 Jan 1961 in Anaheim, Orange, California ¹⁴⁴ at age 94, and was buried 27 Jan 1961 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.

General Notes: Sources on Kate Healy Cummings and other Cummings family members were given to Hope Healy Koontz from several relatives including Naomi Cummings Hoffman.

Noted events in her life were:

74 F

- Name Fact: Katherine's name was spelled Catherine at times in various records. ³⁹¹
- Baptism: Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, 12 Aug 1866. 392
- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ Kate Healy, 4, born MN
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Katie Healy, 13, dau, at school, born Minnesota
- State Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. 393 Katie Cummings, 27, born MN
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Katherine Cumming, b. Nov 1869, age 30, married 10 yrs, mother of 5 children, all living, born MN, parents born Ireland
- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota.³⁹⁵ Katherine Cummings, wife, 41, married 20 yrs, mother of 5 children, all living, born MN, parents born Ireland
- Census: 1920, New Canada, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁶ Catherine Cummings, 54, wife, born MN, father born Canada, mother born England
- Residence: 1369 Ohio Ave., Long Beach, California, 1928.³⁹⁷
- Census: 1930, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁸ Catherine Cummings, lodger, 61, widow, born MN
- Census: 1940, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.³⁹⁹ Catherine Cummings, head, 73, widow, born MN
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. Section M, Lot 212.

Katherine married **Thomas Manford Cummings**,⁴⁰⁰ son of **James Cummings**⁴⁰² and **Alice**,^{402,403} 1 Jul 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁴⁰¹ Thomas was born 2 Apr 1853 in Clinton County, New York,^{404,405,406} died 6 Jun 1921 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{403,407,408,409} at age 68, and was buried 8 Jun 1921 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{410,411,412}

Noted events in his life were:

- State Census: 1865, Erin, Rice, Minnesota. 413 Thomas Cummings
- Census: 1870, Erin Township, Rice, Minnesota. 414 Thomas Cummins, 18, born NY, farm helper
- State Census: 1875, Erin, Rice, Minnesota. 415 Thomas Cummings, 22, born NY, parents born Ireland
- Census: 1880, Erin, Rice, Minnesota. 416 Thomas Cummings, 27, born NY, at work on farm
- State Census: 1885, Erin, Rice, Minnesota. 417 Thos Cummings 32, born NY
- State Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹³ Thomas Cummings (transcribed as *Ummings), head, 40, born NY, policeman
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Thomas Cumming, Head, born May 1858, NY, age 42, parents born Ireland, police officer
- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota.³⁹⁵ Thos. Cummings, head, 52, married 20 yrs., born NY, parents born Ireland, pattern maker in wood shop

- Census: 1920, New Canada, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁶ Thomas Cummings, head, 65, born NY, parents born Ireland, steam fitter
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{412,418} Lot 2, Block 6, Sec. 74, Grave 2.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 75 M i. Gerald James Cummings⁴¹⁹ was born 7 May 1891 in Saint Paul, Ramsey,
 - Minnesota,^{420,421,422} was christened 17 May 1891 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, Michigan,⁴²³ died 7 Jun 1977 in Oakland, Alameda, California.^{424,425} at age 86, and was buried in Oakland, Alameda, California.⁴²⁶
 - 76 F ii. Mary Hope Cummings R. N. was born 16 Jul 1892 in Minnesota, ^{427,428} died 22 Oct 1918 in Ft. Sam Houston, Texas^{429,430} at age 26, and was buried 28 Oct 1918 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.^{116,431,432}

General Notes: Mary E. Cummings was three years old in the 1895 Ramsey Co., Minnesota census, and her birth date is July 1892 in the 1900 census, so she is older than Hesper even though other records show her to be younger. She would have been born in 1892 despite her gravestone inscription of 1895 and her death certificate dates.

Noted events in her life were:

- State Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹³ Mary J. (or I or H) Cummings, 3, born MN
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Mary E. Cumming, dau, born July 1892, age 7, born MN
- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota. ³⁹⁵ Mary Cummings, dau, 17, born MN
- Military Service:^{433,434} U.S. Army Nurse, Reserve Army Nurse Corps. She was at Fort Sam Houston Army Base Hospital when she died in1918 of influenza and pneumonia.
- · Occupation: Registered nurse. Served in WWI.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. 435 Lot 2, Block 6, Sec. 74
- + 77 F iii. Hesper Agnes Cummings⁴³⁶ was born 23 Dec 1894 in Minnesota,⁴³⁷ died 16 Jan 1931 in Los Angeles County, California^{438,439} at age 36, and was buried in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.^{440,441}
 - 78 F iv. Helen Charlotte Cummings⁴⁴² was born 11 Jan 1897 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{443,444,445} and died 23 Nov 1977 in Anaheim, California^{446,447} at age 80.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota.³⁹⁵ Hellen Cummings, dau, 13, born MN
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Hellen Cumming, dau, born Jan 1897, age 3, born MN
- Residence: 1369 Ohio Ave., Long Beach, California, 1928. 448
- Census: 1930, Ramsey County, Minnesota.³⁹⁸ Helen C. Cummings, lodger, 30, single, born MN
- Census: 1940, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California. ³⁹⁹ Helen Cummings, dau, 43, single, born MN, practical nurse, private home
- 79 F v. Alice Genevieve Cummings⁴⁴⁹ was born 23 Oct 1899 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{450,451,452,453} and died 2 Jun 1987 in Anaheim, Orange, California^{454,455} at age 87.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Janiebe [sic] Cumming, born Oct 1899, age 7 mos, born MN
- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota. 395 Genevive Cummings, dau, 10, born MN
- Census: 1920, New Canada, Ramsey, Minnesota. 456 Genevieve Cummings, 18, single, dau,
- Occupation: 1930, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California. 457
- Census: 1940, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.⁴⁵⁸ Genevieve A. Sampson, wife, 34, born MN. Genevieve's sister Hesper's son, Thomas J. is living with his aunt and uncle and is using their name: Thomas J. Sampson. He is 14, born MN.

Alice married **Charles Eugene Sampson**, son of **Eugene Sampson**⁴⁶⁰ and **Belle Hosick**,⁴⁶⁰ 24 Oct 1930 in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.⁴⁵⁹ Charles was born 11 Jul

1899 in Nebraska,⁴⁶¹ died 24 Oct 1968 in Anaheim, Orange, California^{462,463,464,465} at age 69, and was buried 28 Oct 1968 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.⁴⁶⁶

Marriage Notes: Both Charles E. Sampson and Genevieve A. Cummings were single and this was their first marriage. He was a carpenter and she was a teacher per their marriage license.

General Notes: The California Death Index gives his date of birth as 11 Jul 1900, but he was in the 1900 census as born July 1899 and was 10 mos. old. The Social Security Death Index gives his birth date as 1899.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1900, Lincoln Precinct, Johnson, Nebraska. 467 Chas Sampson, 10/12 mos., born July 1899, Nebraska
- Census: 1910, Wauneta, Chase, Nebraska. ⁴⁶⁸ Charles E. Sampson, 10, born Nebraska. He was the 2d of five siblings: Inna (Irma), John, Malcolm, Howard and Ross.
- Military Service: WWI Draft Registration, 1918, Dundy County, Nebraska. ⁴⁶⁹ Charles Eugene Sampson, age 19, born 11 July 1899, living in Max, Dundy, Co., Nebraska. Occupatiion: Farming. Nearest relative: Mother: Mrs. BelleH. Sampson
- Census: 1920, Max, Dundy, Nebraska.⁴⁷⁰ Charles E. Sampson, head, 20, single, born NE, farmer. He is living next door to Clinton and Anna Hosick, ages 53 and 49, possibly his mother's brother.
- Occupation: 1930, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California. 457 Carpenter
- Census: 1940, Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.⁴⁵⁸ Charles E. Sampson, head, 39, born Nebraska. living in same place as in 1930, general contractor, buildings
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery and Mausoleum, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. ⁴⁶⁶ Lot 212 Section M, Grave 3.

28. James Henry Healy (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 27 Jun 1868 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ^{145,146} was christened 28 Jun 1868 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota, ¹⁴⁷ died 27 Sep 1960 in Escondido, San Diego, California^{148,149} at age 92, and was buried in 1960 in San Diego, San Diego, California.¹⁵⁰

General Notes: James Henry Healy, the second of his family to be born in America, was born in Faribault, Minnesota. He eventually moved to Saint Paul as did many other family members. As a partner in the Healy Plumbing and Heating Co. he was in Cheyenne, Wyoming, installing the plumbing and heating for Fort Russell, an Army post, when he met Lucy Miller. Jim and his brother, Ed, rented rooms in the Miller's home in Cheyenne during Frontier Days. Jim and Lucy fell in love and were married in January, 1909, in Cheyenne. They had five children and eventually settled on White Bear Lake in Mahtomedi, outside Saint Paul. After several of their children settled in California, Jim and Lucy moved to San Diego.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1870, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰³ James Healy 2, born MN
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ James Healy, 12, son, at school, born Minnesota
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁶ James H. Healy, son, 31, born 1869, Minnesota, RR machinist
- Census: 1910, Cheyenne City, Laramie, Wyoming.⁴⁷¹ James Heeley, son-in-law, 39 (41 is more like it), born MN, plumbing contractor. Res: 502 E. 21st St.
- Census: 1920, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁴⁷² James H. Healy, 50, born MN, parents born Ireland, partner in a plumbing company. Res: 1064 Goodrich Ave.
- Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington, Minnesota. ⁴⁷³ James H. Healy, head, 59, born MN, age at first marriage: 38, contractor, heating.
- Census: 1940, Mahtomedi, Washington, Minnesota. ³⁶⁸ James H. Healy, head, 72, born MN, VP Plumbing Co.
- Residence: 1954, Coronado, San Diego, California. 474 933 Bay Circle
- Cemetery: 1960, San Diego, San Diego, California.¹⁵⁰ Holy Cross Cemetery

James married Lucy Gertrude Miller,⁴⁷⁵ daughter of Charles Edward Miller^{477,478,479,480,481} and Annie Maria Bayley, 21 Jan 1909 in Cheyenne, Laramie, Wyoming.⁴⁷⁶ Lucy was born 11 Feb 1887 in Birtle, Manitoba, Canada,^{482,483} died 18 Mar 1972 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California^{484,485} at age 85, and was buried 21 Mar 1972 in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁴⁸⁶

Marriage Notes: Lucy and James were married in a Catholic church in Cheyenne according to her sister Ethel Miller Boyd. This would probably have been St. Mary's Catholic Church, the only Catholic Church in

Chevenne at that time. Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage Fact: Witnesses: Nina Miller (sister) and E.H. Healy (brother).⁴⁸⁷

General Notes: Although Lucy and her sisters always said they were born in Birtle, their birth certificates gave the place of birth as Silver Creek - but this may just be the Registration District. Most likely she was born at home in Birtle. Silver Creek is about 40-50 miles north of Birtle; both are close to the border with Saskatchewan.

Noted events in her life were:

- Moved: 23 Dec 1897, Liverpool, Lancashire, England. 488
- Census: 1901, Grantham, Lincolnshire, England. ⁴⁸⁹ Lucy Miller, dau, age 14, born Canada. Lucy Miller, dau, age 14, born Canada. Res: 10 Launder Terrace
- Moved: 19 Aug 1907, Cheyenne, Laramie, Wyoming. 490 Arriving in Montreal, Quebec, Canada on the SS Praetorian from Glasgow, Scotland, Intermediate class: Annie M. Miller, Mrs., 47, m. Touring Nation. USA, Going to Cheyenne, Constance Miller, 23, Lucy G. Miller, 20, Ester M. Miller, 12, Frederick S. Miller, 8.
- Census: 1910, Cheyenne, Laramie, Wyoming. 491 Lucy Heeley, dau, 23, born Canada. She and husband James are living with her parents in Chevenne. Res: 502 E. 21st St.
- Census: 1920, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. 472 Lucy Healy, 33, immigrated in 1890, born Canada, parents born England. Res: 1064 Goodrich Ave.
- Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington County, Minnesota. 492 Lucy G. Healy, wife, 42, born Canada, age at 1st marriage: 21
- Census: 1940, Mahtomedi, Washington, Minnesota. ³⁶⁸ Lucy G. Miller, wife, 54, born Canada, naturalized.
- Residence: 21 Mar 1972, Chula Vista, San Diego, California. 486 502 Anita St., residence of her daughter, Hope Healy Gombold, at the time of her death.
- Death Fact: 21 Mar 1972, Chula Vista, San Diego, California. 486 Death was at Community Hospital
- Funeral Home: 21 Mar 1972, Chula Vista, San Diego, California, ⁴⁸⁶ Goodbody's Ivy Chapel
- Cemetery: 21 Mar 1972, San Diego, San Diego, California.¹⁵⁰ Holy Cross Cemetery. Plot 2281, Grave 5-6

Children from this marriage were:

- + 80 F
- i. **Dorothy Lucy Healy**^{493,494} was born 28 Feb 1910 in Cheyenne, Laramie, Wyoming, ^{123,495,496} died 10 Dec 1984 in San Diego, San Diego, California⁴⁹⁷ at age 74, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California. 498
- ii. James Miller Healy⁴⁹⁹ was born 2 Apr 1912 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁴⁹⁷ and died 8 + 81 M Jun 1988 in Saint Paul. Ramsey. Minnesota 123,500 at age 76.
- iii. Capt. Charles Edward Healy USN⁵⁰¹ was born 16 Dec 1914 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, + <u>82</u> M Minnesota,⁵⁰² died 12 Aug 2003 in Coronado, San Diego, California at age 88, and was buried 16 Aug 2003 in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁵⁰³
- iv. Audrey Catherine Healy⁵⁰⁴ was born 7 Jul 1917 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁴⁹⁷ and + 83 F died 14 Nov 1994 in San Jacinto, Riverside, California¹²³ at age 77.
- v. Hope Frances Healy⁵⁰⁵ was born 19 Dec 1919 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, + 84 F Minnesota,⁴⁹⁷ died 6 Aug 2010 in San Diego, San Diego, California at age 90, and was buried 13 Aug 2010 in San Diego, San Diego, California.

30. John Anthony Healy Sr. (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 17 Sep 1872 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota,^{161,162,163,164,165} died 15 Apr 1958 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{166,167} at age 85, and was buried 16 Apr 1958 in Mendota, Dakota, Minnesota.¹⁶⁸

General Notes: Information from family sources gives his birth date as Sept. 17, 1873, but birth certificate says September 17, 1872. Baptismal certificate says birth was October 17, 1872 and baptism was October 22, 1872.

Probably died in or near St. Paul.

Noted events in his life were:

Baptism: 22 Oct 1872, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁶⁴

- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota. 104
- Residence: Ramsey County, Minnesota. His home, outside St. Paul, was called Hope Glen
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ John Healy, 7 son, born Minnesota
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁶ John J.A.G., son, 26, born 1874, Minnesota, machinist
- Death Fact: Died in St. Joseph's Hospital, 15 Apr 1958.
- Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota, Dakota, Minnesota.¹⁶⁸

John married **Josephine Selma Oslund**, daughter of **Gustav Oslund** and **Mary Charlotte Pehrson**, 20 Nov 1906 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁵⁰⁶ Josephine was born 8 Jan 1882 in Winthrop, Sibley, Minnesota^{507,508,509} and died 25 Sep 1947 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁵¹⁰ at age 65.

Noted events in her life were:

• Confirmation: Lutheran Church, Winthrop, Sibley Co., MN. ⁵¹¹

Children from this marriage were:

- + 85 M i. **John Anthony Healy Jr.**⁵¹² was born 21 Aug 1907 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{513,514} died 20 Aug 1970 at age 62, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.
- + 86 F ii. **Charlotte Mary Healy**⁵¹⁵ was born 20 Feb 1909 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{513,516} died 28 Sep 1987 at age 78, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.
- + 87 M iii. **Edward James Healy**⁵¹⁷ was born 29 Sep 1910 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{513,518} died 1 Apr 1982 at age 71, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.
- + 88 F iv. Josephine Hope Healy

31. Dennis Lawrence Healy¹⁶⁹ (*Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 15 Sep 1874 in Faribault, Rice, Minnesota,^{170,171,172,173} died 13 Feb 1947 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota¹⁷⁴ at age 72, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁷⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.
- Baptism: Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, 20 Sep 1874. ⁵¹⁹
- Census: 1875, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁴
- Census: 1880, Faribault, Rice, Minnesota.¹⁰⁵ Dennis Healy, 5, son, born Minnesota
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁶ Dennis healy, son, 22, born Aug 1877, clerk in post
 office
- Census: 1920, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.
- Death Fact: Died of pneumonia in St. Paul, Minnesota, 13 Feb 1947.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Sect. 48, Block 7, Lot 9, Grave 2

Dennis married **Margaret Anna O'Toole**,⁵²⁰ daughter of **William Henry O'Toole** and **Anna Towey**, 8 Jul 1908 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁵²¹ Margaret was born 7 Feb 1881 in Wisconsin, ^{6,522} died 14 Jan 1960 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁶ at age 78, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁵²³

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.

Children from this marriage were:

89 F i. **Margaret Mary Healy** was born 8 Sep 1910 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{524,525} and died 9 Jul 1956 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota¹⁷⁴ at age 45.

Noted events in her life were:

- Marriage: Never married.
- + 90 M ii. **Dennis Lawrence Healy Jr.** was born 14 Sep 1913 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{526,527} and died 13 Dec 1966¹⁷⁴ at age 53.
 - 91 M iii. **Phillip John Healy** was born 16 Jul 1916 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{174,528} and died in 1918 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota¹⁷⁴ at age 2.
 - 92 M iv. **Roger Martin Healy** was born 29 Mar 1918 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{174,529,530} and died 16 Jul 1976 in Washington County, Minnesota⁵³¹ at age 58.

Roger married **Lois Irene Honebrink** 29 Sep 1951.¹⁷⁴ Lois was born 17 Jun 1915⁵³² and died 28 Dec 1999⁴⁹⁷ at age 84.

+ 93 M v. **William Edward Healy Sr.** was born 23 Sep 1921 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ⁵³³ died 29 Jan 2016⁵³⁴ at age 94, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota. ⁵³⁴

33. Thomas Rowland (*Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born 25 Mar 1849 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{187,188,189} died 16 Mar 1940 in La Crosse, La Crosse, Wisconsin ^{190,191} at age 90, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota. ^{192,193,194}

General Notes: Thomas Rowland's obituary gives his birth date as March 25, 1849, and place of birth as Castlebar, Co. Mayo. He was born in Derafadda but Castlebar may have been put in the obituary because it was the nearest big city.

Thomas Rowland's occupation is listed as saloon keeper in 1878 on son Emmitt's birth record. In 1880 he is listed as a merchant on son Arthur Thomas' birth record.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 27 Mar 1849. 535
- Naturalization: Houston Co., Minnesota, 22 Oct 1884. 536,537
- Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.¹⁹⁴

Thomas married **Jenny Frances McConville**^{6,538} 8 May 1877 in Houston County, Minnesota.^{539,540} Jenny was born in 1853 in Wisconsin, ^{541,542,543} died 25 May 1934 in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California ^{6,18,544,545} at age 81, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.^{546,547}

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.⁵⁴⁷

Children from this marriage were:

- 94 M i. **Emmet Rowland** was born 26 Feb 1878 in Houston, Houston, Minnesota ⁵⁴⁸ and died 21 Oct 1899 in Mankato, Blue Earth, Minnesota at age 21.
- + 95 M ii. Arthur Thomas Rowland was born 4 Mar 1880 in Houston, Houston, Minnesota,⁵⁴⁹ died 7 Apr 1961 in Houston County, Minnesota⁵⁵⁰ at age 81, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.
- + 96 M iii. **Sylvester Mcconville Rowland** was born 17 Feb 1883,^{6,551,552} died 23 Jun 1955^{6,552} at age 72, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.⁵⁵²
- + 97 F iv. **Rose Mary Rowland** was born 28 Sep 1885,^{6,553} died 18 Apr 1971 in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California⁶ at age 85, and was buried in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.⁶

34. Maria Frances Rowland (*Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born in 1851 in Bofeenan, County Mayo, Ireland, died 28 Jan 1931 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁶ at age 80, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁹⁵

General Notes: Maria Frances Rowland's birth record in 1851 has not been found. Maria's daughter, Catherine McCann, stated in her family write-up (n.d.) that Maria was born in Bofeenan, County Mayo, Ireland in 1852 and died in 1931.

The Mayo North Family History Research Centre in Enniscoe, Castlehill, Ballina, County Mayo, Ireland, stated in letter to Gretchen Artig-Swomley on 27 July 1992 that the Addergoole Parish Records record nine children born to Michael Healy and Mary Rowland. Maria Frances is not listed. Copy of that letter sent to Hope Healy Koontz in 1992 from Gretchen Artig-Swomley of 1610 Chamber St., St. Paul, MN in 1993 who wrote the Artig Family History and published it privately in 1992.

Noted events in her life were:

- Misc: Name pronounced "Mariah."⁶
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Sect.40, Block40, Lot 7

Maria married **Michael F. McCann**,⁵⁵⁴ son of **Peter McCann**, 8 Nov 1882 in Houston County, Minnesota.⁵⁵⁵ Michael was born 22 Jul 1846 in Ireland,⁵⁵⁶ died 3 Jul 1892 in Sand Point, Bonner, Idaho⁵⁵⁷ at age 45, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.⁵⁵⁸

General Notes: Although there is a death certificate in Houston Co., Minnesota, for Michael McCann, he

died in Sand Point, Idaho. Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Burial: Ireland, 22 Jul 1846.
- Death Fact: 3 Jul 1892, Houston County, Minnesota.
- Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 98 F i. Maude Theresa McCann was born about 1883⁶ and died in 1958⁶ about age 75.
- + 99 F ii. Margaret "Marge" McCann was born in Dec 1884⁶ and died about 1957⁶ about age 73.
- 100 F iii. Gertrude McCann was born in Dec 1885⁶ and died 12 Jan 1887^{6,559} at age 1.
- + 101 F iv. **Catherine McCann** was born 14 Feb 1889⁶ and died 26 Jan 1977 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁶ at age 87.

Maria next married Randall Kane, son of Donald Caine and Bridget, in 1873.⁵⁶⁰ Randall died 8 Oct 1877.⁶

Noted events in his life were:

• Misc: also known as Randall Caine.

The child from this marriage was:

102 F i. Ella Kane was born 9 Jul 1874⁶ and died 26 Aug 1874.⁶

36. Bridget Rowland (Mary Healy², Thomas¹) was born about 6 Mar 1854 in County Mayo, Ireland¹⁹⁷ and died in Nov 1892⁶ about age 38.

Noted events in her life were:

• Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 6 Mar 1854.⁵⁶¹

Bridget married Ed Gallagher.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 103 F i. Gertrude Gallagher
 - 104 F ii. Mamie Gallagher was born in Oct 1881 in Minnesota.⁵⁶²

Noted events in her life were:

 Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁰⁶ Mamie Gallagher, boarder (with the Patrick Healy family), 18, born Oct 1881, Minnesota, house keeper

37. James Rowland (*Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born about 29 Jul 1855 in Derryfadda, County Mayo, Ireland¹⁹⁸ and died 7 Apr 1938 in Houston County, Minnesota¹⁹⁹ about age 82.

General Notes: Death certificate says he was born 11 Feb 1859 and was 79 at the time of his death in 1938. He should have been 82 if born in 1855. He was christened, according to Addergoole Parish Register, in 1855.

Birth date is given in Artig Family History as February 11, 1855.

James changed his name to Roland during his lifetime.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland, 29 Jul 1855. 198
- Occupation: Retired miner, 1938.563

James married **Anna Peterson**, daughter of **Andrew Pederson**, in 1882.⁶ Anna was born 26 May 1859 in Sweden,⁵⁶⁴ died 18 Feb 1932 in Houston County, Minnesota⁵⁶⁵ at age 72, and was buried 26 May 1859 in Sweden.⁵⁶⁶

Noted events in her life were:

• Death Fact: Houston Co., Minnesota, 18 Feb 1932.⁵⁶⁵

Children from this marriage were:

105 F i. Maude Roland

Maude married Fred Schech.

- 106 M ii. James Roland Jr.
- 107 M iii. Harry Roland
- 108 M iv. Melville Roland
- + 109 F v. Lily Roland
 - 110 M vi. Chester Roland

49. George Philbin (*Catherine Kathleen Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born about 1856 in Castlebar, County Mayo, Ireland, ^{249,250,251} died 10 Dec 1891 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{252,253} about age 35, and was buried 13 Jan 1892 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ^{252,254,255,256,257}

General Notes: Marriage certificate information states that George was 27 at time of marriage. This would put his birth about 1859. Obituaries state his age as 35 and 34 which would put his birth in 1856. Burial record states 1860 as year of birth.

Obituary: "Philbin--Dec. 10, George, son of Patrick and Catharine Philbin, aged 35 years. Funeral from his late residence, 52 Huron St., Sunday to Cathedral of Holy Name, by cars to Calvary, by C. & N.W.R.R."

Chicago Daily News, Dec. 11, 1891.

Another obituary appeared in January 12, 1892, in the Chicago Daily News: "Philbin, George, beloved husband of Sarah Philbin, aged 34 years and 9 months; native of Carsenbar [Castlebar], County Mayo, Ireland. To be buried to-morrow from the vault in Calvary."

The burial took place a month after the death. A local Chicago researcher has suggested that it was quite common during cold spells to delay the burial, sometimes up to two months. He also said there have been gravedigger strikes where the bodies had to be stored until the strike was settled.

The cemetery plot was owned by Thomas Philbin.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation:⁵⁶⁷ Cab driver[probably RR]--at time of his death
- Residence: 52 E. Huron St., Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁵⁶⁸
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.²⁵⁷

George married **Sarah Gavaghan**,^{569,570} daughter of **John Gavaghan**, 25 Apr 1886 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{571,572} Sarah was born about 1868 in Ireland,^{573,574,575} died 28 Nov 1952 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{576,577} about age 84, and was buried 1 Dec 1952 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{575,578,579}

General Notes: Sarah married Pat Walsh sometime after 1900.

In the 1920 Census she is listed as the wife of Pat Walsh. Her two sons, George and Peter, are listed as stepsons.

1895 Chicago City Directory: listed as Sarah, widow of George, 234 Orleans.

She was listed in the 1900 Chicago City Directory under Philbin, Sarah. Widow George, but she is not listed in the 1900 Illinois Soundex under Sarah Philbin or Sarah Walsh.

Obituary:

Walsh, Sarah, nee Gavaghan, beloved wife of the late Patrick, dear mother of Peter M., the late Patrick, George, and Mary Philbin, aunt of Patrick McNicholas and Margaret Loftus. Funeral Monday 5:30am from Chapel 2221 Lincoln Av. to St. Vincents Church, Interment Calvary.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1910, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 580
- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, widow George. h 234 Orleans, 1895, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 581
- Residence: 234 Orleans, 1895, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 581
- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, wid George, h rear 54 Superior, 1896, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 582
- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, wid George h 82 Superior, 1897, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 583
- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, wid Joshua h 52 Superior, 1898, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 584
- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, wid Joshua h 52 Superior, 1899, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 585
- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, wid George h 51 Superior, 1900, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 586

- City Directory: Philbin, Sarah, wid George h 36 Superior, 1907, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ⁵⁸⁷
 Census: 1920, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ⁵⁸⁸
- Residence: 2022 Sheffield Ave., 1920, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 589
- Residence: 834 Webster, 1952, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 575
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁵⁷⁸

Children from this marriage were:

 Patrick Philbin was born 14 Jul 1886 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois, ⁵⁹⁰ died 17 Sep 1920 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{591,592} at age 34, and was buried 21 Sep 1920 in Evanston, Cook, Illinois ^{593,594,595} 111 M Illinois.

> General Notes: 1910 U.S. Census. Chicago, Illinois. 1144 Orleans St. Head of household: Patrick Walsh. Patrick, is 23 yrs. old; stepson.

According to the death certificate, Patrick contracted tuberculosis in the county hospital after confinement with a fractured thigh.

Informant on his death certificate was Mrs.Sarah Walsh, 2022 Shefield Ave.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Holy Name Cathedral, Chicago, Illinois, 1 Aug 1886. 590
- Census: 1910, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 596
- Occupation: Teamster, 1920.591
- Residence: 2214 N. Halstead, Chicago, Illinois, 1920. 591,592
- Obituary: Chicago Tribune, 19 Sep 1920.⁵⁹⁷
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Evanston, Cook, Illinois.

Patrick married Margaret Dillon.

112 M ii. Peter Michael Philbin⁵⁷⁰ was born 13 Sep 1888 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ^{598,599}

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Holy Name Cathedral, Chicago, Illinois, 23 Sep 1888. ⁵⁹⁸
- Census: 1910, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁰⁰
- Census: 1920, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁰¹
- Residence: 2822 Southport (?) Ave., Chicago. Informant on brother's death certificate., 21 Dec 1930.⁶⁰²
- iii. George Joseph Philbin⁵⁷⁰ was born 12 Mar 1890 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois,⁶⁰³ died 19 Dec 1930 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois^{604,605} at age 40, and was buried 22 Dec 1930 in Evanston, Cook, Illinois.^{602,606,607} 113 M

General Notes: 1910 U.S. Census. Chicago, Illinois. Head of Household: Patrick Walsh. George is 20 yrs. Stepson.

1920 U.S. Census. Chicago, Illinois. 2225 N. Halstead St. George is 28. Stepson.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: Holy Name Cathedral, Chicago, Illinois, 13 Mar 1890.⁶⁰³
- Census: 1910, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁰⁸
- Census: 1920, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 609
- Occupation: Elevator operator at the Capitol Building.⁶¹⁰
- Residence: 1137 N. La Salle, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 610
- Death Fact: Died at Henrotin Hospital, Chicago, Illinois, 19 Dec 1930. 605
- Obituary: Chicago Tribune, 21 Dec 1930.⁶¹¹
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Evanston, Cook, Illinois.
- iv. **Mary Ellen Philbin** was born 8 Mar 1892 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois,⁶¹² died 17 May 1909 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois^{613,614} at age 17, and was buried 19 May 1909 in Chicago, Cook, 114 F

Illinois.^{615,616} Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: Chicago, Cook Co. Illinois, 20 Mar 1892.⁶¹⁷
- Residence: 372 Orleans, Chicago, 17 May 1909.⁶¹⁴
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. Section P, Block 63, Lot 34, age 17

50. Maria Philbin^{258,259} (*Catherine Kathleen Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born in Jul 1861 in Ireland, ^{260,261} died 5 Apr 1911 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{262,263,264} at age 49, and was buried 8 Apr 1911 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{24,265,266}

General Notes: Margaret Loftus in 1920 was listed in the census under Patrick and Sarah Walsh as a niece.

Another child was born to Maria besides Margaret. In the 1900 and 1910 censuses, she is listed as the mother of two children, one living.

In the 1910 census, a widow, she is listed as a washwoman. She can read and write and rents her home. She has five lodgers living in her home plus her daughter, Margaret.

Obituary:

Loftus--Maria (nee Philbin), April 5, 1911, at her residence 218 W. Huron St., beloved wife of the late Michael Loftus, fond mother of Margaret, sister of the late George and Thomas Philbin, aunt of Patrick, Peter and George Philbin. Funeral Saturday, from late residence 9:30 a.m., to Holy Name cathedral where high mass will be celebrated, by C.&N.W. Ry. to Calvary.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1900, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 278
- Census: 1910, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶¹⁸
- Emigration: In U.S. 28 years., 1872.278
- City Directory: Loftus, Maria, wid Michael P. confectr 3523 Wallace, 1897. 619
- City Directory: Loftus, Maria, Mrs. confectr 126 Huron, 1898. 584
- Occupation: Confectioner, Between 1898 and 1907. 620
- City Directory: Loftus, Maria, Mrs. confectr 126 Huron, 1899.⁵⁸⁴
- City Directory: Loftus, Maria, Mrs. confectr 126 Huron, 1900.⁶²¹
- City Directory: Loftus, Maria wid Michael confectr 126 Huron, 1907. 587
- Occupation: Loftus, Maria wid Michael confectr 218 W. Huron, 1910. 622
- Residence: 317 W.Huron St., 1911.²⁴
- Residence: 218 W. Huron St., Chicago, Cook Co., Illinois, 5 Apr 1911. ²⁶⁵
- Obituary: Chicago Daily News, 6 Apr 1911.²⁶³
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.²⁶⁵

Maria married **Michael Loftus**⁶²³ 4 Oct 1891 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{624,625} Michael was born about 1860 in County Mayo, Ireland, ^{626,627,628,629} died 15 Oct 1896 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ^{630,631,632} about age 36, and was buried 17 Oct 1896 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶³³

General Notes: Age at death in 1896 was 32 according to the cemetery record.

Obituary:

Loftus--Michael, beloved husband of Maria Loftus (nee Philbin); native of Castle Bar, County Mayo, Ireland. Funeral Saturday, Oct. 17, from 177 E. 18th St. to St. John's Church, thence by [RR] carriages to Calvary.

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: Age at death was 32 according to cemetery record.
- City Directory: Chicago. 177 18th St. Michael is a clerk. There is another Michael--Michael P.-- living at 54 Huron, 1896.
- City Directory: Loftus, Michael clk h 177 18th St., 1896. 619
- Occupation: Clerk, 1896.629
- Residence: 177 E. 18th St., Chicago, 15 Oct 1896. 629,633

- Obituary: Chicago Daily News, 16 Oct 1896.⁶²⁷
 Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶³³

The child from this marriage was:

 Margaret T. Loftus^{634,635} was born in Dec 1892 in Illinois,⁶³⁶ died in Nov 1972 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois^{637,638} at age 79, and was buried 30 Nov 1972 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.^{634,639} 115 F

> General Notes: Margaret was listed in the 1900 and 1910 censuses with her mother, Maria. In 1920 she was living with Patrick and Sarah Walsh, her aunt and uncle. In 1952 she was listed in Sarah's obituary as her niece.

Obituary:

Margaret T. Loftus, loving daughter of Michael and Maria, nee Philbin, fond cousin of Healy and Beinecke families; dear friend of the Thomas Kelly family. Funeral Thursday, 9:30 a.m. from Beinecke Funeral Home, 2221 N. Lincoln Avenue, to St. Clement Church. Mass 10 a.m. Interment Calvary. Visitation 2 until 10 pm.m Wednesday. LI 9-3460.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1900, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 640
- Census: 1910, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 618
- Census: 1920, Chicago, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁴¹
- Obituary: Chicago Tribune, 29 Nov 1972.634
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 642

Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

52. Joseph Francis Healy (*Thomas Francis*³, *Hugh Michael*², *Thomas*¹) was born 25 Aug 1888 in Yankton County, South Dakota,²⁸⁴ died 2 Jan 1986 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁸⁵ at age 97, and was buried 6 Jan 1986 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.²⁸⁶

General Notes: Died at the Sister James Nursing Home in Yankton.

A genealogical write-up of Joseph F. Healy and Margaret Christopher was sent by Celestine Johansen. This was written by her and was probably in a county history.

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: Died in the Sister James Nursing Home. Age was 97.²⁸⁶
- Cemetery: St. Columba Catholic Cemetery, Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.

Joseph married Margaret Christopher, daughter of John Christopher and Mary Burns.

Children from this marriage were:

- 116 M i. Thomas Francis Healy
- 117 F ii. Mary Delores Healy

Mary married Clement James Weier.

- 118 M iii. Donald John Healy
- 119 M iv. Robert Joseph Healy
- 120 M v. Roland Gerald Healy
- 121 F vi. Celestine Josephine Healy

Celestine married Lloyd Johansen.

122 M vii. Joseph John Healy

56. Agnes Healy (*Thomas Francis*³, *Hugh Michael*², *Thomas*¹) was born 9 Apr 1895 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota,²⁹³ died 23 Nov 1986 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁹⁴ at age 91, and was buried 26 Nov 1986 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.

Noted events in her life were:

- Death Fact: Died in the Sister James Nursing Home.⁶⁴³
- Cemetery: St. Columba Catholic Cemetery, Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.

Agnes married **John Christopher**, son of **John Christopher** and **Mary Burns**, 17 Aug 1916 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.⁶⁴⁴ John was born in 1892⁶⁴⁵ and died 13 Mar 1942^{643,646} at age 50.

Marriage Notes: Married in St. Columba Catholic Church, Mayfield, South Dakota.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage/Church: St. Columba's, Mayfield, S.D.

Children from this marriage were:

- 123 M i. Aloysius Hugh Christopher
- 124 F ii. Marie Elizabeth Christopher Marie married Edward Mahan.
- 125 M iii. John Boniface Christopher
- 126 F iv. Magdalene Anna Christopher Magdalene married Ellis Beeghley.
- 127 F v. Margaret Veronica Christopher Margaret married Philip Manning.
- 128 F vi. Patricia Alexia Christopher Patricia married William Lyle.
- 129 M vii. Eugene Thomas Christopher
- 130 M viii. James Hugh Christopher

131 F ix. Helen Agnes Christopher Helen married Jerald Bernard.

57. Wilhelmina Healy (*Thomas Francis*³, *Hugh Michael*², *Thomas*¹) was born 27 Oct 1897 in Irene, South Dakota,²⁹⁵ died 28 Feb 1987 in Freeman, Hutchinson, South Dakota²⁹⁶ at age 89, and was buried 3 Mar 1987 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota.

Noted events in her life were:

- Death Fact: Died at the Freeman Nursing Home, Freeman, Minnesota. 647
- Cemetery: Sacred Heart Church, Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota.

Wilhelmina married **Michael McKenna** 22 Nov 1921 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.⁶⁴⁸ Michael died in 1965.⁶⁴⁹

Marriage Notes: Married at St. Columba Catholic Church.

The child from this marriage was:

132 F i. Mary McKenna

Mary married Burnell Bohlmann.

58. Luke Thomas Healy (*Thomas Francis*³, *Hugh Michael*², *Thomas*¹) was born 11 Sep 1899 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota,²⁹⁷ died 24 Mar 1984 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota²⁹⁸ at age 84, and was buried 27 Mar 1984 in Yankton County, South Dakota.

General Notes: We think that Sigel was in Yankton County, South Dakota. It is not listed on any map that we have.

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: Died in Sacred Heart Hospital.
- Cemetery: Sacred Heart Cemetery, Yankton County, South Dakota.

Luke married Florence Eilers.

Children from this marriage were:

- 133 M i. Michael Healy
- 134 F ii. Jean Healy

Jean married John Vavra.

135 F iii. Joann Healy

Joann married William Klimisch.

59. Monica E. Healy (*Thomas Francis*³, *Hugh Michael*², *Thomas*¹) was born 16 Feb 1903 in Irene, Yankton, South Dakota,²⁹⁹ died 18 Sep 1991 in Irene, Yankton, South Dakota³⁰⁰ at age 88, and was buried 21 Sep 1991 in Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.³⁰¹

Noted events in her life were:

- Death Fact: Died at Sunset Manor Nursing Home in Irene, South Dakota.⁶⁵⁰
- Cemetery: St. Columba Catholic Cemetery, Mayfield, Yankton, South Dakota.

Monica married James F. Slowey 18 Aug 1926 in Irene, South Dakota. 651 James died 20 Nov 1973. 652

Marriage Notes: Married in St. Columba Catholic Church, Irene, South Dakota.

Children from this marriage were:

- 136 M i. Eugene Slowey
- 137 F ii. Joan Slowey

Joan married James Kribell.

- 138 M iii. Robert Slowey
- 139 M iv. Richard Slowey

61. Dudley James Healy^{321,322,323} (*Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 16 May 1889 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{121,302,322,324} died 27 Nov 1929 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois³²² at age 40, and was buried 30 Nov 1929 in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.³²²

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: St. Martin's Church, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹²¹
- Occupation: Postal Inspector, 1920. 302
- Occupation: Manager of an employment agency, 1929. 322
- Residence: 6422 North Oakley Ave., 1929, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 322
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 30 Nov 1929, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸ Dudley J. Healy, 1889-1929

Dudley married Nora.322

The child from this marriage was:

140 M i. Dudley Healy

63. Francis Vincent Healy³²¹ (*Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 26 Aug 1892 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{121,326,327} died 28 Apr 1973 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ³²⁸ at age 80, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³²⁹

General Notes: One of the attorneys during the 1930s in Chicago who prosecuted members of the John Dillinger/Alvin Karpis/Ma Barker/Pretty Boy Floyd gang of bank robbers and killers.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: St. Mary's Church, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹²¹ Located in Lower St. Paul
- Occupation: Attorney, 1920.³⁰²
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1973, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.³¹⁸ Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret.

Francis married **Katherine Mary Schmitz**. Katherine was born 24 Aug 1898,⁶⁵³ died 27 Jun 1994 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois⁶⁵³ at age 95, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁵⁴

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1994, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸ Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 141 F i. Gwendolyn Healy was born about 1921⁶⁵⁵ and died 10 Nov 1976 about age 55.
- + 142 F ii. Rosemary Healy
- + 143 M iii. Francis Vincent Healy was born 6 Mar 1925,⁶⁵⁶ died in 2012⁶⁵⁶ at age 87, and was buried in Osceola, St. Joseph, Indiana.⁶⁵⁶
 - 144 F iv. **Patricia Healy** was born in 1926, died in 1926, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁵⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- Death Fact: Died at six months, 1926.
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1926, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.³¹⁸ Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret.
- + 145 M v. Dudley Jerome Healy
- + 146 M vi. **Patrick Francis Healy** was born 1 Jan 1931, died 10 Jun 2015⁶⁵⁸ at age 84, and was buried in Evergreen Park, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁵⁸
 - 147 F vii. Margaret Mary Healy was born 20 Sep 1936 and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. 659

Noted events in her life were:

- Name Fact: Also called Missy.
- Cemetery: All Saints Cemetery, 1936, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. ³¹⁸ Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret.

65. Dr. Cornelius Edward Healy^{321,333} (*Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 26 Dec 1898 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois, ^{121,334,335,336} died 12 Nov 1959 in Cincinnati, Hamilton, Ohio^{337,338} at age 60, and was buried in Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois.

General Notes: Obituary information sent to Anne Field from Ann Healy Kelly via email 19 April 2003:

"The following is from the obit of my grandfather which fills in some of his information for you: He died on November 12, 1959 in Cincinnati, Ohio.

'HEALY FUNERAL PLANS AWAIT ARRIVAL OF SONS: Services for Dr. Cornelius Edward Healy, who died Thursday at his home, 1615 Birchwood Ave., College Hill, are being completed by the Dhonau-Rosenacker Funeral Home, Monfort Heights.

Dr. Healy, who was 60 years old, taught at the medical college of Loyola University, Chicago, after his graduation in 1929 from the University of Illinois.

He later headed the Chicago Health Clinic and was a member of the city's Board of Health. In 1951 he became head medical examiner for the Baltimore & Ohio Railroad here.

He was a member of Cincinnati Elks, Lodge 5, the Cincinnati Academy of Medicine, Ohio and American Medical Associations and and the Northside Council and St. Isaac Jogues General Assembly of the Knights of Columbus.

Surviving him are his widow, Mrs. Florence Costigan Healy, three sons, Cornelius Healy Jr. Cincinnati, Capt. James D. Healy, M.D., with the Air Force in Manila, and Pvt. Raymond Healy with the Army in Germany; two brothers, Raymond J. Healy, Deer Beach, Fla., and Francis V. Healy, Chicago;

a sister, Miss Mary Healy, Chicago and two grandchildren.

Requiem High Mass will be sung at St. Clare Church, Collge Hill, the time and day depending upon the arrival of Dr. Healy's servicemen sons. Burial will be in All Saints Cemetary, Chicago.' "

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: St. Vincent de Paul Catholic Church, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ^{121,336} Name recorded in the record as Patrick, not Cornelius, but the date of birth is correct, 26 Dec 1898
- Graduation: University of Illinois. 660
- Occupation: Physician. 660
- Cemetery: All Saints Catholic Cemetery and Mausoleum, Des Plaines, Cook, Illinois. 661

Cornelius married **Florence Ann Costigan**^{660,662} 14 Jun 1930.⁶⁶³ Florence was born 4 Jan 1900 in Janesville, Waseca, Minnesota⁶⁶⁰ and died 4 Jan 1983 in Cincinnati, Hamilton, Ohio⁶⁶⁰ at age 83.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 148 M i. James Dudley Healy
- + 149 M ii. Raymond Joseph Healy
- + 150 M iii. Cornelius Edward Healy

66. Edmund Thomas Healy (*Thomas C.*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 29 Jun 1889 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota³⁵⁰ and died in Jan 1959 at age 69.

General Notes: Not sure of the order of his marriages.

Noted events in his life were:

 Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁰ Edmund T. Healey, son, born July 1889 or 1890, age 10, born MN, at school

Edmund married Helen Halvorson.

The child from this marriage was:

151 M i. Kenneth Healy

Edmund next married Marie E.

Edmund next married Cecelia B.

67. Anna Violet Healy (*Thomas C.*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 13 Dec 1890 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{351,352} died 4 Jun 1935 in Minneapolis, Hennepin, Minnesota, ³⁵³ at age 44, and was buried

6 Jun 1935 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁰ Annie Healy, dau, born Dec 1890, age 9, born MN, at school
- Death Fact: Died in Minneapolis General Hospital. 664
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. Lot 2, Block 10, Section 38

Anna married Earl T. Martin.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 152 F i. Shirley Jean Martin was born 11 Jan 1921^{665,666} and died 1 May 1996 at age 75.

69. M/Sgt. Eugene Sinnit Healy USAF (*Thomas C.*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 29 May 1895 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ³⁵⁸ died 18 Jan 1959 in Fort Sam Houston, Texas³⁵⁹ at age 63, and was buried in San Antonio, Bexar, Texas.

General Notes: We originally had an 1893 birth date for him, but unless he was not in the birth register, and another child was born to Thomas and Elizabeth and did not live, then this birth must be that of Eugene.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁴⁰ Eugene Healey, son, born Nov 1893, age 6, born MN, at school
- Cemetery: Fort Sam Houston National Cemetery, San Antonio, Bexar, Texas. 667

Eugene married Katherine.

Children from this marriage were:

153 F i. Katherine Healy

Katherine married Frank Eccell.

154 M ii. Kenneth Healy

70. Clarence James Healy (*Thomas C.*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 16 Jul 1900 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota³⁶⁰ and died in Jan 1982 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota at age 81.

Clarence married **Margaret B. Daulton** 26 Nov 1929 in St. Paul Park, Washington, Minnesota. ³⁵⁷ Margaret was born in 1902 and died 15 Dec 1931 at age 29.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage/Church: St. Thomas Church, St. Paul Park, Minnesota. 357,668

General Notes: According to Mary Ann [Pawlenty] Howlett, Clarence and Margaret were very much in love. During her second pregnancy Margaret was diagnosed with cancer. She refused to risk the health of the unborn child and put off treatment until after birth. By then, the cancer had spread and Margaret died. Clarence was never the same after that. Margaret's parents took the baby, Margaret Ann, and raised her. Mayme took Boots and raised him. Clarence later remarried but it ended in divorce.

Children from this marriage were:

155 M i. James Healy

156 F ii. Margaret Ann Healy

Clarence next married Helen Murr.

75. Gerald James Cummings⁴¹⁹ (*Katherine Kathleen Healy*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 7 May 1891 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{420,421,422} was christened 17 May 1891 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, Michigan,⁴²³ died 7 Jun 1977 in Oakland, Alameda, California^{424,425} at age 86, and was buried in Oakland, Alameda, California.⁴²⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- State Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. 393 Gerald Cummings, 4, born MN
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Gerald Cumming, son, born May 1891, age 9, born MN, father born NY, mother born MN
- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota.³⁹⁵ Gerald Cummings, son, 18, born MN, farm laborer
- Military Service: WWI Draft Registration, 1917, Stearns County, Minnesota. ⁶⁶⁹ Gerald James

Cummings, born 7 May 1892, born St. Paul, MN, occupation: mechanical equipment contractor in St. Cloud, MN.

- Census: 1920, Saint Cloud, Stearns, Minnesota.⁶⁷⁰ Jerald Cummings, roomer, 28, single, born MN, father born NY, mother born MN, salesman, plumbing shop. Gerald is living with Thomas Seavey and family.
- Census: 1930, Oakland, Alameda, California.⁶⁷¹ Gerald J. Cummings, head, 38, born MN, age at 1st marriage 31, mechanical engineer
- Census: 1940, Oakland, Alameda, California.⁶⁷² Gerald James Cummings, head, born MN, living in same place as in 1935, heating engineer, own business
- Cemetery: Saint Mary's Cemetery, Oakland, Alameda, California.⁴²⁶ Crypts, right side, Unit 9

Gerald married **Regina Marie Kramer**, daughter of **Joseph Kramer**^{673,674} and **Mary Anne Mund**,^{673,675} 9 Sep 1922. Regina was born 2 Apr 1901 in Minnesota, ⁶⁷³ died 13 Jan 1985 in Alameda County, California⁶⁷⁶ at age 83, and was buried in Oakland, Alameda, California.⁶⁷⁷

General Notes: The California Death Index gives Regina's place of death as Santa Clara County; the Social Security Death Index gives Alameda County.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1920, Saint Cloud, Stearns, Minnesota.⁶⁷³ Regina M Kraemer, dau 18, born MN, parents born MN
- Census: 1930, Oakland, Alameda, California.⁶⁷¹ Regina M. Cummings, wife, 28, born MN, age at 1st marriage: 21
- Census: 1940, Oakland, Alameda, California. 672 Regina Cummings, wife, 48, born MN
- Cemetery: Saint Mary's Cemetery, Oakland, Alameda, California. 677 Crypts, right side, Unit 9

Children from this marriage were:

```
157 F i. Maryhope Cummings was born 2 May 1924 in California and died 31 Dec 1999<sup>497</sup> at age 75.
```

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1930, Oakland, Alameda, California. 671 Mary H. Cummings, dau, 5, born CA
- Census: 1940, Oakland, Alameda, California.⁶⁷² Maryhope Cummings, dau, 15, born CA Maryhope married **Robert Jacks**.
- + 158 F ii. Naomi Colleen Cummings
- + 159 M iii. Urban Kramer Cummings
- + 160 F iv. Violet Regina Cummings
 - 161 M v. **John Healy Cummings** was born 28 Apr 1935 in California, died 17 Sep 1968 in Siskiyou County, California at age 33, and was buried in Grants Pass, Josephine, Oregon.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1940, Oakland, Alameda, California. 672 John Cummings, son, 4, born CA
- Cemetery: Hawthorne Memorial Gardens, Grants Pass, Josephine, Oregon. 678

John married Bonnie Harper.

162 F vi. Catherine Ann Cummings was born 10 Jul 1941 and died 7 Jun 1984 at age 42.

Catherine married Eugene Bianchi.

Catherine next married Arthur Silver.

+ 163 F vii. Patricia June Cummings

77. Hesper Agnes Cummings⁴³⁶ (*Katherine Kathleen Healy*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 23 Dec 1894 in Minnesota,⁴³⁷ died 16 Jan 1931 in Los Angeles County, California ^{438,439} at age 36, and was buried in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.^{440,441}

General Notes: Although her Find A Grave memorial in Calvary Cemetery in Los Angeles gives her date of birth as 15 Dec 1897, Hesper is one year old in the 1895 census, Ramsey County, MN. The 1900 census gives her date of birth as Dec 1893.

The bio on Find A Grave notes that her father, Thomas Cummings, was born in Canada, but he was born in New York - in every census New York is the place of birth; it names her mother as Alice Shanwesey,

born Ireland. This information comes from Hesper's death certificate. The informant for the death certificate was her mother, Catherine Cummings, who mistakenly gave the mother's name for Thomas. Thomas's parents were James Cummings and Alice Shanahan and were both born in Ireland. Catherine, or Katherine or Kate, Cummings was born Katherine Kathleen Healy, the first child in the family to be born in the United States, just after her parents arrived in Minnesota from Ireland.

Noted events in her life were:

- State Census: 1895, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹³ Hesper Cummings (transcribed as *Ummings), age 1, born MN
- Census: 1900, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.³⁹⁴ Hesper Cumming, 7, born Dec 1893, MN, father born NY, mother born MN
- Census: 1910, Ramsey County, Minnesota.³⁹⁵ Hesper Cummings, dau, 15, born MN
- Census: 1920, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁶⁷⁹ Hesper Cummings, Boarder, 22, single, born MN, father born NY, mother born MN, nurse in hospital
- Occupation: Registered nurse. 679
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery and Mausoleum, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.⁶⁸⁰ Sec. J, Lot 319, Grave 14

Hesper married William Kerr.

The child from this marriage was:

164 M i. Thomas Kerr

Hesper next married **Ellsworth Gray**,⁶⁸¹ son of **G. W. Gray** and **Roseta Brown**, 21 Jan 1929 in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.⁶⁸² Ellsworth was born about 1894 in Minnesota.⁶⁸²

80. Dorothy Lucy Healy^{493,494} (*James Henry*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 28 Feb 1910 in Cheyenne, Laramie, Wyoming, ^{123,495,496} died 10 Dec 1984 in San Diego, San Diego, California ⁴⁹⁷ at age 74, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁴⁹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1910, Cheyenne City, Laramie, Wyoming.⁶⁸³
- Residence: 502 E. 21st St., 26 Apr 1910, Cheyenne, Laramie, Wyoming. 683
- Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington, Minnesota. 684 Dorothy L. Healy, dau, 20, born Wyoming
- Residence: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington, Minnesota. 685
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, San Diego, San Diego, California. 667

Dorothy married **John Patrick Lynch**, son of **Patrick Lynch** and **Kathryn Eunice McCall**, 17 Jun 1933 in North St. Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹²³ John was born 6 Mar 1907 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.¹²³ and died 15 Jun 1956 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska.^{497,686} at age 49.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage/Church: St. Peter's Church.¹²³

Children from this marriage were:

- + 165 F i. **Kathryn Eunice Lynch** was born 31 Dec 1934 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ⁶⁸⁷ died 25 Apr 2002 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska⁶⁸⁸ at age 67, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska.⁶⁸⁹
- + 166 F ii. **Colleen Patricia Lynch** was born 24 Sep 1938 in Saint Cloud, Stearns, Minnesota, ^{123,687} died 14 Jul 2018 in San Diego, San Diego, California ⁶⁹⁰ at age 79, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California.

Dorothy next married Otto Henberger.

81. James Miller Healy⁴⁹⁹ (James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born 2 Apr 1912 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁴⁹⁷ and died 8 Jun 1988 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{123,500} at age 76.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington County, Minnesota. ⁶⁹¹ James M. Healy, son, 18, born MN
- Census: 1940, Mahtomedi, Washington, Minnesota.³⁶⁸ James M. Healy, son, 27, born MN, no occupation

James married **Mary Ophelia "Felix" Blair** 16 Aug 1941.¹²³ Mary was born 2 Jun 1916 in Fort Wayne, Indiana⁶⁹² and died 24 Apr 2000 in Hemet, Riverside, California ⁶⁹³ at age 83.

General Notes: Felix's daughter, Connie Lou, was by another husband.

The child from this marriage was:

i. Michael James Healy¹²³ was born 14 Jun 1944¹²³ and died in Aug 1944.¹²³ 167 M

> General Notes: Names, birthdates and other information, typed, in the possession of Jean Healy, gives a death date of 10-10-1943 and place: Fairbury, Nebraska. Birth date is given as Aug-3-1943 in Fairbury. This conflicts with other information from Hope Healy Koontz.

James next married **Esther Maria Wessel**⁴⁹⁷ 14 Jun 1958.⁴⁹⁷ Esther was born 23 Oct 1909,^{497,694} died 9 Dec 1979 in Falcon Heights, Ramsey, Minnesota^{497,694,695} at age 70, and was buried 12 Dec 1979 in Fairmont, Martin, Minnesota.⁶⁹⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- Funeral Service: Roseville Memorial Chapel, 12 Dec 1979. 694
- Cemetery: Lakeside Cemetery, Fairmont, Martin, Minnesota.

James next married **Genevieve Beatrice Rahilly**^{123,696} 7 Feb 1981 in Roseville, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁴⁹⁷ Genevieve was born 4 Mar 1914 in Austin, Mower, Minnesota,^{497,696,697} died 30 Jul 2008⁶⁹⁷ at age 94, and was buried in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.⁶⁹⁸

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage/Church: St. Rose of Lima Catholic Church.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota. 698

82. Capt. Charles Edward Healy USN⁵⁰¹ (*James Henry*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 16 Dec 1914 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ⁵⁰² died 12 Aug 2003 in Coronado, San Diego, California at age 88, and was buried 16 Aug 2003 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ⁵⁰³

Noted events in his life were:

- Birth Fact: Born in St. Luke's hospital, Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.
- Occupation: Officer, United States Navy.
- Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington, Minnesota. 699 Charles E. Healy, son, 15, born MN
- Census: 1940, Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii.⁷⁰⁰ Charles E. Healy, lodger, 26, born MN, Ensign, USNR
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 16 Aug 2003, San Diego, San Diego, California.⁷⁰¹

Charles married **Catherine Eugenia Whitted**,^{702,703,704,705} daughter of **James Albert Whitted**^{703,706} and **Frances Louise Brent**,^{707,708,709} 18 May 1940 in Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii. Catherine was born 29 Sep 1920 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ⁷⁰³ was christened 27 Oct 1920 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida,⁷¹⁰ died 8 Sep 2012 in San Diego, San Diego, California at age 91, and was buried 15 Sep 2012 in San Diego. San Diego. California buried 15 Sep 2012 in San Diego, San Diego, California.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage/Church: Sacred Heart Church, Punahou, Oahu, Hawaii, 18 May 1940.
- Newspaper announcement: Honolulu Star-Bulletin, 25 May 1940.⁷¹¹

Noted events in her life were:

 Notice of Birth: Pensacola Gazette, 30 Sep 1920, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁷⁰⁵ p.5: ANNOUNCE **BIRTH OF A DAUGHTER**

Mr. and Mrs. Albert Whitted (Frances Brent) announce the birth of a daughter, September 29.

- Census: 1930, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 712 living at 411 W. Brainard St.
- Census: 1940, Honolulu, Honolulu, Hawaii.⁷⁰⁰ Catherine E. Fick, dau, 19, born FL, 2260 Manoa Rd.
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 15 Sep 2012, San Diego, San Diego, California.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 168 F i. Mary Linda Healy
- ii. Anne Elizabeth Healy + 169 F

+ 170 F iii. Lucy Carroll Healy

83. Audrey Catherine Healy⁵⁰⁴ (*James Henry*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 7 Jul 1917 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁴⁹⁷ and died 14 Nov 1994 in San Jacinto, Riverside, California¹²³ at age 77.

Noted events in her life were:

 Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington County, Minnesota. ⁷¹³ Audrey C. Healy, dau, 12 born MN

Audrey married **Franklin Donald Allen**⁴⁹⁷ 5 Nov 1942 in Tucson, Pima, Arizona.⁴⁹⁷ Franklin was born 5 Apr 1918 in Little Rock, Pulaski, Arkansas^{714,715} and died 10 Nov 1986 in Fountain Valley, Orange, California^{123,716} at age 68.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 171 F i. Barbara Ann Allen
 - 172 F ii. Mary Frances "Mimi" Allen

Mary married Geoffrey Cathers.

- + 173 M iii. Donald James Allen
- + 174 F iv. Patricia Lynn Allen
 - 175 M v. **Charles Terrence Allen** was born 30 Jul 1954 in Lakewood, Los Angeles, California ^{123,717} and died 3 Jan 1984 in Anaheim, Orange, California ⁶ at age 29.

84. Hope Frances Healy⁵⁰⁵ (*James Henry*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 19 Dec 1919 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota,⁴⁹⁷ died 6 Aug 2010 in San Diego, San Diego, California at age 90, and was buried 13 Aug 2010 in San Diego, San Diego, California.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington County, Minnesota. ⁷¹⁸ Hope F. Healy, dau, 10, born MN
- Census: 1940, Mahtomedi, Washington, Minnesota. ³⁶⁸ Hope F. Healy, dau, 20, born MN, stenographer, air conditioning agency
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, San Diego, San Diego, California.

Hope married **Cletus Joseph Gombold**¹²³ 16 May 1944 in Mahtomedi, Washington, Minnesota.¹²³ Cletus was born 10 Mar 1919 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{123,498} and died 5 Dec 1944 in Albuquerque, Bernalillo, New Mexico¹²³ at age 25.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage/Church: St. Jude's Church.

Noted events in his life were:

Occupation: 1st Lt. USAAF.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 176 M i. James Cletus Gombold

Hope next married **George Edward Koontz**⁴⁹⁷ 5 Aug 1972 in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁴⁹⁷ George was born 27 Aug 1909 in Nashville, Davidson, Tennessee^{497,719} and died 5 Sep 1987 in San Diego, San Diego, California^{497,719} at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

• Occupation: Lt. Col. USAF, Ret.

Hope next married **Garnell Trammel** 13 Apr 2000 in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁷²⁰ Garnell was born 7 Dec 1917 in Lockney, Floyd, Texas.⁷¹⁷

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage/Church: St. Brigid's Roman Catholic Church.⁷²¹

85. John Anthony Healy Jr.⁵¹² (*John Anthony Sr.*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 21 Aug 1907 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{513,514} died 20 Aug 1970 at age 62, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Plbg. & Wtg Co., 1931, Minnesota. 722 Probably plumbing and heating
- Residence: 1931, Langdon, Washington, Minnesota. 723
- Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

John married **Charlotte Ann Spalding Baker**, daughter of **Lester Luther Spalding**^{724,725} and **Pearl G. Byerla**,⁷²⁶ 6 Jul 1931 in San Gabriel, Los Angeles, California.^{722,723} Charlotte was born 29 Sep 1911 in Aitkin, Aitkin, Minnesota,⁷²⁷ died 6 Apr 2008⁷²⁷ at age 96, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.⁷²⁷

Noted events in their marriage were:

 MarriageWitnesses: 1931, San Gabriel, Los Angeles County, California. ⁷²² Witness was Gerald James Cummings, cousin of the groom, residing in Oakland, CA

General Notes: The name of Charlotte's father on her Marriage Certificate is Louis Baker. Her mother was married to Lester Luther Spalding in the 1910 Census, the year before Charlotte was born.

Noted events in her life were:

- Occupation: Dental Nurse, 1931, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. ⁷²⁸
- Residence: 1931, Los Angeles County, California.⁷²³ Her marriage certificate gives her residence at time of marriage as 2626 N. Sichel St. in Los Angeles.
- Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.⁷²⁷

Children from this marriage were:

- 177 M i. John Anthony Healy III
- 178 F ii. Mary Michelle Healy
- 179 M iii. Roland William Healy was born 26 Oct 1934 and died 26 Oct 1934.
- 180 M iv. Thomas Cummings Healy
- 181 F v. Charlotte Mary Healy

Charlotte married Eldredge.

- 182 F vi. Josephine Mary Healy
- 183 M vii. Christopher Peter Healy

86. Charlotte Mary Healy⁵¹⁵ (John Anthony Sr. ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹) was born 20 Feb 1909 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ^{513,516} died 28 Sep 1987 at age 78, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

Charlotte married **William Donais** 31 Aug 1931 in St. Paul Park, Washington, Minnesota. ^{729,730} William was born 14 May 1905 and died 14 Jun 1987 at age 82.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage/Church: St. Thomas, St. Paul Park, Washington, Minnesota.

General Notes: Worked for Northern Pacific Railroad all his life according to Josephine Hope Healy Ruiz.

Children from this marriage were:

184 F i. Mary Charlotte Donais was born 29 May 1932, died 28 Oct 1986⁷³¹ at age 54, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.⁷³¹

General Notes: She was a nun of the St. Joseph of Carondelet sisters. (Not sure of that spelling of Carondelet.)

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota. 731 Section 9

185 M ii. John Peter Donais

87. Edward James Healy⁵¹⁷ (John Anthony Sr. ³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born 29 Sep 1910 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota,^{513,518} died 1 Apr 1982 at age 71, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

Edward married Helen Margaret Kraniger.

Children from this marriage were:

186 F i. **Josephine Ann Healy** was born 18 Jun 1941, died 26 Aug 1960 at age 19, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.
- 187 M ii. Edward James Healy Jr.
- 188 M iii. Richard John Healy

88. Josephine Hope Healy (John Anthony Sr.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Josephine married Fidel Ruiz-Moreno M.D., son of Fidel Ruiz and Maria Melanie Moreno.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 189 M i. Fidel Ruiz-Healy M.D.
- + 190 M ii. John Anthony Ruiz-Healy
- + 191 M iii. Edward James Ruiz-Healy
- + 192 F iv. Josephine Hope Ruiz-Healy

90. Dennis Lawrence Healy Jr. (Dennis Lawrence ³, Patrick M.², Thomas ¹) was born 14 Sep 1913 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota^{526,527} and died 13 Dec 1966¹⁷⁴ at age 53.

Dennis married **Mary Deborah Fogle** 30 Jun 1946.¹⁷⁴ Mary was born 2 Jul 1914⁵³² and died 22 Feb 1993 at age 78.

Children from this marriage were:

- 193 F i. Mary Deborah Healy
- 194 M ii. Dennis Lawrence Healy III
- 195 M iii. Patrick David Healy was born 13 Nov 1951 and died 25 Mar 1979 at age 27.
- 196 M iv. Timothy Roger Healy
- 197 F v. Colleen Maude Healy

93. William Edward Healy Sr. (*Dennis Lawrence*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 23 Sep 1921 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ⁵³³ died 29 Jan 2016⁵³⁴ at age 94, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota. ⁵³⁴

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota. 534

William married **Doris Marguerite Bartl**,⁷³² daughter of **Nicholas Bartl**, 8 Sep 1945.¹⁷⁴ Doris was born 23 Sep 1923 in Minnesota,⁵³² died 24 Jan 2011 in Burnsville, Dakota, Minnesota⁷³³ at age 87, and was buried in Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.⁷³³

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Resurrection Cemetery, Mendota Heights, Dakota, Minnesota.⁷³³ Section 62, Block 26, Lot 22, Grave 2

Children from this marriage were:

- 198 F i. Margaret Anna Healy
- 199 F ii. Ruth Anne Healy
- 200 F iii. Anne Marie Healy
- 201 F iv. Rosemary Healy
- 202 M v. William Edward Healy Jr.
- 203 M vi. Nicholas Mark Healy
- 204 M vii. Roger Louis Healy

95. Arthur Thomas Rowland (*Thomas Rowland*³, *Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born 4 Mar 1880 in Houston, Houston, Minnesota, ⁵⁴⁹ died 7 Apr 1961 in Houston County, Minnesota, ⁵⁵⁰ at age 81, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota.⁷³⁴

Arthur married **Sarah Blekum** 25 Nov 1915.⁶ Sarah was born 20 Nov 1879,⁷³⁵ died in Nov 1966 in Houston, Houston, Minnesota⁷³⁵ at age 87, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota.⁷³⁵

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota. 735

Children from this marriage were:

- 205 M i. Robert T. Rowland
- 206 F ii. Ruth Rowland

Ruth married Alex Sanchez.

207 M iii. John Rowland

96. Sylvester Mcconville Rowland (*Thomas Rowland*³, *Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born 17 Feb 1883, ^{6,551,552} died 23 Jun 1955^{6,552} at age 72, and was buried in Houston, Houston, Minnesota. ⁵⁵²

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: St. Mary's Cemetery, Houston, Houston, Minnesota. 552

Sylvester married Elsie Kempler 15 Nov 1914.⁶ Elsie was born in 1886 and died in 1963 at age 77.

Children from this marriage were:

- 208 M i. Stanley Rowland Stanley married Dorothy Schneider.
 209 M ii. Ralph Rowland
 - Ralph married Margaret K. Watkins.
- 210 F iii. Mary Ellen Rowland Mary married Wallace F. Runge.

97. Rose Mary Rowland (*Thomas Rowland*³, *Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born 28 Sep 1885,^{6,553} died 18 Apr 1971 in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California⁶ at age 85, and was buried in Long Beach, Los Angeles, California.⁶

Rose married Joseph A. Bergen.

Children from this marriage were:

211 F i. Rachel May Bergen

Rachel married ? Deroode.

212 M ii. Paul R. Bergen was born 12 Apr 1921.

98. Maude Theresa McCann (Maria Frances Rowland³, Mary Healy², Thomas¹) was born about 1883⁶ and died in 1958⁶ about age 75.

Maude married Alphonse Liedl.

Children from this marriage were:

- 213 F i. Mary Jane LiedI was born in 1914 and died about 1960 about age 46.
- 214 M ii. Eugene LiedI was born about 1917 and died in 1988 about age 71. Eugene married Janet Andres.
- 215 F iii. Peggy LiedI was born in 1918 and died about 1965 about age 47.
- 216 M iv. Alphonse Joseph Liedl
 - Alphonse married Patricia O'Brien.
- 217 M v. John LiedI was born in 1920 and died in 1925 at age 5.

99. Margaret "Marge" McCann (Maria Frances Rowland³, Mary Healy², Thomas¹) was born in Dec 1884⁶ and died about 1957⁶ about age 73.

Margaret married Joe Boettner.

Children from this marriage were:

- 218 M i. Don Boettner
- 219 M ii. Julius Boettner
- 220 F iii. Nancy Boettner
- 221 M iv. Roland Boettner
- 222 M v. James Boettner was born 22 May 1921⁶ and died in 1985⁶ at age 64.

James married Adele.

101. Catherine McCann (*Maria Frances Rowland*³, *Mary Healy*², *Thomas*¹) was born 14 Feb 1889⁶ and died 26 Jan 1977 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota⁶ at age 87.

Catherine married LI.B Carlton McNally.

Children from this marriage were:

223 M i. John Miles McNally was born 5 Sep 1913 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota and died 4 Dec 1962 at age 49.

John married Helen Ryan.

224 F ii. Maureen McNally

Maureen married **Noyelles James**. Noyelles was born 15 Nov 1919 in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana⁷³⁶ and died 14 Nov 2000 in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado ⁷³⁶ at age 80.

225 F iii. Catherine Ann McNally

Catherine married James Lonsdale Artig.

- 226 F iv. Patricia McNally Patricia married Bernard Hutzel.
- 227 M v. Carlton McNally

Carlton married Betty Anderson.

103. Gertrude Gallagher (Bridget Rowland³, Mary Healy², Thomas¹)

Gertrude married **Dudley Lally**.

Children from this marriage were:

- 228 M i. Dudley Lally
- 229 F ii. Agatha Lally

Agatha married LI.B Martin Healy.

109. Lily Roland (James Rowland³, Mary Healy², Thomas¹)

Lily married Ed Schech.

The child from this marriage was:

230 F i. Chester Schech Schech

Fifth Generation (2nd Great-Grandchildren)

141. Gwendolyn Healy (Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born about 1921⁶⁵⁵ and died 10 Nov 1976 about age 55.

Gwendolyn married Raymond Campbell.

Children from this marriage were:

- 231 M i. Raymond Campbell
- 232 F ii. Patricia Ann Campbell
- 233 M iii. Thomas Campbell
- 234 M iv. Michael Campbell
- 235 M v. Robert Campbell

142. Rosemary Healy (Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Rosemary married John Adams.

Children from this marriage were:

Sindler nom uns manage were.				
	236	F	i.	Mary Katherine Adams
	237	F	ii.	Agnes Adams
	238	F	iii.	Teresa Adams
	239	F	iv.	Patricia Adams
	240	М	v.	John Adams
	241	F	vi.	Rosemary Adams
	242	М	vii.	James Francis Adams
	243	F	viii.	Margaret Adams
	244	F	ix.	Joan Adams
	245	М	х.	Thomas Adams

143. Francis Vincent Healy (Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born 6 Mar 1925,656 died in 2012656 at age 87, and was buried in Osceola, St. Joseph, Indiana. 656 Another name for Francis was Frank.

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Chapel Hill Memorial Gardens, Osceola, St. Joseph, Indiana. 656

Francis married Betty Lolmaugh.⁷³⁷ Betty was born in 1927,⁷³⁸ died in 1988⁷³⁸ at age 61, and was buried in Osceola, St. Joseph, Indiana.73

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Chapel Hill Memorial Gardens, Osceola, St. Joseph, Indiana. 738

Children from this marriage were:

- 246 M i. Terrance Michael Healy
- + 247 F ii. Kathleen Ann Healy
 - 248 M iii. Francis Vincent Healv
 - 249 F iv. Laura Lee Healy
 - 250 F v. Mary Katherine Healy
- vi. **Patrick Joseph Healy**⁷³⁹ was born 18 Jan 1956 in South Bend, St. Joseph, Indiana, ⁷³⁹ died 30 Mar 2012 in El Cajon, San Diego, California^{739,740} at age 56, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California.^{739,740} + 251 M

145. Dudley Jerome Healy (Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Dudley married Nancy Lou Heyer.

Children from this marriage were:

- 252 F i. Deborah Lou Healy
- + 253 F ii. Susan Kathrine Healy
- + 254 M iii. Timothy Jerome Healy
- + 255 F iv. Ann Frances Healy
- + 256 F v. Tracy Ann Healy
- + 257 F vi. Amy Beth Healy
- + 258 F vii. Patricia Jo Healy

146. Patrick Francis Healy (*Francis Vincent*⁴, *Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) was born 1 Jan 1931, died 10 Jun 2015⁶⁵⁸ at age 84, and was buried in Evergreen Park, Cook, Illinois.⁶⁵⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- Misc: Executive Director of the National District Attorneys Association. 741
- Occupation: Executive Director of the Chicago Crime Commission. 741
- Cemetery: St. Mary Catholic Cemetery and Mausoleum, Evergreen Park, Cook, Illinois. 658

Patrick married Della Marie Burns, daughter of Patrick Burns and Della.

Children from this marriage were:

- 259 F i. Collette Marie Healy
- 260 M ii. Patrick Francis Healy
- 261 F iii. Colleen Ann Healy
- 262 M iv. Daniel Joseph Healy
- 263 F v. Beth Ann Healy

148. James Dudley Healy (*Cornelius Edward (Dr.)*⁴, *Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) James married Harriet Ann Murphy.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 264 M i. James Cornelius Healy
- + 265 M ii. John Andrew Healy
- + 266 M iii. Peter Raymond Healy
- + 267 F iv. Ann Harriet Healy

149. Raymond Joseph Healy (*Cornelius Edward (Dr.)*⁴, *Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) Raymond married Kathryn Fritsch.

Children from this marriage were:

268 F i. Kathryn Ann Healy

Kathryn married Dennis James Easterday.

- + 269 F ii. Susan Marie Healy
 - 270 M iii. Raymond Joseph Healy
 - 271 M iv. Sean Patrick Healy
- **150.** Cornelius Edward Healy (*Cornelius Edward (Dr.)*⁴, *Patrick Francis*³, *Patrick M.*², *Thomas*¹) Cornelius married Mary Lu Sievers.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 272 F i. Elizabeth Ann Healy
- 273 F ii. Maureen Lynn Healy

Maureen married Bart Nielsen.

152. Shirley Jean Martin (Anna Violet Healy⁴, Thomas C.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born 11 Jan 1921^{665,666} and died 1 May 1996 at age 75.

Noted events in her life were:

- Adoption:³⁵⁷ Legally Adopted By James And Mary Adeline (Mayme)
- Misc:³⁵⁷ Name Martini was legally changed to Martin

Shirley married **Clarence William Pawlenty**^{357,666} in Jun 1942.³⁵⁷ Clarence was born 7 Mar 1921³⁵⁷ and died 7 Mar 1988³⁵⁷ at age 67.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 274 F i. Carol Ann Pawlenty
 - 275 F ii. Patricia Ann Pawlenty Patricia married Charles Rauschnot.
 - 276 M iii. James C. Pawlenty

James married Debra.

+ 277 F iv. Mary Ann Elizabeth Pawlenty

158. Naomi Colleen Cummings (Gerald James Cummings⁴, Katherine Kathleen Healy³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Naomi married Jack Hoffman.⁴⁰² Jack died 19 Nov 2004 in San Luis Obispo, San Luis Obispo, California.

Noted events in his life were:

• Burial Fact: Cremated.

Children from this marriage were:

- 278 M i. David Hoffman
- 279 M ii. Jim Hoffman
- 280 M iii. Neal Hoffman
- 281 M iv. Mark Hoffman

159. Urban Kramer Cummings (Gerald James Cummings⁴, Katherine Kathleen Healy³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Urban married Shirlee Mosher.

Children from this marriage were:

- 282 F i. Maryhope Cummings
- 283 F ii. Susan Cummings
- 284 F iii. Liann Cummings
- 285 F iv. Karen Cummings
- 286 M v. Michael Cummings

Urban next married Christine Elizabeth Clark.

160. Violet Regina Cummings (Gerald James Cummings⁴, Katherine Kathleen Healy³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Violet married Jack Wheeler.

Children from this marriage were:

287 M i. John Wheeler

288 F ii. Christann Wheeler

163. Patricia June Cummings (Gerald James Cummings⁴, Katherine Kathleen Healy³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Patricia married Michael Rowan.

Children from this marriage were:

- 289 M i. J. Michael Rowan
- 290 F ii. Sara Rowan
- 291 F iii. Emily Rowan

Patricia next married Richard McCombs.

165. Kathryn Eunice Lynch (Dorothy Lucy Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born 31 Dec 1934 in Saint Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota,⁶⁸⁷ died 25 Apr 2002 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska⁶⁸⁸ at age 67, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska.⁶⁸⁹

- Noted events in her life were:
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska. Lot 2A, Section 8, Row 2

Kathryn married George Francis Cogan.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 292 F i. Colleen Frances Cogan
- + 293 F ii. Kerry Ann Cogan
- + 294 F iii. Jane Elizabeth Cogan
- + 295 F iv. Kathryn Patricia Cogan
 - 296 F v. Kelly Kathleen Cogan⁴⁹⁷ was born 25 Feb 1969 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska⁷⁴² and died 25 Feb 1969.⁴⁹⁷

166. Colleen Patricia Lynch (Dorothy Lucy Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) was born 24 Sep 1938 in Saint Cloud, Stearns, Minnesota, ^{123,687} died 14 Jul 2018 in San Diego, San Diego, California⁶⁹⁰ at age 79, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, San Diego, San Diego, California.

Colleen married **Joseph Emmett O'Connor**⁶⁸⁷ 1 Sep 1962 in San Diego, San Diego, California.^{497,687} Joseph was born 29 Oct 1934 in Estelline, Hamlin, South Dakota, ⁶⁸⁷ died 2 Nov 2015 in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁷⁴³ at age 81, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California.⁷⁴⁴

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, San Diego, San Diego, California.⁷⁴⁴

Children from this marriage were:

- + 297 F i. Kathleen Mary O'Connor
- + 298 F ii. Patricia Colleen O'Connor
- + 299 F iii. Maureen Ann O'Connor
- + 300 F iv. Erin Elizabeth O'Connor
 - 301 M v. Timothy Patrick O'Connor
- + 302 M vi. Michael John O'Connor

168. Mary Linda Healy (Charles Edward USN (Capt.)⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Mary married Scott Vaught. They had no children.

Mary next married Thomas George Miller, son of George John Miller and Dorothy Mae Johnson.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 303 M i. Charles Brent Miller
- + 304 F ii. Cynthia Diane Miller
 - 305 F iii. Michelle Elizabeth Miller

Michelle married David Cutrano.

169. Anne Elizabeth Healy (Charles Edward USN (Capt.)⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Anne married **Eugene Allen Field**, son of **Howard Allen Field** and **Miriam Elaine Grasz**. Eugene was born 20 Jan 1941 in Nappanee, Elkhart, Indiana, ⁷⁴⁵ died 20 Jan 2013 in Hughson, Stanislaus, California at age 72, and was buried 25 Jan 2013 in Patterson, Stanislaus, California.

Noted events in his life were:

- Birth Fact: Born at home in a blizzard, delivered by a returned African missionary, 20 Jan 1941. ⁷⁴⁶
- Cemetery: Patterson District Cemetery, 25 Jan 2013, Patterson, Stanislaus, California.

Children from this marriage were:

- 306 F i. Lucie Catherine Field
- 307 M ii. Victor Allen Field
- **170.** Lucy Carroll Healy (Charles Edward USN (Capt.)⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Lucy married Thomas Rivers Jackson, son of Charles Stuart and Helga Andersen.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 308 M i. Brian Kelsie Jackson
 - 309 M ii. Christopher Brent Jackson
- **171.** Barbara Ann Allen (Audrey Catherine Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Barbara married Byron Dennis Beeson.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 310 F i. Nichol Christine Beeson
- + 311 M ii. Kurt Robert Beeson

Barbara next married Juergen Guenter Buescher.

173. Donald James Allen (Audrey Catherine Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Donald married Rebecca Jennings.

Children from this marriage were:

312 M i. Jason Scot Allen

Jason married Melanie Jean Goodrick.

- + 313 M ii. Adrian Michael Allen Donald next married Jacqueline Lee Leo.
- **174.** Patricia Lynn Allen (Audrey Catherine Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Patricia married Joseph Edward White.

Children from this marriage were:

- 314 M i. Robert Joseph White
- 315 M ii. James Michael White
- **176.** James Cletus Gombold (Hope Frances Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

James married Tonia Lynne Bojens, daughter of Stanley Thomas Bojens and Ann Tonia Fedchenia.

Children from this marriage were:

- 316 M i. Steven James Gombold
- 317 M ii. Nicholas Stanley Gombold
- 318 F iii. Anna Hope Gombold

189. Fidel Ruiz-Healy M.D. (Josephine Hope Healy⁴, John Anthony Sr.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Fidel married someone.

His children were:

- 319 F i. Kathleen Ruiz-Healy
- 320 F ii. Kristina Ruiz-Healy
- **190.** John Anthony Ruiz-Healy (Josephine Hope Healy⁴, John Anthony Sr.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) John married Ana Patricia.

Children from this marriage were:

- 321 F i. Patricia Fernanda Ruiz-Healy
- 322 F ii. Josephine Hope Ruiz-Healy

191. Edward James Ruiz-Healy (Josephine Hope Healy⁴, John Anthony Sr.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Edward married **Monica Healy-Hegewisch**.

The child from this marriage was:

323 M i. Patricio Santiago Ruiz-Healy

Edward next married Martha Alvarez De Teresa.

Children from this marriage were:

324 M i. Eduardo Jaime Ruiz-Healy Jr.

325 M ii. Fidel Enrique Ruiz-Healy

Edward next married Liliana Breton-Alarcon.

The child from this marriage was:

326 F i. Liliana Ruiz-Healy

192. Josephine Hope Ruiz-Healy (Josephine Hope Healy ⁴, John Anthony Sr. ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹) Josephine married someone.

Her children were:

- 327 M i. Eduardo I. Ruiz-Healy
- 328 F ii. Carlota Rodriguez Ruiz-Healy
- 329 M iii. Rolando Rodriguez Ruiz-Healy

Sixth Generation (3rd Great-Grandchildren)

247. Kathleen Ann Healy (Francis Vincent⁵, Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Kathleen married Rick Sharkey.

Children from this marriage were:

330 F i. Malena Sharkey

331 F ii. Shanen Mason Sharkey

251. Patrick Joseph Healy⁷³⁹ (Francis Vincent⁵, Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M. ², Thomas¹) was born 18 Jan 1956 in South Bend, St. Joseph, Indiana, ⁷³⁹ died 30 Mar 2012 in El Cajon, San Diego, California^{739,740} at age 56, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California.^{739,740}

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 4 Apr 2012, San Diego, San Diego, California. 739,740

Patrick married Marla.

Children from this marriage were:

- 332 F i. Madelyn Mcmahon Healy
- 333 F ii. Brighid Mcmahon Healy

Patrick next married Connie.

Children from this marriage were:

- 334 M i. Patrick Joseph Healy
- 335 M ii. Michael William Healy
- **253.** Susan Kathrine Healy (Dudley Jerome ⁵, Francis Vincent ⁴, Patrick Francis ³, Patrick M.², Thomas ¹) Susan married Michael Ray Hull.

Children from this marriage were:

- 336 F i. Megan Heyer Ruth Hull
- 337 M ii. Morgan Joe Hull
- **254.** Timothy Jerome Healy (Dudley Jerome⁵, Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Timothy married Cheryl Marie Pecora.

Children from this marriage were:

- 338 M i. Timothy Jerome Healy
- 339 M ii. Michael Edward Healy
- 340 M iii. Nicholas Joseph Healy
- 341 M iv. Patrick Dudley Healy
- 342 F v. Nancymimi Healy
- 343 M vi. Frank Vincent Healy
- **255.** Ann Frances Healy (Dudley Jerome⁵, Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Ann married Jay Pitt Smith.

Children from this marriage were:

- 344 F i. Lindsay Ann Smith
- 345 M ii. Nicholas Chatham Smith
- **256.** Tracy Ann Healy (Dudley Jerome ⁵, Francis Vincent ⁴, Patrick Francis ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹) Tracy married **Parker**.

Children from this marriage were:

346 M i. Bradley Joseph Parker

347 F ii. McKenzie Healy Parker Tracy next married Hollander.

Children from this marriage were:

- 348 F i. Taylor Healy Hollander
- 349 M ii. Connor Hollander
- **257.** Amy Beth Healy (Dudley Jerome⁵, Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Amy married **Uhle**.

Children from this marriage were:

- 350 M i. Nicholas Edward Uhle
- 351 M ii. Brandon Thomas Uhle
- 352 M iii. Ryan Douglas Uhle
- **258.** Patricia Jo Healy (Dudley Jerome⁵, Francis Vincent⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Patricia married Robert William Brumbaum.

Children from this marriage were:

- 353 F i. Kayla Healy Brumbaum
- 354 M ii. Kyle William Brumbaum

264. James Cornelius Healy (James Dudley ⁵, Cornelius Edward (Dr.) ⁴, Patrick Francis ³, Patrick M.², Thomas ¹)

James married Carol Ann Hoberg.

Children from this marriage were:

- 355 M i. Micheal John Healy
- 356 M ii. David Peter Healy
- 357 F iii. Elizabeth Ann Healy
- **265.** John Andrew Healy (James Dudley ⁵, Cornelius Edward (Dr.) ⁴, Patrick Francis ³, Patrick M.², Thomas ¹) John married Amy Jo Isbell.

The child from this marriage was:

358 F i. Annabeth Maureen Healy

266. Peter Raymond Healy (James Dudley ⁵, Cornelius Edward (Dr.) ⁴, Patrick Francis ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Peter married Bridget Ann Murphy.

Children from this marriage were:

- 359 F i. Margaret Kathleen Ann Murphy Healy
- 360 F ii. Sarah Mae Florence Murphy Healy
- 361 F iii. Eileen Francis Quinn Murphy Healy
- **267.** Ann Harriet Healy (James Dudley⁵, Cornelius Edward (Dr.)⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Ann married Brendan Kelly.

Children from this marriage were:

- 362 M i. Thomas Brendan Kelly
- 363 M ii. Daniel Patrick Kelly

269. Susan Marie Healy (Raymond Joseph⁵, Cornelius Edward (Dr.)⁴, Patrick Francis³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Susan married James Favret.

The child from this marriage was:

364 F i. Molly Kathryn Favret

Susan next married Mitch Werner.

The child from this marriage was:

365 M i. Maxwell Christopher Werner

272. Elizabeth Ann Healy (Cornelius Edward ⁵, Cornelius Edward (Dr.) ⁴, Patrick Francis ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Elizabeth married Norman P. Campbell.

Children from this marriage were:

- 366 F i. Colleen Campbell
- 367 M ii. Patrick Campbell
- 368 M iii. Ryan Campbell

274. Carol Ann Pawlenty (Shirley Jean Martin⁵, Anna Violet Healy⁴, Thomas C.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹) Carol married Robert Orlando Schlussler, son of Phillip Elmer Schlussler and Wanda Rose Krause.

Children from this marriage were:

- 369 F i. Christine Ann Schlussler
- 370 F ii. Shirley Wanda Schlussler
- 371 F iii. Sandra Lou Schlussler
- 372 F iv. Roberta Jo Schlussler
- 373 M v. Gerald Robert Schlussler

277. Mary Ann Elizabeth Pawlenty (Shirley Jean Martin⁵, Anna Violet Healy⁴, Thomas C.³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Mary married Merlin Joseph Howlett.

Mary next married Michael Goetsch.

Children from this marriage were:

- 374 M i. Patrick Michael Goetsch Patrick married Francine.
- 375 M ii. Christopher Michael Goetsch
- 376 F iii. Laurie Ann Goetsch

292. Colleen Frances Cogan (Kathryn Eunice Lynch ⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy ⁴, James Henry ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Colleen married Keven Johnson.

Children from this marriage were:

- 377 M i. Matthew Keven Johnson
- 378 M ii. Timothy Patrick Johnson
- 379 F iii. Lucy Kathleen Johnson

293. Kerry Ann Cogan (Kathryn Eunice Lynch ⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy ⁴, James Henry ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Kerry married Robert James Gannon.

Children from this marriage were:

- 380 M i. Emmet James Gannon
- 381 F ii. Ann Dee Kay Gannon
- 382 M iii. Jackson David Gannon

294. Jane Elizabeth Cogan (Kathryn Eunice Lynch⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.²,

Thomas¹) Jane did not marry.

Her children were:

383 F i. Sophie Grace Kidder Cogan

384 F ii. Lucy Frances Kidder Cogan

295. Kathryn Patricia Cogan (Kathryn Eunice Lynch ⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy ⁴, James Henry ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Kathryn married John Stricker.

Children from this marriage were:

- 385 F i. Lauren Stricker
- 386 M ii. Avery Stricker
- 387 F iii. Gabriel Stricker
- 388 F iv. Olivia Stricker

297. Kathleen Mary O'Connor (Colleen Patricia Lynch ⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy ⁴, James Henry ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Kathleen married **Pierre Gallant**.

Children from this marriage were:

- 389 M i. Joseph Tellex Gallant
- 390 F ii. Mary Colleen Gallant
- 391 F iii. Elise Marie Gallant
- 392 M iv. Michael Mcmahon Gallant

298. Patricia Colleen O'Connor (Colleen Patricia Lynch ⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy ⁴, James Henry ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Patricia married Brian T. Perrone.

Children from this marriage were:

393 F i. Shannon Colleen Perrone

394 M ii. Connor Michael Perrone

299. Maureen Ann O'Connor (Colleen Patricia Lynch ⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy ⁴, James Henry ³, Patrick M. ², Thomas ¹)

Maureen married **Paul Brian Arnold**.⁷⁴⁷ Paul was born 16 Feb 1971 in Glenwood Springs, Garfield, Colorado^{747,748} and died 9 Mar 2019 in New Mexico⁷⁴⁹ at age 48.

Noted events in his life were:

• Obituary: San Diego Union-Tribune, 14 Mar 2019, p.B15

Children from this marriage were:

395 F i. Megan Colleen Arnold

396 F ii. Bridget Marie Arnold

300. Erin Elizabeth O'Connor (Colleen Patricia Lynch⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Erin married Spencer Ted Rickwa.

Children from this marriage were:

- 397 F i. Michelle Colleen Rickwa
- 398 F ii. Kathryn Ann Rickwa
- 399 M iii. Aidan Michael Rickwa
- 400 F iv. Kelly Teresa Rickwa

302. Michael John O'Connor (Colleen Patricia Lynch⁵, Dorothy Lucy Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.²,

Thomas¹)

Michael married someone.

His children were:

401 F i. Hope Charles O'Connor

402 F ii. Noelle Lucy O'Connor

303. Charles Brent Miller (Mary Linda Healy⁵, Charles Edward USN (Capt.)⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Charles had a child.

His child was:

403 F i. Samantha Marie Miller

Charles married Carrie Little.

Children from this marriage were:

404 M i. Benjamin Cole Miller

405 M ii. Ethan James Miller

304. Cynthia Diane Miller (Mary Linda Healy⁵, Charles Edward USN (Capt.)⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Cynthia married Zachary Ransel.

Children from this marriage were:

406 F i. Eleanor Healy Ransel

407 F ii. Beatrice Inessa Ransel

308. Brian Kelsie Jackson (Lucy Carroll Healy⁵, Charles Edward USN (Capt.)⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Brian married Esther Rosa Reyes.

The child from this marriage was:

408 M i. Aidan Charles Jackson

310. Nichol Christine Beeson (Barbara Ann Allen⁵, Audrey Catherine Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Nichol married Allan Dale Vanover.

The child from this marriage was:

409 F i. Madison Nichol Vanover

311. Kurt Robert Beeson (Barbara Ann Allen⁵, Audrey Catherine Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Kurt married Alethea Michelle Wood.

Children from this marriage were:

410 M i. Dylan Robert Beeson

411 F ii. Ava Michelle Beeson

412 F iii. Brooklyn Sophia Beeson

313. Adrian Michael Allen (Donald James Allen⁵, Audrey Catherine Healy⁴, James Henry³, Patrick M.², Thomas¹)

Adrian married Shauna Michele Kerr.

The child from this marriage was:

413 M i. Tyler Douglas Allen

1. Healy, Patrick F, A History of the Hope and Healy Families (Chicago, Illinois, 1936;).

2. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Information on Hugh's middle name, Michael, comes from his granddaughter, Celestine.

3. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz.

4. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6. Hugh is age 49, born Ireland, farmer.

5. Record of Death for Hugh Healy, Le Sueur Co., Minnesota, Register of Deaths, vol. C, p.107, #5 (FHL MF 1320254). Age at death is given as 76.

6. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992.

7. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Nat. Archives Roll 773, E.D. 65, Sheet 4, 5 June, 1900. Sarah is a widow in 1900.

8. Record of Death for Hugh Healy, Le Sueur Co., Minnesota, Register of Deaths, vol. C, p.107, #5 (FHL MF 1320254). Cause of death is given, but I cannot decipher.

9. Obituary: Hugh Healy, Elysian Enterprise, no date.

10. Cemetery Record: Hugh Healy, d.1821, Cemetery Records of Waseca County, Minnesota, 1860-1992. Family History Center Microfilm 1846495, Buried in Section 17, St. Jarlath's Cemetery, Iosco Township.

11. Gravestone Inscription for Patrick M. Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;).

12. Healy, Patrick F, A History of the Hope and Healy Families (Chicago, Illinois, 1936;), Letter from Patrick to his brother, Dennis Healy. Some of the information is inaccurate.

13. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Month and year of birth given are March, 1826. Age given is 74, which fits. On death certificate in June, 1906, age is given as 82; this would put his birth in 1824.

14. Gravestone Inscription for Patrick M. Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;), Date on gravestone is 1824.

15. Death Certificate: Patrick Healy, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department. of Health, Age 82 (questionable). Died from cerebral hemorrhage. Buried in Calvary Cemetery.

16. Gravestone Inscription for Patrick M. Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;), Gravestone date is 1906.

17. Answer to Letter from Hope Healy Koontz to Superintendent, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, March 18, 1980 (Answer includes the names and dates of burial for six people buried in this lot;).

18. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;).

19. Record of Death for James Healy, 27 July 1921 (Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, Bood D., p.120 (FHL MF 1316884);), Age also given as 90 years, 4 mos., 13 days.

20. Record of Death for James Healy, 27 July 1921 (Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, Bood D., p.120 (FHL MF 1316884);), Gives date of birth as March 12, 1831.

21. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;), Dates given are March 12, 1831 - July 27 - 1921.

22. Notes from Hope Healy Koontz, Healy Family Group Sheets (June, 1998;).

23. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919399.

24. Certificate of Death: Maria [Philbin] Loftus, Chicago, Illinois: Department of Health, Certificate #11288. Family History Library Microfilm 1239887.

25. Death Certificate: Catherine "Kate" Healy Philbin, Cook Co., Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #15296. (FHL MF 1033021);.

26. Obituary: Catherine Philbin, d.1895, Chicago Daily News, Nov. 29, 1895, Burial Nov. 30 at Calvary Cemetery, Chicago.

27. Cemetery Record: Catherine Philbin, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois, Buried in Section P, Block 63, Lot 36. Burial on Nov. 30, 1895.

28. 1900 U.S. Census. Pennsylvania, Lackawanna County, Scranton, E.D. 53, Sheet 6, Line 20, p.109A, McDonough St. Listed in census as born Feb, 1840, age 60. (FHL MF 124120).

29. 1910 U.S. Census. Pennsylvania, Lackawanna Co., Scranton (15 April 1910;), E.D. 64, Sheet 12A, Line 1. (FHL MF 1375371). Listed as age 79 and census is undated.

30. 1900 U.S. Census. Pennsylvania, Lackawanna County, Scranton, E.D. 53, Sheet 6, Line 20, p.109A. 1910 Census states that he emigrated in 1850.

31. 1900 U.S. Census. Pennsylvania, Lackawanna County, Scranton, E.D. 53, Sheet 6, Line 20, p.109A.

32. Scranton City Directory for the Year 1899 (Scranton, Pennsylvania: Taylor?s Directory Co., 1899;), p.273.

33. Record of Death for Hugh Healy, Le Sueur Co., Minnesota, Register of Deaths, vol. C, p.107, #5 (FHL MF 1320254).

34. Glazier, Ira A., ed, The Famine Immigrants: Lists of Irish Immigrants Arriving at the Port of New York, 1846-1851 (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983-1986;), Vol. 4, p.8. Name is spelled Healey, age is 18 (should be around 28); occupation, laborer.

35. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6, dwelling #35, family #35. Hugh is 48, a farmer, born Ireland.

36. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 73304980.

37. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6. Sarah is listed as Hugh's wife.

38. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, This information has Hugh marrying in Scranton, PA.

39. History of Steele and Waseca Counties, Minnesota: An Album of History and Biography (Chicago: Union Publishing Co., 1887;), p. 568.

40. Record of Marriage of Hugh Healy and Sarah Coleman (Church records, St. John the Evangelist Church, Honesdale, Pennsylvania;), Transcript of record from Dorothy Kieff, Hawley, Pennsylvania, January 16, 2002, via email to Mary Hames.

41. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, The month, May, came from this source.

42. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Born May 1836, age 64, in Ireland.

43. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6. Listed as age 40 [differs from our records] born in Ireland.

44. Record of Death for Sarah Coleman Healy, Le Sueur Co., Minnesota, Register of Deaths, vol. D, p.56, #5 (FHL MF 1320255). Date given for birth: Oct., 1835. Age 73 yrs., 1 month, 10 days. Differs from info in Family Group Sheets.

45. Record of Death for Sarah Coleman Healy, Le Sueur Co., Minnesota, Register of Deaths, vol. D, p.56, #5 (FHL MF 1320255).

46. Record of Death for Sarah Coleman Healy, Le Sueur Co., Minnesota, Register of Deaths, vol. D, p.56, #5 (FHL MF 1320255). Residence: Elysian Village.

47. Obituary: Sarah Coleman Healy, Elysian Enterprise, February 14, 1908. Death was Thursday, 13 February; burial was Saturday, 15 February, buried next to her husband in the losco Cemetery.

48. Obituary: Sarah Coleman Healy, Elysian Enterprise, February 14, 1908. Death was Thursday, 13 February; burial was Saturday, 15 February, buried next to her husband in the losco Catholic cemetery.

49. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;).

50. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, Iosco Township, p.6, dwelling 35, family 35. Sarah is 40, keeping house, born Ireland.

51. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Sarah is a widow.

52. Obituary: Sarah Coleman Healy, Elysian Enterprise, February 14, 1908.

53. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 73305074.

54. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken

from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 127208732.

55. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Nat. Archives Roll 773, E.D. 65, Sheet 4, 5 June, 1900. John E. listed as son of Sarah Healy.

56. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Nat. Archives Roll 773, E.D. 65, Sheet 4, 5 June, 1900. Age 42, born June 1857 in Pennsylvania, farm laborer.

57. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6. Age 15, born in Pennsylvania.

58. Obituary: John Healy, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Name of paper not given. Date and place of birth given in his obituary.

59. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 127208711.

60. Obituary: John Healy, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Name of paper not given.

61. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6, 6 July, 1870. Age 13, born Pennsylvania.

62. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 74835731.

63. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 74835712.

64. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6. Age 11, born Minnesota.

65. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, Iosco Township, p. 6, July 6, 1870. Name on census given as Sarah A.

66. Minnesota Deaths and Burials, 1835-1990, FamilySearch.org database, Sarah A. Schulze, died 18 July 1936, Minneapolis, Hennepin, MN. age 69, born 1867; spouse: George. Father: Hugh Healy. Data extracted from FHL MF 2242388.

67. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, Iosco Township, p.6, July 6, 1870. Age 9, born Minnesota.

68. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 97270813.

69. 1910 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Steele County, Owatonna, Ward 3, Sheet 1A, household #1George L. Schulze, 47, married 17 years, born Germany, surgeon & Physician.

70. Marriage certificate: Sarah Healy and George Schulze, Waseca Co., Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Book D, p.52. (FHL MF 1320461). Witnesses: John Dewald & Josephine Healey.

71. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 97270812.

72. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 157335838.

73. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6, July 6, 1870. Age 7, born Minnesota.

74. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Nat. Archives Roll 773, E.D. 65, Sheet 4, 5 June, 1900. Listed as daughter of Sarah Healy.

75. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, This source gives day and month of birth, not just year.

76. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Le Sueur Co., Elysian Township (E.D. 65, Sheet 4, June 5, 1900. National Archives Roll 773;), Nat. Archives Roll 773, E.D. 65, Sheet 4, 5 June, 1900. Born in Minnesota, age 33, born Aug. 1866.

77. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, Iosco Township, p.6, July 6, 1870. Age 5, born Minnesota.

78. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheet. Place of death was given as Calvary Cemetery, Waseca Co., MN.

79. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 102762384.

80. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheets.

81. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 102727562.

82. Marriage Certificate for Josephine Healy and John Kane, Waseca Co., Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Book G, p.342. (FHL MF 1320461). Witnesses: Ella M. Murray & Thomas Kane.

83. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheets. According to Hope, Celestine says that Sidney's real name was Celia A. Healy.

84. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheets. Day, month and year of birth given.

85. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, Iosco Township, p.6, July 6, 1870. Age 3, born Minnesota.

86. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 92669820. Date of birth given as 9 Sept 1865.

87. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 92669820.

88. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 92669819.

89. Marriage certificate: Sidney (Celia A.) Healy, Waseca Co., Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Book B, p.422. (FHL MF 1320461). Witnesses: Sarah Healy & John ????.

90. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Waseca County, losco Township, p.6, July 6, 1870. Age 1, born Minnesota.

91. Cemetery Record: Luke Healy, Cemetery Records of Waseca Co., Minnesota, 1860-1992. (FHL MF 1846495).

92. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 93156214.

93. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheets. St. Jarleth Cemetery. This info differs from the Cemetery Record.

94. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheets. Info differs from Cemetery Record.

95. Cemetery Record: Luke Healy, Cemetery Records of Waseca Co., Minnesota, 1860-1992. (FHL MF 1846495). Name is given as Luke Haley, child of H. & S. H. Healy/Haley.

96. Cemetery Record: Elizabeth Healy, Cemetery Records of Waseca Co., Minnesota, 1860-1992. (FHL MF 1846495).

97. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 114867866.

98. Cemetery Record: Elizabeth Healy, Cemetery Records of Waseca Co., Minnesota, 1860-1992. (FHL MF 1846495). Name on record is Elizabeth Haley, child of H. & S. Healy/Haley.

99. Notes from Hope Healy Koontz (Miller & Healy family researcher), Year of birth only.

100. Correspondence: Celestine Johansen, Hugh Healy's Great Granddaughter, to Hope Healy Koontz, Hugh Michael Healy Family Group Sheets. Gives day and month also.

101. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 72580230.

102. Manifest from the S.S. England, docking at NY, May 11, 1866, National Archives Microfilm M237, Passenger Lists of Vessels Arriving at New York, NY, 1820-1897. Roll 265: May 11-25, 1866, On p.20 of the manifest, the Patrick Hely family is listed. Passage was steerage.

103. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Faribault, p.25, family 145.

104. 1875 State Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Faribault, May 1, 1875.

105. 1880 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Faribault (June 9, 1980;), p.27, E.D. 148, family #228.

106. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St.

107. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul.

108. Koontz, Hope Healy, Personal visit to cemetery.

109. Gravestone Inscription for Mary H. Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;).

110. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Residence was Dervin. There were no witnesses (which is unusual).

111. Hope Family Names, Dates, & Other Information from Nancy Hope and Therese Hope O'Brien (Unpublished notes in the possession of Nancy Hope and Therese Hope O'Brien;).

112. Healy, Patrick F, A History of the Hope and Healy Families (Chicago, Illinois, 1936;), Letter from Patrick to his brother, Dennis. Some of this info is inaccurate.

113. Gravestone Inscription for Mary H. Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;), Gravestone date is 1831.

114. Record of Death for Mrs. Mary Healy (St. Paul, Minn., Bureau of Health;), Age 62 (questionable). Cause of death: diabetic coma. Buried in Calvary Cemetery.

115. Gravestone Inscription for Mary H. Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;), Gravestone date is 1898.

116. Gravestone Inscription for Mary Hope Cummings, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, September 1999.

117. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, baptism was on 7 Dec 1855, parents were Patt Healy and Mary Hope of Derafadda, godparents were Thomas healy and Elen Hope.

118. Family Group Sheets from Hope Healy Koontz, 1998, Middle name listed as Francis.

119. Certificate of Death: Patrick F. Healey, 31 August 1945, State of Illinois: Department of Public Health, Division of Vital Statistics, Certificate #24601, filed 1 Sept. 1945, Son of Patrick Healy and Mary Hope, Co. Mayo, Ireland.

120. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, MF 1279205, #9-11. Residence of parents at time of baptism was Dervin, [County Mayo], and godparents were Thomas Hope and Margaret Leonard.

121. Correspondence: Timothy Healy, grandson of Patrick F. Healy & Margaret Gallagher, Papers sent from Tim Healy to Hope Healy Koontz, spring, 1998.

122. Certificate of Death: Patrick F. Healey, 31 August 1945, State of Illinois: Department of Public Health, Division of Vital Statistics, Certificate #24601, filed 1 Sept. 1945, Informant was Raymond Healey, son. Place of birth was County Mayo, Ireland.

123. Family Group Sheets from Hope Healy Koontz, 1998.

124. Funeral Card: Patrick F. Healy, Copy of original, Pray for the Repose of the soul of Patrick F. Healy, Died August 31, 1945.

125. Obituary: Patrick F. Healy, d.1945, Chicago Tribune, September 2, 1945, Name spelled Healey. Burial at All Saints Cemetery. Services at St. Ita's Church.

126. Cemetery Record: Patrick F. Healy, 1945, Des Plaines, Illinois: All Saints Cemetery and Mausoleum, Reply from Cemetery Director to letter requesting cemetery records, 23 July 1999.

127. Certificate of Death: Patrick F. Healey, 31 August 1945, State of Illinois: Department of Public Health, Division of Vital Statistics, Certificate #24601, filed 1 Sept. 1945, Burial at All Saints Cemetery, Des Plaines, Illinois, Sept. 3, 1945.

128. Cemetery visit, All Saints Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, by Anne Healy Field, July 2001, Patrick F. Healy, 1856-1945.

129. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #91467596.

130. City Directory, 1905, Saint Paul, Minnesota (R. L. Polk & Co., 1905;), Listed with middle initial C. Age 42.

131. Christening Record: Thomas C. Healy, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880., Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Collyrowan. Godparents: Thomas Healy & Mary Barrett.

132. City Directory, 1905, Saint Paul, Minnesota (R. L. Polk & Co., 1905;), Death noted in directory as Dec. 10, 1904.

133. Death Certificate: Thomas C. Healy, 10 Dec. 1904, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Death Registers, Certificate #1374. (FHL MF 1309150). 42 years old. Listed as Healey.

134. Marriage certificate: Irene Lorig & Reginald Marshall, 1915, FamilySearch.org website, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1033261: Los Angeles County (California) Marriage certificates, 1851-1924, v. 251-254 1915-1916, p.89, Name of mother given on daughter Irene's marriage certificate.

135. Christening Record: Bridget Healy, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish,

Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Residence was Collyrue. Witnesses were Thomas Hope and Mary Leonard.

136. Record of Death for Bridget Healy Lorig, St. Paul, Ramsey Co., Minnesota, Mortuary Records, vol. 3, p.235. Name on record is "Mrs. Lorig." Residence is 401 Ellen. Age is 29. (FHL MF 1309043).

137. Death Certificate: Bridget Healy Lorig, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Death Registers, Box 5. Name on death certificate is "Mrs. Lorig." (FHL MF 1309221).

138. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Lot 2, Block 30, Section 16, Grave 10.

139. Certificate of Baptism: Mary Healy, b.1864, St. Patrick Church, Lahardane, January 31, 1864, Parish of Addergoole, Co. Mayo, Ireland. Certificate dated August 12, 1998, Parents were Pat Healy and Mary Hope. Sponsors were Thomas Browne and Mary Sheridan. Mary was born on January 31, 1864.

140. Healy, Patrick F, A History of the Hope and Healy Families (Chicago, Illinois, 1936;), Letter from Patrick F. Healy to his brother.

141. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Listed as Katherine, age 30, born Nov. 1869 in Minnesota. Birth date conflicts with other sources.

142. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., New Canada, Nat. Archives Roll 856, E.D. 2, Sheet 14B, 29 Jan. 1920. Listed as Catherine, age 54, born Minnesota; her mother, born in England and her father, born in Canada.

143. Certificate of Baptism: Catherine Haley [Healy], Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota. Certificate dated September 29, 1998, Catherine Haley, Child of Patrick Haley and Mary Hope, born in Faribault, MN, on the 29th day of July, 1866, was baptized on the 12th day of August, 1866...by the Rev. G. Keller, the Sponsors being Thomas McKelley and Jeane Haley. Dated September 29, 1998.

144. Death Certificate: Catherine Cummings, Dept. of Public Health, Orange Co., California, Burial was 27 Jan. 1961. Information for death certificate was given by daughter, Helen Cummings. Cause of death was cerebral arteriosclerosis.

145. Certificate of Baptism: James Healy, Faribault, Minn., Baptismal Register of the Church of the Immaculate Conception, 1868, Certificate states that birth was on June 27 and Baptism was on June 28, 1868.

146. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Born 1869 [wrong], age 31. Age is right. He would turn 32 June 27, 1900.

147. Certificate of Baptism: James Healy, Faribault, Minn., Baptismal Register of the Church of the Immaculate Conception, 1868, Certificate states that birth was on June 27 and Baptism was on June 28, 1868. Name spelled Haley.

148. Death Certificate: James Henry Healy, Sept. 27, 1960, Escondido, San Diego Co., Calif. Died at Palomar Memorial Hospital, 1:22 a.m. Cause of death: cerebral embolism, senility.

149. Obituary: James H. Healy, St. Paul, Minnesota: St. Paul Pioneer Press, June 27, 1960, Date not given but obit says he died "today" which would have been Sept. 27, 1960. Says burial would be Thursday in Escondido, but burial was in San Diego. Copy of obit from Hope Healy Koontz, San Diego.

150. Cemetery visit by author, 17 Aug 2009.

151. Family Group Sheets from Hope Healy Koontz, 1998, This source added the day of birth.

152. 1880 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Faribault (June 9, 1980;), E.D. 148, 4th Ward, p.437, June 9, 1880. Age 9, born in Minn. He would not be 9 until August.

153. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Edward H. is 28 and born August 1872 in Minnesota.

154. Personal knowledge of Hope Healy Koontz, He lived with Hope Healy Koontz's family when she was young and they celebrated his birthdays.

155. Gravestone Inscription for Edward H. Healy, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999, Birth date on gravestone is 1871.

156. Family Group Sheets from Hope Healy Koontz, 1998, The Spurstow Miller ancestry chart gives his date of birth as 12 April rather than 12 July.

157. Personal knowledge of Charlotte Ann Spalding Baker Healy, Via Hope Healy Koontz.

158. Gravestone Inscription for Edward H. Healy, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999, Death date on tombstone is 1952.

159. Gravestone Inscription for Edward H. Healy, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999.

160. Certificate of Baptism: Edward Healy, Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota. Certificate dated September 30, 1998, Edward Healy, Child of Patrick Healy and Mary Hope, born in Faribault, MN, on th 16th day of August, 1970 [1870] Baptized 21st day of August, 1970 [1870]...by Rev. D. Reville, Sponsors Patrick Healy, Jr., and Alix Ready.

161. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Cottage Grove (Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A;), Place of birth is Minnesota; age last birthday is 47. This tallies with birth certificate.

162. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Listed as John J.A.G. Born 1874, month unknown, age 26, born in Minnesota. This conflicts with birth certificate.

163. Record of Birth for John Anthony Healy (Rice County, Minnesota, District Court, Birth Records, vol. A, p.23, #772;), Rice County, Minnesota, District Court, Birth Records, vol. A, p.23, #772. John A. Haley, born Faribault, 1872. Family members say he was born in 1873.

164. Certificate of Baptism: John Anthony Healy, 22 October 1872, Certificate states that John Anthony Healy, child of Patrick Healy and Mary Hope was born in Faribault, MN, 17 October 1972 (sic) and baptized 22 October 1972 (sic) by the Rev. C. Scheve. Sponsors were Thomas Healy and Alice McNealy. Certificate was from Immaculate Conception Church in Faribault.

165. Certificate of Birth: John H. [A.] Haley [Healy], Office of the County Recorder, Rice County, Minnesota: Certificate of Birth for John H. Haley. Faribault, MN, 19 August 1992, Certificate gives name as John H. Haley, born 17 September, 1872, Faribault, Rice County, Minnesota. Parents are Patrick Haley and Mary Haley.

166. Correspondence: Josephine Hope "Babe" Healy Ruiz, Mexico City, to Hope Healy Koontz, February 1, 1999.

167. Death Certificate: John Anthony Healy Sr, Ramsey County, Minnesota: Minnesota Department of Health, Certificate # 1204, Date of Death: April 15, 1958.

168. Death Certificate: John Anthony Healy Sr, Ramsey County, Minnesota: Minnesota Department of Health, Certificate # 1204.

169. 1880 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Faribault (June 9, 1980;), 4th ward, p.437. Dennis L. is age 5, born in Minnesota.

170. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, Birth of Dennis Lawrence given as 15 Sept 1876.

171. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Listed as Dennis, age 22?, born Aug, 1877, in Minnesota; clerk in Post Office. Date of birth is incorrect.

172. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, 11th Ward, E.D. 134, Sheet 11B, Jan. 12, 1920. Listed as Dennis L., age 43, born in Minnesota, President, boiler mfg. co.

173. Certificate of Baptism: Denis Healy, Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, Certificate dated September 29, 1998, Baptized on the 20th day of September, 1874. Sponsors: John and __McNeily.

174. Personal visit of Hope Healy Koontz with William Edward Healy Sr., son of Dennis Lawrence Healy, 1995.

175. Cemetery Record: Dennis Lawrence Healy, Sr, Records of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

176. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Listed as Nellie, age 18, born Sept. 1881, no occupation.

177. 1920 U.S. Census. North Dakota, Kidder Co., Tappan Township, Nat. Archives Roll 1335, E.D. 139, Sheet 5B, 12 Jan. 1920. Listed as Nellie, born in Minnesota, age 29, which is wrong.

178. Rice County, Minnesota, District Court, Birth Records, vol. A, p.98. Parents born in Ireland, occupation of father, laborer.

179. Certificate of Baptism: Ellen Margaret Healy, Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, Ellen Margaret Healy, Child of Patrick Healy and Mary Hope, born in Faribault, MN, on the 20th day of June, 1978 [1878] was Baptized on the 21st day of June 1978 [1878]...by the Rev. C. Genis, the Sponsors being Briget Healy.

180. Pettibone Centennial book, copied pages (The information for the write-up on John Koehler came from his brother, Erick Koehler, living in Moorhead, Minnesota;).

181. 1920 U.S. Census. North Dakota, Kidder Co., Tappan Township, Nat. Archives Roll 1335, E.D. 139, Sheet 5B, 12 Jan. 1920. Listed as Jhon, age 29, born in Wisconsin. Age is probably wrong.

182. Pettibone Centennial book, copied pages (The information for the write-up on John Koehler came from his brother, Erick Koehler, living in Moorhead, Minnesota;), According to this book, John Koehler was born in Tomah Wisconsin November 16, 1890.

183. 1920 U.S. Census. North Dakota, Kidder Co., Tappan Township, Nat. Archives Roll 1335, E.D. 139, Sheet 5B, 12 Jan. 1920. Occupation listed as merchant.

184. Long Beach, California, City Directory, 1926, Western Directory Co. (FHL MF 1841602). Listed as John A. (Nellie), salesman, American National Insurance Co.

185. Marriage Record for Mary Healy and Michael Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880., Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Witnesses were Ann Ruane and Hugh Healy. Marriage may have taken place at St. Patrick's Church in Lahardane.

186. Ireland Calendar of Wills and Administrations, 1858-1920, FamilySearch.org database with images of records from the Calendar of the grants of probate and letters of administration made in the principal registry and in the several district registries, 1858-1920, Dublin.

187. Death of Thomas Rowland, Houston, Minn.: Houston Signal, March 21, 1940. Obituary gives Thomas Rowland's birthdate as March 25, 1849. Gives birth place as Castlebar, although that could have been given as the nearest large city.

188. Christening Record: Thomas Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Christening date was 27 March 1849. Residence was Derrafadda.

189. Gravestone: Thomas Rowland, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley. Gravestone gives year of birth only, 1842. He was actually born in 1849.

190. Death of Thomas Rowland, Houston, Minn.: Houston Signal, March 21, 1940. Obituary states that Thomas Rowland died March 16 at the St. Francis Hospital in LaCrosse [Wisconsin].

191. Gravestone: Thomas Rowland, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley. Death date on gravestone is 1940.

192. Death of Thomas Rowland, Houston, Minn.: Houston Signal, March 21, 1940.

193. Gravestone: Thomas Rowland, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley.

194. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919461.

195. Cemetery Record: Maria Frances Rowland McCann, Records of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

196. Christening Record: Michael Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Residence was Curraghmore.

197. Christening Record: Bridget Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Baptism was on 6 Mar 1854, parents were Micl. Rowland and Mary Healy of Derafadda, Thos. Healy and Mary Cauly, godparents.

198. Christening Record: James Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Witnesses were Pat Healy & Peggy O'Boyle.

199. Record of Death for James Rowland, 7 April 1938, Houston Co., Minnesota, vol. D, p.231, FHL MF 1316885.

200. Christening Record: John Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11), Christening date was 17 May 1857. Residence was Derrafadda. Witnesses were James Healy and Ann Gallagher.

201. Christening Record: John Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205) Witnesses were James Healy and Ann Gallagher.

202. Record of Baptism for Anthony Rowland, July 2, 1859 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland;).

203. Record of Baptism for Anthony Rowland, July 2, 1859 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland;), Sponsors: Thomas Healy and Annie McAndrews. Derafadda.

204. Christening Record: Catherine Kathleen "Kitty" Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Residence was Derafadda. Witnesses were Thomas Healy & Peggy O'Boyle.

205. Christening Record: Hugh John Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Residence was Curoughmore. Witnesses were Connick Rowland and Mary Rowland.

206. Christening Record: Anne Jeane Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Residence was Derafadda. Witnesses were Pat Healy and Mary Hope.

207. 1880 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Houston County, p.113.

208. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota Houston County, Houston Village (National Archives Reel 765;), E.D. 70, p.165A, 7 June 1900. Year of immigration to U.S.: 1866.

209. 1885 State Census. Minnesota, Houston County, Houston, p.14, #125. Date of census is May 26, 1885. Age given on census is 53. James would be 54 if born in 1831.

210. Marriage Record of James Healy and Ann Gallagher (Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880. Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, County Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205 #9-11);), March 12, 1857. Witnesses were James Daly and Bridget McMonaman.

211. Certificate of Death: Margaret [Gallagher] Healy, 6 November 1934, State of Illinois: Department of Public Health, Division of Vital Statistics, Certificate #30473. Filed 8 November 1934.

212. Healy, Patrick F, History of the Gallagher Family (Unpublished manuscript, February, 1936;), On the last page of Patrick's History, Margaret Gallagher, his wife, corrects the spelling of her mother's name from McMananey to McMonahan.

213. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, She says 1837.

214. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;), Dates given: 1837-1923.

215. 1885 State Census. Minnesota, Houston County, Houston, p.261. Age given is 47. This would put her birth around 1837-38.

216. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota Houston County, Houston Village (National Archives Reel 765;), E.D. 70, p.165A, 7 June 1900. Year of birth is 1847. Age is 62. Age 62 would put her birth in 1837-38.

217. 1880 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Houston County, p.113. Age given is 46 which would put her birth in 1834.

218. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919397.

219. Record of Baptism for Pat Healy [son of James S. Healy], February 11, 1858 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland. Family History Center Microfilm1279205, #9-11;), Sponsors: Dudley Gallagher and Mary McMonaman. Residence was Derrafadda.

220. Record of Baptism for Pat Healy [son of James S. Healy], February 11, 1858 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland. Family History Center Microfilm1279205, #9-11;), Sponsors were Dudley Gallagher and Mary McMonaman. Residence was Derafadda.

221. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Christened 8 May, 1859, parents were James Healy and Anne Gallagher of Derrafadda, godparents were Pat healy and Kitty _____.

222. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Derrafadda. Sponsors: Pat Healy & Kitty ??.

223. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;), Dates given: May 10, 1859 - August 24, 1902.

224. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919401.

225. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Christened 3 Mar 1861, parents were James Healy and Ann Gallagher of Derafadda, godparents were James Gallagher and Bridget Gallagher.

226. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Derafadda. Sponsors: James Gallagher & Bridget Gallagher.

227. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Christened 9 April 1863, parents were James healy and Ann Galagher of Derefadda.

228. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Derefadda. Sponsors: Thomas Rowland & Mary McMannon(?).

229. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;), Dates given: April 7, 1863 - January 4, 1882.

230. Record of Death for Hugh Healy, [son of James S. Healy] d. 4 January 1882 (Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, Book A, p.63. (FHL MF 1316884);).

231. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919398.

232. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;), Name on gravestone is M.J. Healy.

233. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, Place of birth is from U.S. Census.

234. Family Group Sheets from Hope Healy Koontz (Gathered from family members and handwritten questionnaire responses), Her notes say 1869, not 1870.

235. Tombstone Inscriptions for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;), Dates given: August 16, 1870 - March 31 - 1907. Inscribed as M.J. Healy.

236. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919400.

237. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, Gretchen Artig Swomley says 1879. Place of birth is from 1880 U.S. Census.

238. Letter from James H. Healy to his nephew, Gerald Cummings, July 13, 1955. James says that Jay died about five years ago.

239. Letter from James H. Healy to his nephew, Gerald Cummings, July 13, 1955: James says that Carried died "a week ago Sunday" from cancer in the hospital in Madison, Wisconsin.

240. Death Certificate: Catherine "Kate" Healy Philbin, Cook Co., Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #15296. (FHL MF 1033021);, Cook Co., Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #15296. (FHL MF 1033021).

241. Marriage Record of Kate Healy and Pat Philbin, 21 August 1853, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880., Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11).

242. Marriage Record of Kate Healy and Pat Philbin, 21 August 1853, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880., Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Residence: Derafoda. Witnesses: John Jennings & Catherine Caroly.

243. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1895, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database). www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html.

244. Certificate of Death: Patrick Philbin, 15 Sept 1895, Chicago, Cook County, Illinois: State Board of Health, Certificate # 15005.

245. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1895, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html.

246. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1895, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html, Funeral Tuesday, Sept. 17, 1895.

247. Cemetery Record: Patrick Philbin, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois, Section P, Block 63, Lot 32. Buried Sept. 17, 1895.

248. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilm 1000751. Patrick Philbin, laborer, house 54 Huron.

249. Obituary: George Philbin, d.1891, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.htm, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html. age given as 34 yrs., 9 months.

250. Death Certificate: George Philbin, 10 Dec 1891, Cook County, Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #12618. (FHL MF 1030972);, Cook County, Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #12618. (FHL MF 1030972). states born in Ireland.

251. Cemetery Record: George Philbin, d.1891, Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois. Section P, Block 63, Lot 32. Burial on Jan. 13, 1892. Note on burial record that he was born in 1860.

252. Death Certificate: George Philbin, 10 Dec 1891, Cook County, Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #12618. (FHL MF 1030972);.

253. Cemetery Record: George Philbin, d.1891, Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, Calvary Cemetery. Buried 13 January 1892; died 10 December 1892 [sic]; born 1860. Age is given as 35 but this does not tally with birth of 1860.

254. Obituary: George Philbin, d.1891, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.htm.

255. Obituary: George Philbin, d.1891 (Chicago Daily News, Dec. 11, 1891;), Funeral was to take place Sunday, Dec. 13.

256. Obituary #2 of George Philbin, d.1891 (Chicago Daily News, January 12, 1892;), Burial at Calvary Cemetery from the vault, January 13, 1892.

257. Cemetery Record: George Philbin, d.1891, Calvary Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, Lot 32, Block 63, Section P.

258. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1895, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html. Listed as Mrs. Michael Loftus in obituary.

259. Cemetery Record: Thomas Philbin, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509031, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois. Owner of lot is listed as Maria Loftus.

260. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, line 14. date and place of birth are given.

261. Certificate of Death: Maria [Philbin] Loftus, Chicago, Illinois: Department of Health, Certificate #11288. Family History Library Microfilm 1239887, Date of birth: 1860.

262. Cemetery Record: Maria Loftus, d.1911, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records, Section P, Block 71, Lots 24 & 26. Age at death was 51.

263. Obituary: Maria [Philbin] Loftus, Chicago Daily News, April 6, 1911, p.22.

264. Certificate of Death: Maria [Philbin] Loftus, Chicago, Illinois: Department of Health, Certificate #11288. Family History Library Microfilm 1239887, Date of birth: 1860, widowed, age 51. Place of death: 218 W. Huron St., usual residence, 317 W. Huron St.. Cause of death: lobar pneumonia. Resident in city 25 years, resident in state 25 years. Name of father: Patrick Philbin, born Ireland; name of mother: Catherine Healy, born Ireland. Informant: Margaret Loftus, 218 W. Huron.

265. Cemetery Record: Maria Loftus, d.1911, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records.

266. Obituary: Maria [Philbin] Loftus, Chicago Daily News, April 6, 1911, p.22, Funeral Saturday [April 8] at Holy Name Cathedral.

267. Chicago City Directory, 1895 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. (FHL MF 1000751);), Thomas is listed as Thomas H. Philbin.

268. Obituary: Thomas Philbin, d.1905, Chicago Tribune, May 20, 1905, "Son of the late Patrick and Catherine."

269. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, line 14. Listed in census as Thomas B., brother of Maria.

270. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilm 1000751. Thomas is listed as Thomas H. Philbin.

271. Death Certificate: Thomas Philbin, d.1905, City of Chicago, Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate 11154;.

272. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, line 14. Thomas is listed as ge 33, single, born December 1933.

273. Cemetery Record: Thomas Philbin, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509031, Died 5-18-05 at Alexian Brothers Hosp. Age 39. Section P, Block 63, Lot 34. Removed June 6, 1905 to lot 36.

274. Cemetery Record: Thomas Philbin, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509031, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois. Buried in Section P, Block 63, Lot 34 on May 20, 1905. Reburied June 6, 1905 in Lot 36.

275. Cemetery Record: Thomas Philbin, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509031, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois. Buried in Section P, Block 63, Lot 34 on May 20, 1905. Reburied June 6, 1905 in Lot 36. Owner of the lot on Dec. 1, 1895 was Maria Loftus.

276. Obituary: Thomas Philbin, d.1905, Chicago Tribune, May 20, 1905, Funeral at St. Dominick's Church, burial at Calvary Cemetery.

277. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, line 14. Living with his sister, Maria Loftus.

278. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, line 14.

279. Chicago City Directory, 1895 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. (FHL MF 1000751);).

280. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;).

281. Death Certificate: Thomas Philbin, d.1905, City of Chicago, Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate 11154;, There are two other numbers that could be the certificate number: 24433 and 13914. Residence at time of death was 126 E. Huron, Chicago.

282. Cemetery Record: Thomas Philbin, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509031, Calvary Cemetery, 301 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Illinois.

283. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 127208744.

284. Obituary: Joseph Francis Healy, Obituary gives date of birth as August 25, 1888, near Irene, South Dakota.

285. Obituary: Joseph Francis Healy, Name of paper not given. died Thursday, Jan. 2 at Sister James Nursing Home at Yankton.

286. Obituary: Joseph Francis Healy, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted.

287. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Name of paper not given. Birth date and place given in obituary.

288. Obituary: Mary Healy Stephens, From Celestine Johansen. Name of paper not noted. Age at deat was 92.

289. Obituary: Mary Healy Stephens, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Name of paper not given.

290. Obituary: Mary Healy Stephens, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted.

291. Obituary: Mary Healy Stephens, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Name of paper not given. Date and place of marriage noted in obituary.

292. Obituary: Mary Healy Stephens, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date of death for Roy Stephens given in Mary's obituary.

293. Obituary: Agnes Healy Christopher, Date of birth given in obituary as April 9, 1895, near Mayfield, South Dakota.

294. Obituary: Agnes Healy Christopher, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Died Sunday, Nov. 23, 1986, in Sister James Nursing Home, Yankton. Age was 91.

295. Obituary: Wilhelmina Healy McKenna, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date of birth given in obituary.

296. Obituary: Wilhelmina Healy McKenna, Name of paper not given; obit from Celestine Johansen. Died Saturday evening, Feb. 28, 1987, at the Freeman Nursing Home, Freeman, South Dakota.

297. Obituary: Luke T. Healy, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date and place of birth given in obituary.

298. Obituary: Luke T. Healy, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Age at death was 84.

299. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date and place of birth given in obituary.

300. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. She died at the Sunset Manor Nursing Home in Irene, SD.

301. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Burial in the St. Columba Catholic Cemetery.

302. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Nat. Archives Roll 335, E.D. 1356, Ward 24, Sheet 6B.

303. Certificate of Death: Patrick F. Healey, 31 August 1945, State of Illinois: Department of Public Health, Division of Vital Statistics, Certificate #24601, filed 1 Sept. 1945, General Passenger Car Foreman, B&O, retired.

304. Certificate of Birth and Baptism: Pat Healy, February 3, 1857, Lahardane, Ballina, County Mayo. Taken from the Addergoole Parish Register, St. Patrick's Church, Sponsors were Thomas Hope and Margaret Leonard. Certificate dated August 12, 1998. Date of birth is given as February 3d, but this is the baptismal date.

305. Record of Baptism for Patrick Healy, February 3, 1857 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland. Family History Center Microfilm1279205, #9-11;), Sponsors were Thomas Hope and Margaret Leonard.

306. Manifest from the S.S. England, docking at NY, May 11, 1866, National Archives Microfilm M237, Passenger Lists of

Vessels Arriving at New York, NY, 1820-1897. Roll 265: May 11-25, 1866, p.20 of the manifest.

307. Obituary: Patrick F. Healy, d.1945, Chicago Tribune, September 2, 1945.

308. Certificate of Death: Patrick F. Healey, 31 August 1945, State of Illinois: Department of Public Health, Division of Vital Statistics, Certificate #24601, filed 1 Sept. 1945.

309. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Nat. Archives Roll 335, E.D. 1356, Ward 24, Sheet 6B. Listed as wife of Patrick Healy.

310. Marriage certificate and license: Patrick F. Healy & Margaret Gallagher, Cook County, Illinois, certificate # 92339. Married on 29 May 1885, in Chicago, Holy Name Church, by M.J. Fitzsimmons, a Catholic priest. License granted 27 May to Patrick F. Healy, 28 and Miss Margaret Gallagher, 27, FHL MF 1030147, Marriage licenses, Cook Co., IL, 1871-1920.

311. Death Certificate: Dudley James Healy, 27 November 1929, Cook Co., Illinois: Dept. of Public Health, Certificate # 33622. Filed Nov. 29, 1929. MF 1892451;, Certificate notes that mother was born in County Mayo, Ireland.

312. Record of Baptism for Margaret Gallagher, 1858 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland;), 6 January 1858. Sponsors: James Healy, Libby Gallagher. Bracklagh. Family says Glan Hest which is an area in County Mayo called Glenhest. Bracklagh is a townland in the Glenhest area.

313. Obituary: Margaret [Gallagher] Healy, d.1934, Chicago Daily News, November 7, 1934, Burial at All Saints Cemetery. Services at St. Ita's Church.

314. Cemetery Record: Margaret [Gallagher] Healy, d.1934, Des Plaines, Illinois: All Saints Cemetery and Mausoleum, Reply from Cemetery Director to letter requesting cemetery records, 23 July 1999.

315. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #91467752.

316. Record of Baptism for Margaret Gallagher, 1858 (Addergoole Parish Register, Co. Mayo, Ireland;), Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Witnesses: Libby Gallagher & James Healy. Residence: Bracklagh.

317. Obituary: Margaret [Gallagher] Healy, d.1934, Chicago Daily News, November 7, 1934.

318. Cemetery visit, All Saints Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, by Anne Healy Field, July 2001.

319. Record of Baptism for Mary Healy, 28 March 1886 (Baptismal Register of St. Columbkille Catholic Church, Chicago, Illinois. 1886, p.23. MF 1605363;), Birth was on 5 March 1886. This information conflicts with family information handed down.

320. Record of Baptism for Mary Healy, 28 March 1886 (Baptismal Register of St. Columbkille Catholic Church, Chicago, Illinois. 1886, p.23. MF 1605363;), Daughter of Patrick Healy and Margaret Galligher. Sponsors: Frank J. Hynes and Honorah Calleran.Thomas Burke, priest. Birth: 5 March 1886.

321. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Nat. Archives Roll 335, E.D. 1356, Ward 24, Sheet 6B. Listed as son of Patrick Healy.

322. Death Certificate: Dudley James Healy, 27 November 1929, Cook Co., Illinois: Dept. of Public Health, Certificate # 33622. Filed Nov. 29, 1929. MF 1892451;.

323. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, memorial 91468299.

324. Record of Birth for Dudley J. Healy, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 1, p.254, # 3035. (FHL MF 1309084). Name of child not given.

325. Record of Birth for Ethel Margaret Healy, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 2, p.180, #46. (FHL MF 1309084). Name of child not given.

326. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Nat. Archives Roll 335, E.D. 1356, Ward 24, Sheet 6B. Born in Minnesota, age 27.

327. Record of Birth for Francis V. Healy, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 3, p.166, # 182. (FHL MF 1309084). Name of child not given.

328. Gravestone inscription for Francis V. Healy, All Saints Cemetery, Des Plaines, Illinois.

329. Cemetery visit, All Saints Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, by Anne Healy Field, July 2001, Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret. Francis V., Aug. 26, 1894, Apr. 28, 1973.

330. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Nat. Archives Roll 335, E.D. 1356, Ward 24, Sheet 6B. Born in Illinois, age 24.

331. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 208621530.

332. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 208780792.

333. Email: Ann Healy-Kelly to Anne Healy Field, 18 April 2003, Cornelius has the middle name of Edward from her chart.

334. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Nat. Archives Roll 335, E.D. 1356, Ward 24, Sheet 6B. Born in Illinois, age 21.

335. Email: Cornelius E. Healy Jr., to Anne Healy Field, 18 April 2003, According to Cornelius in his email, the name on the birth record was Patrick, not Cornelius.

336. Record of baptism: Cornelius Edward Healy, 1898, FHL MF 1579727, Baptisms, 1875-1900, St. Vincent de Paul Catholic Church, Chicago, IL, p.360, Name recorded in register is Patrick Healy, not Cornelius, but the date of birth is correct in the record: 26 Dec 1898.

337. Email: Cornelius E. Healy Jr., to Anne Healy Field, 18 April 2003, The date may have been November 22.

338. Email: Ann Healy-Kelly to Anne Healy Field, 18 April 2003.

339. Christening Record: Thomas C. Healy, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11).

340. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, E.D. 141, sheet 6B, ward 9.

341. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 193062383.

342. Marriage Certificate for Thomas C. Healy and Elizabeth Sinnott, Ramsey County, Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Records, Book 3, p.192. (FHL MF 1314555). Witnesses: James Healy & Lucy Furlong (?). Elizabeth listed as Lizzie Sinnott.

343. St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Death Registers, (FHL MF 1309154).

344. Certificate of Death: Mrs. Elizabeth Healy.

345. Gravestone Inscription for Elizabeth Sinnott Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;), Year of birth on tombstone is 1869, one year earlier than other sources.

346. Certificate of Death: Mrs. Elizabeth Healy, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Death Registers, Certificate of Death. Age 39; died at St. Joseph's Hospital. (FHL MF 1309154). Died at St. Joseph's Hospital. Parents listed as Richard and Annie Sinnott.

347. Mortuary Register for Mrs. Elizabeth Healy, St. Paul, Ramsey Co., Minnesota, Department of Healy, Mortuary Register, vol. 6, p.169.

348. Gravestone Inscription for Elizabeth Sinnott Healy (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999;), Year of death only on tombstone, 1908.

349. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 193064985.

350. Record of Birth for Edmund Thomas Healy, 29 June, 1829, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 2, p.172, #118, (FHL MF 1309084). Child [Edmund Thomas] is unnamed in birth record.

351. Record of Birth for Anna Violet Healy, 13 December 1890, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 2, p.179, #216. (FHL MF 1309084). Child [Anna Violet] is unnamed in birth record.

352. Gravestone Inscription for Anna Violet Healy Martin (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota;), Year of birth only, 1890.

353. Gravestone Inscription for Anna Violet Healy Martin (Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota;), Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999. Year of death only, 1935.

354. Record of Birth for Mary Adeline Healy, 1 June 1892, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 3, p.165, #143, (FHL MF 1309084). Child [Mary Adeline] is unnamed in birth record.

355. Cemetery Record: Mary Adeline Healy Garvey, Records of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

356. Cemetery Record: James T. Garvey, Records of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

357. Information given by Mary Ann Howlett to Hope Healy Koontz.

358. Record of Birth for Eugene Sinnitt Healy, 29 May 1895, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 3, p.181, #121, (FHL MF 1309084). Child [Eugene Sinnitt] is unnamed in birth record.

359. Funeral Memorial Book of Eugene S. Healy (Copy of original from Mary Ann Howlett, great-niece of Eugene S. Healy;), Chapel of the Alamo Funeral Home, San Antonio, Texas.

360. Record of Birth for Clarence James Healy, 16 July 1900, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 5, p.141, #64, (FHL MF 1309084).

361. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 120440500.

362. Record of Birth for Helen Healy, 20 October 1902, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 5, p.153, #202, (FHL MF 1309045). Child [Helen] is unnamed in birth record.

363. Obituary: Helen Healy Heinen, Copy of Obituary sent to Hope Healy Koontz by Mary Ann Howlett.

364. Obituary: Helen Healy Heinen, Obituary sent to Hope Healy Koontz by Mary Ann Howlett.

365. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 120440502.

366. Record of Birth for Irene K. Healy, 7 May 1904, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, Vol. 6, p.141, #91, (FHL MF 1309045).

367. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 3501500.

368. 1940 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Mahtomedi Village, Lincoln Township, sheet 8A, E.D. 82017.

369. Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. FHL MF 1279205, #9-11;, Sponsors: Thomas Hope & Mary Leonard.

370. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Age at death was given as 27.

371. Marriage certificate: Irene Lorig & Reginald Marshall, 1915, FamilySearch.org website, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1033261: Los Angeles County (California) Marriage certificates, 1851-1924, v. 251-254 1915-1916, p.89, Name of father given on daughter Irene's marriage certificate.

372. Record of Deathfor Frank Lorig, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Death Registers, vol. 3, p.238. (FHL MF 1309043). Death record does not indicate if Germany is nationality or country of birth.

373. Record of Deathfor Frank Lorig, St. Paul, Ramsey Co., Minnesota, Mortuary Records, vol. 3, p.238. (FHL MF 1309043). Died at Oak Creek ????? (cannot read this word).

374. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Lot 2, Block 30, Sec. 16, Grave 9.

375. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Age given at death is 29.

376. Marriage certificate: Irene Lorig & Reginald Marshall, 1915, FamilySearch.org website, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1033261: Los Angeles County (California) Marriage certificates, 1851-1924, v. 251-254 1915-1916, p.89.

377. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, Female child Lorig, b. 15 Apr 1887, St. Paul, Ramsey, MN, father Frank Lorig, Mother, Bridget Lorig. Data extracted from FHL MFs 1309122 & 1314569, Item 2, p.26.

378. 1895 State Census. Minnesota, Ramsey County, Ramsey County, St. Paul. p.21, schedule 6. FamilySearch.org indexed data and image.

379. 1900 U.S. Census. Wisconsin, Milwaukee County, Milwaukee city, Ward 1-2, Page 16B, family 303.

380. 1910 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Los Angeles, Assembly Dist. 73, Dist. 190, Sheet 9A, Household 215.

381. 1920 U.S. Census. Colorado, Denver County, Denver, District 244, Sheet 8A, household 147.

382. 1930 U.S. Census. Colorado, Denver County, Denver, District 120, Sheet 19A, household 359.

383. 1940 U.S. Census. Colorado, Denver County, Denver City, E.D. 16-3, Sheet 11B, household 272.

384. Marriage certificate: Irene Lorig & Reginald Marshall, 1915, FamilySearch.org website, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1033261: Los Angeles County (California) Marriage certificates, 1851-1924, v. 251-254 1915-1916, p.89, Father's name given on son Reginald's marriage certificate.

385. Marriage certificate: Irene Lorig & Reginald Marshall, 1915, FamilySearch.org website, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1033261: Los Angeles County (California) Marriage certificates, 1851-1924, v. 251-254 1915-1916, p.89, Age given

on marriage document is 33 which places his birth about 1882. Place of birth: England.

386. Annual Report for 1969 or the Denver Museum of Natural History, Denver, Colorado. Accessed online: http://www.dmns.org/media/1394280/ar_69.pdf, p.57.

387. 1900 U.S. Census. Colorado, Arapahoe County, Denver, E.D. 71, Precinct 8, Ward 9, Page 8B, family 146.

388. Marriage certificate: Irene Lorig & Reginald Marshall, 1915, FamilySearch.org website, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1033261: Los Angeles County (California) Marriage certificates, 1851-1924, v. 251-254 1915-1916, p.89, Residence at time of marriage was Denver and occupation: real estate broker.

389. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, Female child Lorig, b. 1 Feb 1889, St. Paul, Ramsey, MN, father, Frank Lorig, Mother, Bridget, Data extracted from FHL MFs 1309122 and 4221392.

390. 1895 State Census. Minnesota, Ramsey County, St. Paul, p.21, family 595.

391. Letter from Urban Cummings to Anne Healy Field, 5 March 2002.

392. Certificate of Baptism: Catherine Haley [Healy], Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota. Certificate dated September 29, 1998, Catherine Haley, Child of Patrick Haley and Mary Hope, born in Faribault, MN, on the 29th day of July, 1866, was baptized on teh 12th day of August, 1866...by the Rev. G. Keller, the Sponsors being Thomas McKelley and Jeane Haley. Dated September 29, 1998.

393. 1895 State Census. Minnesota, Ramsey County, St. Paul, 9th ward, p.9, living on Linden St. FHL MF 565803, img 59.

394. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, Sheet 10B, E.D.143, family 206 house number 605 Linden St.

395. 1910 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey County, New Canada Township, Sheet 5A, E.D. 19, family #58.

396. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., New Canada, E.D. 2, Sheet 14B.

397. Long Beach, California, City Directory, 1928, Long Beach, California, City Directory, 1928, Western Directory Co., p.297. Listed as Katherine (widow of T M) Cummings.

398. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey County, St. Paul, Sheet 1B, Ward 7, Block 80, family #11, living on Selby Ave.

399. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Long Beach, Sheet 2B, Ward 5, 58 Pasadena Ave.

400. Minnesota County Deaths, 1850-2001, FamilySearch.org database, Thomas M. Cummings, 68, died 5 June 1921, Ramsey Co., MN; father James Cummings; mother: Shanahan. p.184.

401. Marriage Certificate for Kate Healy and Thomas M. Cummings, Ramsey County, Minnesota: Marriage Records, vol. 7, p.313. St. Vincent's Church. Witnesses: John Martin & Annie Keating. FHL MF 1314517.

402. Letter from Naomi Cummings Hoffman to Hope Frances Healy, June 10, 1986, She gives place of death as Erin, Rice, Minnesota.

403. Minnesota Deaths, 1887-2001, FamilySearch.org database, Certif. 11120, Thomas M. Cummings, died 5 June 1921, New Canada Township, Ramsey, MN, age 68, born NY, father: James Cummings, mother: Shanahan, spouse: Katherine Cummings.

404. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Thomas listed as age 42, born May 1858 [which conflicts with other sources]; born in New York, occupation: police officer.

405. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., New Canada, Nat. Archives Roll 856, E.D. 2, Sheet 14B, 29 Jan. 1920. Listed age 65, born New York, parents both born in Ireland.

406. Gravestone Inscription for Thomas Cummings, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999, Year of birth on tombstone is 1855, two years later than given in other sources.

407. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Died 6-6-1921, age 68.

408. Gravestone Inscription for Thomas Cummings, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999, Date on tombstone is 1921.

409. Minnesota Deaths and Burials, 1835-1990, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 2218061, img 615, Cert. 11120: Thomas M. Cummings, died 5 June 1921, age 68, father: James Cummings, Mother: Shanehan, spouse: Katherine Cummings.

410. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Lot 2, Block 6, Sec. 74, Grave 2.

411. Gravestone Inscription for Thomas Cummings, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, Sept. 1999.

412. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 149275294.

413. 1865 State Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Family no. 8, FHL MF 565715, img 1205.

414. 1870 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Erin Township, p.9, family 65.

415. 1875 State Census. Minnesota, Rice County, Erin, p.92, family #24.

416. 1880 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Rice Co., Erin. p.15, E.D. 132, family 89.

417. 1885 State Census. Minnesota, Rice Co., Erin. p.4, household 24.

418. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;).

419. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Listed as Gerald, son of Thomas Cummings.

420. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Age 9, born May 1891in Minnesota.

421. Record of Birth for Gerald James Cummings, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Birth Registers, vol. 1, p.O-22 (FHL MF 1309044).

422. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 1309198, Record No., 100, "C" p.22. Gerald James Cummings, born 7 May 1891, St. Paul, Ramsey, MN. Parents: Thomas Cummings and Katherine.

423. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 1309146, Record No. 50, GeraldJames Cummings, christened 17 May 1891, Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, MI, born Saint Paul, Ramsey, MN. Father: Thomas Manford Cummings, b. NY; mother: Katherine or Catherine or Katie Healy, born Rice Co., MN.

424. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Gerald J. Cummings, died 7 June 1977, Alameda, CA, born 7 May 1891, MN.

425. Social Security Death Index, Gerald Cummings, born 7 May 1891, died June 1977, Alameda, CA, age 86.

426. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 215038522.

427. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Listed as Mary E., age 7, born July, 1892 [conflicts with other sources] in Minnesota.

428. Gravestone Inscription for Mary Hope Cummings, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, September 1999, Date on tombstone is 1895.

429. Dock, Lavinia L, History of American Red Cross Nursing (New York: Macmillan, 1922;), p.1480. "American Red Cross Nurses Who Died in War Service or as a Result of Disability Contracted Therein: Mary H. Cummings, d. Oct. 22, 1918, Ft. Sam Houston, Texas." Copy of relevant pages sent to Hope Healy Koontz, 17 June, 1998, from the American Red Cross Headquarters, Falls Church, Virginia.

430. Gravestone Inscription for Mary Hope Cummings, Photograph of tombstone, Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota, Photograph taken by Hope Healy Koontz, September 1999, Date on tombstone is 1918.

431. Notes from Supt. of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, MN, to Hope Koontz (Sept. 1980;), Lot 2, Block 6, Section 74.

432. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, 142383972.

433. Death Certificate: Mary Hope Cummings, 1918, FamilySearch.org database: Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, FHL MF 2073325 img 1510, certificate no. 36834: Mary Hope Cummings, died 22 Oct 1918, San Antonio, Bexar, Texas.

434. United States, Veterans Administration Master Index, 1917-1940, FamilySearch.org database, Mary Hope Cummings, born 16 July 1895, died 22 Oct 1918, from St. Paul, MN.

435. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 142383972.

436. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Listed as Hesper, daughter of Thomas Cummings.

437. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June

1900. Age 6, born Dec. 1893 [conflicts with other sources] in Minnesota.

438. California, Death Index, 1905-1939, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, images of index, Hesper A. Gray, died 16 Jan 1931, Los Angeles, CA, age 33, Cert. 2772. FHL MF 1686048, img 773.

439. California County Birth and Death Records, 1800-1994, FamilySearch.org database with images, Hesper Agnes Gray, d. 16 Jan 1931, Long Beach, Los Angeles Co., CA, widowed, wife of Elsworth Gray, born 15 Dec 1897, age 33, occupation nurse, born MN, father Thomas Cummings, born Canada, mother Alice Shanwesey [sic] born Ireland. Buried Calvary Cem.

440. Cemetery Card: Hesper A. Gray, Calvary Cemetery & Mausoleum, Los Angeles, CA, Section J, Lot 319, Grave 14. Hesper A. Gray died 1931.

441. California County Birth and Death Records, 1800-1994, FamilySearch.org database with images, Hesper Agnes Gray, d. 16 Jan 1931, Long Beach, Los Angeles Co., CA, widow, wife of Elsworth Gray, born 15 Dec 1897, age 33, Buried Calvary Cem.

442. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Listed as Hellen, daughter of Thomas Cummings.

443. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Age 3, born Jan. 1897 in Minnesota.

444. Record of Birth for Helen Charlotte Cummings, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Birth Registers, vol. 4, p.60, #3. FHL MF 1309044, img 1261, record #135. Residence: 600 Linden.

445. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, Helen Charlotte Cummings, born 11 Jan 1897, St. Paul, Ramsey, MN. father: Thomas Manford Cummings, mother: Katherine Healy, FHL MF 1309128.

446. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Helen C. Cummings, died 23 Nov 1977, Orange Co., CA.

447. Social Security Death Index, Helen Cummings, born 11 Jan 1897, died Nov 1977, age 80, last place of residence: Orange Co., CA.

448. Long Beach, California, City Directory, 1928, Western Directory Co., p.297. Listed as Helen H. Cummings, a teacher.

449. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Listed as Janiebe, daughter of Thomas Cummings.

450. Record of Birth for Alice Genevieve Cummings, St. Paul, Minnesota: Department of Health, Birth Registers, vol. 6, p.70, #142. FHL MF 1309044, img 1271. Alice Genevieve Cummings, born 23 Oct 1899, St. Paul, Ramsey, MN. Parents: Thomas Cummings & Catherine Healy. Record 292, p.70 or 48. Residence: 605 Linden St.

451. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, National Archives Roll 786, E.D. 143, Sheet 10B, 9 June 1900. Age 7/12, born Oct. 1899, in Minnesota.

452. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., New Canada, Nat. Archives Roll 856, E.D. 2, Sheet 14B, 29 Jan. 1920. Listed as Genevieve, born in Minnesota, age 18.

453. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 1309130, Record No. 46. Alice Genevieve Cummings, born 23 Oct 1899, St. Paul, Ramsey, MN. parentsL Thomas Cummings & Catherine Healy, both born U.S.

454. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Genevieve Alice Sampson, died 2 June 1987, Orange Co., CA, born 23 Oct 1899 in MN. Father Cummings, mother, Healy.

455. Social Security Death Index, Genevieve Samson, 88, born 23 Oct 1899, died June 1987, Orange Co., CA.

456. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., New Canada, E.D. 2, Sheet 14B, household 288.

457. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Charles E. Sampson & Genevieve A. Cummings, married 24 Oct 1930, Long Beach, Los Angeles County, CA. FHL MF 2074880, img 275 & 276. Record 135.

458. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Long Beach, District 9, Sheet 14B, household 355.

459. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Charles E. Sampson and Genevieve A. Cummings, married 24 Oct 1930, Long Beach, Los Angeles County, CA. FHL MF 2074880, img 275 & 276. This source includes the license and certificate. Record #135.

460. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Charles E. Sampson & Genevieve A. Cummings, married 24 Oct 1930, Long Beach, Los Angeles County, CA. FHL MF 2074880, img 275 & 276. His parents: Eugene Sampson & Belle Hosick.

461. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Charles E. Sampson & Genevieve A. Cummings, married 24 Oct 1930, Long Beach, Los Angeles County, CA. FHL MF 2074880, img 275 & 276. Charles born Nebraska.

462. Record of Death for Charles E. Sampson. California Death Index, Death date was October 24, 1968, Orange Co., California, Registrar Number 55990, State File Number 125227. Family History Center Microfiche 6334516, #77, p.20,635.

463. California County Birth and Death Records, 1800-1994, FamilySearch.org database with images, Charles Sampson, Died 29 Jan 1959, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, age 78, father: Frank Sampson, mother: Helen J. Robertson, Spouse: Alice S. Sampson. Doc. #1892.

464. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Charles E. Sampson, died 24 Oct 1968, Orange County, CA; born 11 July 1900 in Nebraska. Mother's name: Hoesick.

465. Social Security Death Index, Charles Sampson, age 69, died Oct 1968, born 11 July 1899. Last place of residence: Orange, CA.

466. Cemetery Card: Charles [Eugene] Sampson, Calvary Cemetery & Mausoleum, Los Angeles, CA. Date of burial: 10-28-1968, Section M, Lot 212, Grave 3.

467. 1900 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Johnson Co., Lincoln Precinct, Sheet 6B, Household 110.

468. 1910 U.S. Census. Nevada, Chase Co., Wauneta, Sheet 7A, family #8.

469. United States World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, FHL MF 1711527, img 4860.

470. 1920 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Dundy Co., Max. Sheet 3B, Household 64.

471. 1910 U.S. Census. Wyoming, Laramie County, Cheyenne City (FHL MF 1375759), E.D. 80, Ward 2d part, 2d Precinct, sheet 9A, line 50.

472. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, Ward 7, sheet 4A, household 72.

473. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 60.

474. Letter from James H. Healy to his nephew, Gerald Cummings, Letter postmarked 29 Sept 1954, 933 Bay Circle, Coronado, CA.

475. Certificate of birth: Lucy Gertrude Miller, February 11, 1887, Department of Health and Social Development, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, Registration # 87-06-009457.

476. Marriage License and Certificate: James H. Healy and Lucy G. Miller, County Clerk, Laramie Co., Wyoming, Marriage Book 10, 1909, p. 538. Marriage License signed 20 Jan. 1909. Wedding was Jan. 21, St. Mary's Cathedral, Cheyenne, Wyoming. Witnesses: Nina Miller and E.H.[Edward Hugh] Healy. Marriage License signed 20 Jan. 1909. Wedding was Jan. 21, St. Mary's Cathedral, Cheyenne, Wyoming. Witnesses: Nina Miller and E.H.[Edward Hugh] Healy. Marriage License signed 20 Jan. 1909. Wedding was Jan. 21, St. Mary's Cathedral, Cheyenne, Wyoming. Witnesses: Nina Miller and E.H.[Edward Hugh] Healy.

477. Handwritten note of Lucy Miller Healy giving important dates in her life, undated.

478. Certificate of Birth: Charles Edward Miller, 15 July 1856, London: General Register Office, #383530. Regis. Dist: Liverpool; Sub-dist: Mt. Pleasant.

479. Record of Marriage Registration for Charles Edward Miller and Annie Maria Bayley, January 25, 1882, Certified copy from the General Register Office, London, 13 July 2004, vol. 8c, p.889.

480. Will of William Charles Miller, 9 April 1864, Liverpool, England, District Probate Registry at Liverpool, mentioned in will as his son.

481. Account of Property Chargeable with Estate Duty on the death of Lucy [Swainson] Miller, 1925, Estate Duty Office, Inland Revenue, London, 23 October 1925.

482. Certificate of birth: Lucy Gertrude Miller, February 11, 1887, Department of Health and Social Development, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, Registration # 87-06-009457, Date of registration: March 11, 1887. Silver Creek, Manitoba, Canada. Section 28-19-26. Birtle is not mentioned on the certificate.

483. Website: Vital Statistics Agency, Manitoba, Canada, website database: http://vitalstats.gov.mb.ca/index.html, accessed 6 Sept 2010, Regis. #1887-004288, born Silver Creek, 11 Feb 1887; mother's name: Annie Maria Bayley.

484. Amended Death Certificate: Lucy Gertrude Miller Healy (March 18, 1972, Chula Vista, California), Certificate was amended Sept. 11, 1983, by daughter Hope Healy Koontz, because mother's name in original certificate was listed as Anna Swainson. The correct name was Annie Maria Bayley. She died at 3:40 p.m. Burial was 21 March 1972 at Holy Cross Cemeter.

485. Death Certificate: Lucy Gertrude [Miller] Healy, County of San Diego, California, Department of Public Health,

Certificate #02536, dated February 20, 1980.

486. Amended Death Certificate: Lucy Gertrude Miller Healy (March 18, 1972, Chula Vista, California).

487. Marriage License and Certificate: James H. Healy and Lucy G. Miller, County Clerk, Laramie Co., Wyoming, Marriage Book 10, 1909, p. 538.

488. UK Incoming Passenger Lists, 1878-1960 (accessed at Ancestry.com. Original data: Board of Trade: Commercial and Statistical Department and successors: Inwards Passenger Lists. Kew, Surrey, England: The National Archives of the UK (TNA). Series BT26, 1,472 pieces.), Class B.T.26, Piece 106, Item 56; SS Rhynland left Philadelphia on 12 Nov and arrived Liverpool 23 Dec - which seems very long for the voyage at that time.

489. 1901 Census. England, Lincolnshire (Website of 1901 Census Online, http://www.1901census.nationalarchives.gov.uk/;), accessed 20 July 2008; civil parish: Spittlegate Within; administrative county: Kesteven [but county is Lincolnshire], town of Grantham; RG13/3055, page 18. Lucy Miller, dau, age 14, born Canada. Lucy Miller, dau, age 14, born Canada.

490. Canadian Passenger Lists, 1865-1935 [database online] (Passenger Lists, 1865-1935, MF publications T479-T520, Library & Archives, Canada. Passenger ships arriving in various Canadian Ports as well as som Eastern U.S. Ports, 1865-1935. Accessed at Ancestry.com.), Sheet 10 of manifest.

491. 1910 U.S. Census. Wyoming, Laramie County, Cheyenne City (FHL MF 1375759), E.D. 80, Ward 2d part, 2d Precinct, sheet 9A, line 49, 26 April 1910.

492. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 61.

493. Affidavit For Correcting Birth Record for Dorothy Lucy Healy (Washington County, Minnesota, Wyoming State Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, March 5, 1947, File #1910), Original record had her name as Dorothy Healey.

494. 1910 U.S. Census. Wyoming, Laramie County, Cheyenne City (FHL MF 1375759), E.D. 80, Ward 2d part, 2d Precinct, sheet 9B, line 51. Name in census is Dorothy Healey.

495. Affidavit For Correcting Birth Record for Dorothy Lucy Healy (Washington County, Minnesota, Wyoming State Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, March 5, 1947, File #1910), Affidavit was sworn before a notary public in Washington County, Minnesota. Affidavit states that Dorothy Healey should be Dorothy Lucy Healy and that she was born February 28, 1910 in Cheyenne, Laramie County, Wyoming.

496. 1910 U.S. Census. Wyoming, Laramie County, Cheyenne City (FHL MF 1375759), E.D. 80, Ward 2d part, 2d Precinct, sheet 9B, line 51. Age 2 mos., born Wyoming.

497. Koontz, Hope Healy.

498. Email: Hope F. Koontz to Anne Field, June 7, 2002.

499. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 63. Name in census is James M.

500. Prayer card for James M. Healy, d.1988, "In Loving Memory of James M. Healy, April 2, 1912, June 8, 1988."

501. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B. Name in census is Charles E.

502. Birth certificate: Charles Edward Healy.

503. Author present at burial.

504. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B. Name in census is Audrey C.

505. Koontz, Hope Healy, Oral and written confirmation - name: Hope Frances Healy.

506. Marriage Certificate for John Anthony Healy and Josephine Selma Oslund (Ramsey County, Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Records, vol. 41, p.362;), Name is spelled Osland on certificate. Witnesses: Dennis Healy & Christine Oslund.

507. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Cottage Grove (Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A;), Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A. Age last birthday on census is 37.

508. Correspondence: Josephine Hope "Babe" Healy Ruiz, Mexico City, to Hope Healy Koontz, February 1, 1999, Letter dated February 1, 1999, from Mexico City.

509. Phone conversation between Hope F. Healy and Josephine "Babe" Healy Ruiz, 2 November 2000, Confirmation certificate has date of birth for Josephine Selma Oslund. Confirmation was at the Lutheran Church, Winthrop, Sibley Co., MN.

510. Correspondence: Josephine Hope "Babe" Healy Ruiz, Mexico City, to Hope Healy Koontz, February 1, 1999, Letter dated February 1, 1999, Mexico City.

511. Phone conversation between Hope F. Healy and Josephine "Babe" Healy Ruiz, 2 November 2000, The confirmation certificate verifies Josephine Selma Oslund's birth date of January 8, 1882.

512. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Cottage Grove (Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A;), Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A. Middle initial is given as A.

513. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Cottage Grove (Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A;).

514. Record of Birth for John Anthony Healy, Jr (St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 7, p.144, #174;), Birth date was August 21, 1907. Residence: C & N. H (?) (FHL MF 1309045).

515. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Cottage Grove (Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A;), Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A. Middle initial is given as M.

516. Record of Birth for Charlotte Ann Healy (St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 7, p.154, # 32;), Name is Mary Charlotte in birth register. Residence 969 Dayton. Birth record amended 19 July, 1944 to change date of Feb. 29 to Feb. 20. (FHL MF 1309045).

517. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington Co., Cottage Grove (Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A;), Nat. Archives Roll 866, E.D. 169, Sheet 1A. Middle initial is given as J.

518. Record of Birth for Edward James Healy (St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 7, p.165, #255;), Residence 1688 Marshall. Birth record amended 28 mar 1974 to change Healey to Healy. (FHL MF 1309045).

519. Certificate of Baptism: Denis Healy, Immaculate Conception Church, Faribault, Rice Co., Minnesota, Certificate dated September 29, 1998, Denis Healy, child of Patrick Healy and C. McNeily [Mary Hope], born in Faribault, MN, was Baptized on the 20th day of September, 1874...Sponsors being John??? and ???McNeily. This certificate, which gave the place of birth, recorded the mother's name inaccurately as C. McNeily. A correct certificate, which did not list place of birth, recorded Mary Hope Healy as the mother, and was dated 8 Oct. 1999.

520. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, 11th Ward, E.D. 134, Sheet 11B, Jan. 12, 1920. Listed as Margaret, wife of Dennis L. Healy.

521. Marriage Certificate for Dennis Lawrence Healy and Margaret Anna O'Toole, Ramsey County, Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Records, vol. 46, p.410. (FHL MF 1313343). Church of St. Mark.

522. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, 11th Ward, E.D. 134, Sheet 11B, Jan. 12, 1920. Listed as Margaret, age 39, born in Wisconsin. She should be 38, turning 39 the following month.

523. Cemetery Record: Margaret Anna O'Toole Healy, Records of Calvary Cemetery, St. Paul, Minnesota.

524. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, 11th Ward, E.D. 134, Sheet 11B, Jan. 12, 1920. Listed as Margaret, age 9, born Minnesota, daughter of Dennis L. Healy.

525. Record of Birth for Margaret Mary Healy, 8 Sept. 1910, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 7, p.165, #256, (FHL MF 1309045). Child not named.

526. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, 11th Ward, E.D. 134, Sheet 11B, Jan. 12, 1920. Listed as Dennis L., age 6, born in Minnesota, son of Dennis L. Healy.

527. Record of Birth for Dennis Lawrence Healy, Jr., 14 Sept. 1913, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol.9, p.147, #248, (FHL MF 1309075). Child not named. Altered per affidavit 28 April 1930, Healey to Healy.

528. Record of Birth for Phillip John Healy, 16 July 1916, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 55, p.254. (FHL MF 1309110). Child not named.

529. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, 11th Ward, E.D. 134, Sheet 11B, Jan. 12, 1920. Listed as Roger M., age 1 & 9/12, born in Minnesota, son of Dennis L. Healy.

530. Record of Birth for Roger Martin Healy, 29 March 1918, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 75, p.482. (FHL MF 1309110). In the Register, the name of the child is given as Paul. This should be Roger Martin.

531. Personal visit of Hope Healy Koontz with William Edward Healy Sr., son of Dennis Lawrence Healy, 1995, Death was probably in Washington Co., Minnesota.

532. Notes from Hope Healy Koontz (Miller & Healy family researcher).

533. Record of Birth for William Edward Healy, 23 Sept. 1921, St. Paul, Minnesota, Department of Health, Register of Births, vol. 117, p.359. (FHL MF 1309110).

534. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 157830549.

535. Christening Record: Thomas Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880., Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Christening date is 27 March 1849.

536. Naturalization Record for Thomas Rowland, Houston County, Minnesota: District Court, vol. A, p.186, 22 Oct 1884. (FHL MF 1316889).

537. Declaration of Intention (for naturalization): Thomas Rowland, Houston County, Minnesota: District Court, vol. A, p.477, 25 Oct 1873. (FHL MF 1316889).

538. Gravestone: Jenny Rowland, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley. Gravestone lists her as Jenny F.

539. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, Married in St. John the Baptist Catholic Church (in Caledonia, Minn. ?).

540. Minnesota County Marriages, 1860-1949, FamilySearch.org database with images, data extracted from FHL MF 1316886, Thomas Rowland and Jane McConville, married 8 Mary 1877, Houston Co., MN, p.576. witnesses: James McConville and Mary Ryan.

541. Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN (Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley;).

542. Record of Birth for Emmitt Rowland, 26 Feb 1878, Houston County, Minnesota, District Court, Birth Registers, vol., B, p.107. (FHL MF 1317561). Information given at birth of her son states that Jenny was born in Wisconsin.

543. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, The author states that Jenny was born in 1853 or 1856.

544. Death of Thomas Rowland, Houston, Minn.: Houston Signal, March 21, 1940. Obituary notes that his wife Jenny died May 25, 1934.

545. Gravestone: Jenny Rowland, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley.

546. Gravestone: Jenny Rowland, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley, Dates on gravestone: 1853-1934. Dates on gravestone: 1853-1934.

547. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919458.

548. Record of Birth for Emmitt Rowland, 26 Feb 1878, Houston County, Minnesota, District Court, Birth Registers, vol., B, p.107. (FHL MF 1317561). Name in birth register spelled Emmitt.

549. Record of Birth for Arthur Thomas Rowland, 4 March 1880, Houston County, Minnesota, District Court, Birth Registers, vol. B, p.135, (FHL MF 1317561). no middle name in birth register.

550. Record of Death for Arthur Thomas Rowland, 7 April 1961, Houston Co., Minnesota, Bk. 1, p.332, line 6 (info from death index), (FHL MF 1316884).

551. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, Silvester John rowland, born 26 Feb 1883, Houston Co. MN. to Thomas and Jenny Rowland. Data extracted from FHL MF 1317561.

552. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919460.

553. Minnesota Births and Christenings, 1840-1980, FamilySearch.org database, Mary Rose Rowland, born 28 Sept 1885, Houston, MN, dau of thomas and Jennie Rowland.

554. Gravestone: Michael F. McCann, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley. Listed on gravestone as M.F. McCann.

555. Marriage Certificate for Maria F. (Rowland) Caine and Michael F. McCann, Houston County, Minnesota, District Court, Marriage Registers, vol. C, p.572. Maria F. Caine [sic], age 38; Michael F. McCann, age 35. Witnesses: Charles Shields & Celia Shields. (FHL MF 1316886).

556. Record of Death for James Rowland, 7 April 1938, vol. A, p.95, #29. Death certificate states born in Ireland. Age 44 or 49. (FHL MF 1316884).

557. Record of Death for Michael F. McCann, 3 July 1892, Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, vol. A, p.95, #29, (FHL MF 1316884). Parents listed as Peter & Mrs. McCann, b. Ireland.

558. Gravestone: Michael F. McCann, St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley, Gravestone has death date as 8 July 1892. Also states aged 44 years.

559. Gravestone: Gertrude McCann, Gravestones for Healy, Rowland, and Gallagher in St. Mary's Catholic Cemetery, Houston, MN, Handwritten copy of names and dates from Gretchen Artig Swomley. Gertrude McCann was aged 1 year, 1 month.

560. Artig-Swomley, Gretchen and Roy Artig, Artig Family History, 3d ed, Privately published, December, 1992, Date is probable for marriage of Randall Kane and Maria Frances Rowland.

561. Christening Record: Bridget Rowland, Addergoole Parish Registers, 1840-1880, Catholic Church of Addergoole Parish, Co. Mayo, Ireland. (FHL MF 1279205, #9-11). Godparents were Thomas Healy and Mary Cawley.

562. 1900 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., City of St. Paul, 9th ward, E.D. #142, Pg. 64A(?), 107(?), 896 (?). June 5, 1900. House #68, on Linden St. Census lists Mamie Gallagher, age 18, born Oct. 1881, born in Minn., a boarder in the home of Patrick Healy, occupation housekeeper. Patrick was her great-uncle.

563. Record of Death for James Rowland, 7 April 1938, Houston Co., Minnesota, vol. D, p.231. (FHL MF 1316885).

564. Record of Death for Anna Peterson Rowland, 18 Feb 1932, Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, vol. D, p.191, line 83, (FHL MF 1316885). Death register states born in Sweden 26 May 1859. Age was 72 yrs., 8 mos., 22 days at time of death.

565. Record of Death for Anna Peterson Rowland, 18 Feb 1932, Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, vol. D, p.191, line 83, (FHL MF 1316885). Died in Sheldon Township, Houston Co., Minnesota.

566. Record of Death for Anna Peterson Rowland, 18 Feb 1932, Houston Co., Minnesota, Death Registers, vol. D, p.191, line 83, (FHL MF 1316885). Death register states born in Sweden 26 May 1859. Age was 72 yrs. at time of death.

567. Death Certificate: George Philbin, 10 Dec 1891, Cook County, Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #12618. (FHL MF 1030972);, Cook County, Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #12618. (FHL MF 1030972).

568. Death Certificate: George Philbin, 10 Dec 1891, Cook County, Illinois, State Board of Health, Certificate #12618. (FHL MF 1030972);, this would have been right next to his parents' residence.

569. Obituary: George Philbin, d.1891, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.htm, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html. Obituary states husband of Sarah.

570. Dixon, Ed. Email Correspondence, August, 1998.

571. Marriage Certificate for George Philbin and Sarah Gavaghan (Cook County, Illinois. Marriage Certificate #101901, April 25, 1886;), License is dated April 24, 1886. Sarah was 24 and George was 27.

572. Record of Marriage of Sarah Gavaghan and George Philbin, 25 April 1886 (Chicago, Illinois: Holy Name Cathedral, Marriage Records. Family History Center Microfilm 1578586 #3;), License #101901. Witnesses: John Moloney, Katie Gavaghan. Priest: P.J. Agnew.

573. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;).

574. Cemetery Record: Sarah Gavaghan Philbin Walsh, Calvary Cemetery, Evanston, Illinois, birth date of 1868 based on age at death in cemetery record.

575. Certificate of Death: Sarah [Gavaghan Philbin] Walsh, Office of the County Clerk, State of Illinois: Death Certificate # 82898, Filed Dec. 1, 1952.

576. Obituary: Sarah Gavaghan Philbin Walsh, Chicago Sun Times, November 29, 1952.

577. Certificate of Death: Sarah [Gavaghan Philbin] Walsh, Office of the County Clerk, State of Illinois: Death Certificate # 82898, Filed Dec. 1, 1952, Informant on death certificate was Margaret Loftus.

578. Cemetery Record: Sarah Gavaghan Philbin Walsh, Calvary Cemetery, Evanston, Illinois, Address of deceased was 834 Webster.

579. Obituary: Sarah Gavaghan Philbin Walsh, Chicago Sun Times, November 29, 1952. Buried Dec. 1, 1952, age 84.

580. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, Living at 1144 Orleans St.

581. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilm 1000751.

582. The Lakeside Annual Directory of the City of Chicago (Chicago, Illinois: Chicago Directory Company. Microfilmed by Research Publications, Woodbridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984;), Family History Library Microfilm 1376695.

583. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilm 100752.

584. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilm 1000753.

585. The Lakeside Annual Directory of the City of Chicago (Chicago, Illinois: Chicago Directory Company. Microfilmed by

Source Citations

Research Publications, Woodbridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984;), Family History Library Microfilms 1376701, 702.

586. The Lakeside Annual Directory of the City of Chicago (Chicago, Illinois: Chicago Directory Company. Microfilmed by Research Publications, Woodbridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984;), Family History Library Microfilms 1376702, 1376703.

587. The Lakeside Annual Directory of the City of Chicago (Chicago, Illinois: Chicago Directory Company. Microfilmed by Research Publications, Woodbridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984;), Family History Library Microfilm 1759637.

588. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B. 2225 N. Halstead St.

589. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1920, Chicago Tribune, September 19, 1920.

590. Christening Record: Patrick Philbin, b.1886, Chicago, Illinois. Holy Name Cathedral. Godparents: Michael Gavaghan and Ann Gavaghan. Baptized August 1, 1886.

591. Death Certificate: Patrick Philbin, b.1886, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #26468.

592. Cemetery Record: Patrick Philbin, d.1920, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Section P, Block 46, Lot 31.

593. Death Certificate: Patrick Philbin, b.1886, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #26468, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #26468.

594. Cemetery Record: Patrick Philbin, d.1920, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Section P, Block 46, Lot 31, Age at death was 34.

595. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1920, Chicago Tribune, September 19, 1920, Services at St. Vincent Church.

596. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, Patrick Philbin is a step-son of Patrick Walsh, living at 1144 Orleans. He is 23, born Illinois, occupation teamster.

597. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1920, Chicago Tribune, September 19, 1920, Beloved husband of Margaret, nee Dillon.

598. Christening Record: Peter Michael Philbin, Chicago, Illinois. Holy Name Cathedral. Godparents: Patrick Philbin and Maria Philbin. Baptized Sept. 23, 1888.

599. Certificate of Birth: Peter Michael Philbin, State Board of Health, Cook County, Illinois. Certificate #8502, Address: 41 Huron St., Chicago. Name of mother: Sarah (Gereban?). Name of father: George Philbin. Occupation: cabdriver. 2d child born to this mother.

600. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, Peter Philbin is a step-son of Patrick Walsh, living at 1144 Orleans St. He is 21, born Illinois, occupation shoemaker in a factory.

601. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Peter is a step-son of Patrick Walsh, living at 2225 Halstead St. Age 27, occupation shoemaker.

602. Death Certificate: George Joseph Philbin, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #33989.

603. Christening Record: George Joseph Philbin, Chicago, Illinois. Holy Name Cathedral. Godparents: Edward Healy and Mrs. W. Mc???? Baptism was on March 13, 1890.

604. Death Certificate: George Joseph Philbin, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #33989, Single. Occupation: Elevator Operator at Capitol Bldg. Residence: 1137 N. La Salle St. Cause of death: struck by automobile.

605. Cemetery Record: George Philbin, d.1930, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Section U, Block 34, Lot S12.

606. Cemetery Record: George Philbin, d.1930, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Section U, Block 34, Lot S12, Section U, Block 34, Lot S12. Age at death was 40 yrs., 9 mos., 1 day.

607. Obituary: George J. Philbin, d.1930, Chicago Tribune, December 21, 1930, Services at St. Vincent's Church.

608. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, George is a step-son of Patrick Walsh, living at 1144 Orleans. He is 20, born Illinois, occupation clerk in an office.

609. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), George is a step-son of Patrick Walsh, living at 2225 N. Halsted St. Age 28, occupation grocery clerk.

610. Death Certificate: George Joseph Philbin, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #33989, Chicago, Illinois. Death Certificate #33989.

611. Obituary: George J. Philbin, d.1930, Chicago Tribune, December 21, 1930.

612. Record of Baptism for Mary Ellen Philbin (Chicago, Illinois: Holy Name Cathedral, Baptismal Records. Family History

Source Citations

Center Microfilm 1578585 #8;), p.10. Lawful child of George Philbin & Sarah Galligan [sic]. Born March 8, 1892.

613. Record of Death for Mary Philbin, d.1909 (Chicago, Illinois. Death Index Register, #12376 2;), Mary Ellen was born after the death of her father in December, 1891.

614. Obituary: Mary Philbin, d.1909, Chicago Tribune, May 18, 1909.

615. Record of Death for Mary Philbin, d.1909 (Chicago, Illinois. Death Index Register, #12376 2;).

616. Obituary: Mary Philbin, d.1909, Chicago Tribune, May 18, 1909, Services at St. Dominic's Church.

617. Record of Baptism for Mary Ellen Philbin (Chicago, Illinois: Holy Name Cathedral, Baptismal Records. Family History Center Microfilm 1578585 #8;), Sponsors: E.J. Hynes & N.J. Hynes. Priest: James M. Scanlan.

618. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, E.D. 968, Ward 22, Sheet 13B.

619. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilm 1000752.

620. Chicago City Directories, 1891-1899 (Tucson, AZ: W.C. Cox, 1974. Microreproductions of original directories published by various publishers;), Family History Library Microfilms 1000752, 53.

621. The Lakeside Annual Directory of the City of Chicago (Chicago, Illinois: Chicago Directory Company. Microfilmed by Research Publications, Woodbridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984;), Family History Library Microfilm1376702.

622. The Lakeside Annual Directory of the City of Chicago (Chicago, Illinois: Chicago Directory Company. Microfilmed by Research Publications, Woodbridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984;), Family History Library Microfilms 1376700, 702, 1759637, 640.

623. Obituary: Patrick Philbin, d.1895, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html, abstracted from the Chicago Daily News, Irish at Home and Abroad website, Chicago's Irish Families 1830-1900 (database), www.ihaonline.com/chicago.html.

624. Marriage certificate: Maria Philbin and Michael Loftus, 1891, Chicago, Cook Co., Illinois, Certificate of Marriage # 173052, October 4, 1891. Family History Library Microfilm, Michael is 29 and Maria is 28. Married by Catholic priest, Rev. Fitzsimmons, 4 Oct 1891 at Cathedral of Holy Name, Chicago. Marriage License dated Sept. 25, 1891.

625. Record of Marriage of Michael Loftus and Maria Philbin, 4 October 1891 (Chicago, Illinois: Holy Name Cathedral, Marriage Records. Family History Center Microfilm 1578585 #8;), License #173052. Witnesses: William Loftus and Annie Philbin. Priest: W. J. Fitzsimmons. Holy Name Cathedral. MF 1578586 #3.

626. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), Maria, his wife as listed as a widow. Under his daughter, Margaret, her parents are listed as born in Ireland.

627. Obituary: Michael Loftus, Chicago Daily News, October 16, 1896, p.13.

628. Certificate of Death: Maria [Philbin] Loftus, Chicago, Illinois: Department of Health, Certificate #11288. Family History Library Microfilm 1239887, Birthplace: Ireland.

629. Report of Death for Michael Loftus (Chicago, Illinois: Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics--Deaths, Certificate # 11849. Family History Library Microfilm 1033032;).

630. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, line 14. Maria, his wife as listed as a widow. Under his daughter, Margaret, her parents are listed as born in Ireland.

631. Cemetery Record: Michael Loftus, d.1896, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records, Section P, Block 71, Lot 24 & 26. Burial was October 17, 1896.

632. Report of Death for Michael Loftus (Chicago, Illinois: Department of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics--Deaths, Certificate # 11849. Family History Library Microfilm 1033032;), Died 15 October 1896 at 177 E. 18th St. Cause of death: phthisis pulmonalis. Age 32, lived in Illinois 15 years, born Ireland. Occupation: clerk.

633. Cemetery Record: Michael Loftus, d.1896, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records.

634. Obituary: Margaret Loftus, Chicago Tribune, November 29, 1972, Section 2, p.16.

635. Cemetery Record: Margaret Loftus, d.1972, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509118, Middle initial T.

636. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D. 707, Sheet 1, Line 14.

637. Obituary: Sarah Gavaghan Philbin Walsh.

638. Cemetery Record: Margaret Loftus, d.1972, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509118, Section P, Block 71, Lot 24 & 26, Grave #24.

639. Cemetery Record: Margaret Loftus, d.1972, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509118, Section P, Block 71, Grave 24. Age 79. Home address: 7247 N. McVickers Ave.

640. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago (National Archives Roll 273;), E.D.707, Sheet 1, line 14.

641. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook Co., Chicago (E.D. 1272, Ward 23, Sheet 6B;), Living with Sarah and Patrick Walsh, aunt and uncle. Age 25. Occupation stenographer.

642. Cemetery Record: Margaret Loftus, d.1972, Evanston, Illinois: Calvary Cemetery, Burial Records. Family History Library Microfilm 1509118, Section P, Block 71, Grave 24. Age 79. Home address: 7247 N. McVickers Ave.

643. Obituary: Agnes Healy Christopher, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted.

644. Obituary: Agnes Healy Christopher, Obituary gives marriage date to John Christopher as Aug. 17, 1916, at St. Columba's Church, Mayfield, SD.

645. Correspondence: Celestine Healy Johansen and Anne Healy Field, February 2002.

646. Reply from Celestine Johansen for Request for Information from Anne Healy Field, April 29, 2002.

647. Obituary: Wilhelmina Healy McKenna, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Age at death was 89.

648. Obituary: Wilhelmina Healy McKenna, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date of marriage given in obituary.

649. Obituary: Wilhelmina Healy McKenna, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date of Michael McKenna's death was noted in Wilhelmina's obituary.

650. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Age at death was 88.

651. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date and place of marriage noted in obituary.

652. Obituary: Monica E. Healy Slowey, Obituary from Celestine Johansen. Newspaper not noted. Date of death for James F. Slowey noted in Monica's obituary.

653. Gravestone inscription for Katherine M. Healy, All Saints Cemetery, Des Plaines, Illinois.

654. Cemetery visit, All Saints Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, by Anne Healy Field, July 2001, Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret. Katherine M., Aug. 24, 1898, June 27, 1994.

655. Reply to Letter from Hope Frances Healy to Patrick and Della Healy, August 22, 2000.

656. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 111886251.

657. Cemetery visit, All Saints Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, by Anne Healy Field, July 2001, Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret. Patricia, Sept. 16, - Oct.4, 1926.

658. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #147765183.

659. Cemetery visit, All Saints Cemetery, Chicago, Illinois, by Anne Healy Field, July 2001, Gravestone marker for Francis V. Healy, his infant daughter Patricia, his wife Kathryn, and his infant daughter Margaret M., Sept. 20, 1936.

660. Email: Cornelius E. Healy Jr., to Anne Healy Field, 18 April 2003.

661. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 198239497.

662. Email: Cornelius E. Healy Jr. to Anne Healy Field, 20 April 2003. According to Cornelius, his mother spelled her name Ann.

663. Email: Cornelius E. Healy Jr. to Anne Healy Field, 20 April 2003.

664. Obituary: Anna Violet Healy Martin, Obituary information from Mary Ann Howlett;, Obituary stated that she died in Minneapolis General Hospital, Minnesota.

665. Information given by Mary Ann Howlett to Hope Healy Koontz, Mary Ann Howlett gives date of birth for Shirley as 1-22-1922.

666. Correspondence: Carol Ann Schlussler to Hope Healy Koontz, February, 1999.

667. Cemetery visit by author.

668. Marriage Record Certificate of Clarence Healy and Margaret B. Daulton, Copy of Certificate sent to Hope Healy Koontz from Mary Ann Howlett.

669. United States World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database.

670. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Stearns Co., St. Cloud, E.D. 206, sheet 14A, dwelling #265.

671. 1930 U.S. Census. California, Alameda County, Oakland, Sheet 4A, Household #16.

672. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Alameda County, Oakland, E.D. 61-133, Sheet 6B, household 215.

673. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Stearns Co., St. Cloud, E.D. 207, Sheet 13A, family number 277.

674. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 162023968.

675. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 162023970.

676. Social Security Death Index, Regina Cummings, born 2 April 1901, died Jan 1985, Alameda County, age 84.

677. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 215038541.

678. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 94776559.

679. 1920 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Ramsey Co., St. Paul, Ward 8, E.D. 90, Sheet 19B.

680. Cemetery Card: Hesper A. Gray, Calvary Cemetery & Mausoleum, Los Angeles, CA, Plus map of cemetery showing location of gravesite: Section J, Lot 319, grave 14.

681. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Ellsworth Gray, 35, & Agnes Hesper Kerr, 28, married 21 Jan 1929, Los Angeles, CA. Parents: G.W. Gray & Roseta Brown; Thomas Cummings & Kate Healey; Marr Record 689; FHL MF 2074733, img 1394, Book 843, p.190. marr lic 17410.

682. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Ellsworth Gray, 35, & Agnes Hesper Kerr, 28, married 21 Jan 1929, Los Angeles, CA. Parents: G.W. Gray & Roseta Brown; Thomas Cummings & Kate Healey; Marr Record 689; FHL MF 2074733, img 1394, Book 843, p.190: marr lic 17410;.

683. 1910 U.S. Census. Wyoming, Laramie County, Cheyenne City (FHL MF 1375759), E.D. 80, Ward 2d part, 2d Precinct, sheet 9B, line 51.

684. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 62.

685. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 62. No street or house number given.

686. Journals of R. Adm. Harold Foster "Skipper" Fick, vol.1949-1958 (Handwritten journal in the possession of Catherine "Jean" Fick Healy), "15 June 1956 - Packey Lynch died in Omaha. Mrs. Healy and Hope left for Omaha."

- 687. O'Connor, Colleen Lynch.
- 688. Email: Hope F. Koontz to Anne Field, April 25, 2002.
- 689. Email: Hope F. Koontz to Anne Field May 26, 2002, May 26, 2002.
- 690. Obituary: Colleen Patricia O'Connor, 2018, San Diego Union-Tribune, 19 July 2018, p.B14.
- 691. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 63.

692. List of names, dates, etc. belonging to Jean Fick Healy, List includes names, birth and death dates and places, marriages, and more. Typed list from the early 1950s.

- 693. Phone conversation between Hope F. Healy and Connie Lou Fagan Vest, May 2002.
- 694. Funeral Memorial Booklet for Esther M. Healy, Roseville Memorial Chapel, 12 December, 1979.
- 695. Email: Hope F. Koontz to Anne Field, June 3, 2002.
- 696. Email: Hope F. Koontz to Anne Field May 26, 2002.
- 697. Obituary: Genevieve Rahilly Gearin Healy, 2008, Pioneer Press Obituaries, St. Paul, MN,

Source Citations

http://www.legacy.com/TwinCities/Obituaries.asp?Page=LifeStory&PersonID=114528398.

698. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 114763785.

699. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 64.

700. 1940 U.S. Census. Hawaii Territory, Oahu, Honolulu, Dist. 4, Sheet 9A.

701. Cemetery visit by author, 16 Aug 2003, present at burial.

702. Personal knowledge of author.

703. Birth Certificate: Catherine Eugenia Whitted, Escambia Co. Health Dept., Registrar's Office, Pensacola, Fla.

704. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, Sheet 11 B, line 53. Name on census is Catherine E. Whitted.

705. Notice of birth: Catherine Eugenia Whitted, 1920, Pensacola Gazette, 30 September 1920, p.5.

706. Arthur, Reginald Wright, Contact!: Careers of US Naval Aviators, Assin\gned Numbers 1 to 2000, Washington, DC: Nval Aviator Register, 1967. Copies of pages sent by Larry Grimes, p.342.

707. List of Brent Family Names and Dates from Catherine Fick Healy (photocopy in the possesion of Anne Healy Field;).

708. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County. Pensacola, E.D. 17, Precinct 34, April 18, 1910, Sheet #5B, line 92. Name on census is Frances L.

709. Family Bible of Mary Ella Shuttleworth Brent.

710. Brent Baptisms & Marriages, transcribed from the records of St. Michael's Catholic Church, Pensacola, Florida, by Dicy V. Bowman, May 1985. Copy of transcription provided by a Brent descendant, # 634, 27 Oct 1920, Catherine Eugenia Whitted, born 29 Sept 1920, Jas. Albert Whitted & Frances Louise Brent, Sponsors: Wm. Louis Brent & Margaret Ella Muldon.

711. Wedding announcement: Charles Healy and Jean Fick, Honolulu Star-Bulletin, Saturday, May 25, 1940, Picture and caption. Wedding took place at Sacred Heart Church in Punahou.

712. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, sheet 11-B, line 53.

713. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 65.

714. Family Group Sheets from Hope Healy Koontz, 1998, Family Group Sheet for Audrey Catherine Healy and Franklin Donald Allen.

715. Email: Barbara Buescher to Anne Field, 23 Sept 2008.

716. Email: Pat Allen White to Hope Healy Koontz, May 15, 2002, Pat White gives place of death as Fountain Valley, California.

717. Phone conversation between Hope Healy Koontz and Anne Healy Field, May 13, 2002.

718. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 66.

719. Death certificate: George Edward Koontz, 1987, Dept. of Health, San Diego County, California.

720. Announcement of Marriage: Hope Healy Koontz and Garnell Trammel, The announcement says Pacific Beach, but Hope says San Diego.

721. Announcement of Marriage: Hope Healy Koontz and Garnell Trammel, Announcement sent to Anne Field by Hope Healy Koontz April 2000.

722. Marriage Certificate: John A. Healy & Charlotte Ann Spalding Baker, Standard Certificate of Marriage, County of Los Angeles, Local Registered No. 9260.

723. Marriage License and Certificate: John A. Healy & Charlotte Spalding Baker, Los Angeles County, California, Marriage Records, Book 1030, p.160, License #9521. Data extracted from FHL MF 2074934.

724. United States World War II Draft Registration Cards, Lester Luther Spalding, born 15 May 1886, Aitken, MN. Wife, Irene F. Spalding.

725. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Lester L. Spalding, died 27 June 1967, Alameda, CA. born 15 May 1886, MN. Mother: Tibbetts.

726. Marriage Certificate: John A. Healy & Charlotte Ann Spalding Baker, Standard Certificate of Marriage, County of Los Angeles, Local Registered No. 9260, Maiden name of mother of bride: Pearl Byerla, born Minn.

727. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 26058687.

728. Marriage Certificate: John A. Healy & Charlotte Ann Spalding Baker, Standard Certificate of Marriage, County of Los Angeles, Local Registered No. 9260, Employed by the Board of Education.

729. Correspondence: Josephine Hope "Babe" Healy Ruiz, Mexico City, to Hope Healy Koontz, February 1, 1999, Marriage took place in St. Thomas Catholic Church.

730. Personal visit of Hope Healy Koontz with John Donais, Sept. 1999, John Donais stated that his mother was married in St. Thomas Church, St. Paul Park, Minnesota.

731. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 154591138.

732. Wedding invitation, Doris Marguerite Bartl and William Edward Healy, 8 Sept, 10 a.m. St. Augustine Church, South Saint Paul, MN.

733. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 92347861.

734. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919456.

735. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 53919459.

736. Phone conversation between Hope F. Healy and Maureen McNally James, December 2000.

737. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 111886265.

738. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 111886265.

739. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 190358334.

740. Obituary: Patrick Joseph Healy, 2012, Goodbody Mortuary, online obituary, https://www.dignitymemorial.com/funeral-homes/san-diego-ca/goodbody-mortuary/4616.

741. Phone conversation, 14 August 2000, between Hope Frances Healy and Della Healy, wife of Patrick Vincent Healy, b.1931.

742. Email: Colleen Cogan Johnson to Hope Healy Koontz May 14, 2002.

743. Obituary: Joe E. O'Connor, 2015, San Diego Union Tribune, 5 Nov 2015, San Diego, CA.

744. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #154722153, created by TT.

745. Birth Certificate: Eugene Allen Field, Nappanee Health Dept. Nappanee, Elkhart Co., Indiana, Book 3.

746. Conversation: Eugene Field and his mother, Miriam Grasz Field.

747. Phone conversation between Hope Healy Koontz and Anne Healy Field, April 2006.

748. Email: Colleen Lynch O'Connor to Anne Healy Field, 24 Sept 2008.

749. Personal knowledge of author, Via phone call and email from Lucy Healy Jackson at time of car accident.

(No surname) Adele, 39 Alice, 16 Anne, 13 Bridget, 22 Carrie, 9 Cecelia B., 30 Connie, 46 Debra, 42 Della, 41 Eldredge, 36 Francine, 48 Katherine, 31 Marie A., 12 Marie E., 30 Marla, 46 Nora, 29 Sarah, 3 ADAMS Agnes, 40 James Francis, 40 Joan, 40 John, 40 Margaret, 40 Mary Katherine, 40 Michelle Elizabeth (Miller), 43 Patricia, 40 Rosemary, 40 Teresa, 40 Thomas, 40 ALLEN Adrian Michael, 44, 50 Barbara Ann, 35, 44 Charles Terrence, 35 Donald James, 35, 44 Franklin Donald, 35 Jason Scot, 44 Mary Frances "Mimi", 35 Patricia Lynn, 35, 44 Tyler Douglas, 50 ANDERSEN Helga, 44 ANDERSON Betty, 39 ANDRES Janet, 38 ARNOLD Bridget Marie, 49

ARNOLD Megan Colleen, 49 Paul Brian, 49 ARTIG James Lonsdale, 39 BAKER Charlotte Ann Spalding, 36 Pearl G. (Byerla), 36 BARRETT Mary, 5 BARTL Doris Marguerite, 37 Nicholas, 37 BAYLEY Annie Maria, 18 BEEGHLEY Ellis, 27 BEESON Ava Michelle, 50 Brooklyn Sophia, 50 Byron Dennis, 44 Dylan Robert, 50 Kurt Robert, 44, 50 Nichol Christine, 44, 50 BERGEN Joseph A., 38 Paul R., 38 Rachel May, 38 BERNARD Jerald. 28 BIANCHI Eugene, 32 BLAIR Mary Ophelia "Felix", 34 BLEKUM Sarah. 38 BOETTNER Don, 39 James, 39 Joe, 39 Julius, 39 Nancy, 39 Roland, 39 BOHLMANN Burnell, 28 BOJENS Stanley Thomas, 44 Tonia Lynne, 44

BRENT Frances Louise, 34 **BRETON-ALARCON** Liliana, 45 BROWN Roseta, 33 BRUMBAUM Kayla Healy, 47 Kyle William, 47 Robert William, 47 BUESCHER Juergen Guenter, 44 BURNS Della Marie, 41 Mary, 27 Patrick, 41 **BYERLA** Pearl G., 36 CAINE Donald, 22 CAMPBELL Colleen, 48 Michael, 40 Norman P., 48 Patricia Ann, 40 Patrick, 48 Ravmond, 40 Robert, 40 Ryan, 48 Thomas, 40 CATHERS Geoffrey, 35 **CHRISTOPHER** Aloysius Hugh, 27 Eugene Thomas, 27 Helen Agnes, 28 James Hugh, 27 John, 27 John Boniface, 27 Magdalene Anna, 27 Margaret, 27 Margaret Veronica, 27 Marie Elizabeth, 27 Patricia Alexia, 27 CLARK Christine Elizabeth, 42 COGAN Colleen Frances, 43, 48

COGAN George Francis, 43 Jane Elizabeth, 43, 48 Kathryn Patricia, 43, 49 Kelly Kathleen, 43 Kerry Ann, 43, 48 Lucy Frances Kidder, 49 Sophie Grace Kidder, 49 COLEMAN Sarah, 3 Thomas, 3 COSTIGAN Florence Ann, 30 **CUMMINGS** Alice Genevieve, 17 Catherine Ann, 32 Gerald James, 17, 31 Helen Charlotte, 17 Hesper Agnes, 17, 32 James, 16 John Healy, 32 Karen, 42 Liann, 42 Mary Hope R. N., 17 Maryhope, 32, 42 Michael, 42 Naomi Colleen, 32, 42 Patricia June, 32, 42 Susan, 42 Thomas Manford, 16 Urban Kramer, 32, 42 Violet Regina, 32, 42 **CUTRANO** David, 43 DAULTON Margaret B., 31 DAWALD John Jacob, 4 **DE TERESA** Martha Alvarez, 45 DEROODE ?, 38 DILLON Margaret, 24 DONAIS John Peter, 36 Mary Charlotte, 36 William, 36

DREEVER John. 3 EASTERDAY Dennis James, 41 ECCELL Frank. 31 EILERS Florence, 28 FAVRET James, 47 Molly Kathryn, 47 **FEDCHENIA** Ann Tonia, 44 FIELD Eugene Allen, 43 Howard Allen, 43 Lucie Catherine, 44 Victor Allen, 44 FOGLE Mary Deborah, 37 FRITSCH Kathryn, 41 GALAGAN James F., 5 GALLAGHER Ann, 8 Dudley, 8, 12 Ed, 22 Gertrude, 22, 39 Mamie, 22 Margaret, 12 GALLANT Elise Marie, 49 Joseph Tellex, 49 Mary Colleen, 49 Michael Mcmahon, 49 Pierre, 49 GANNON Ann Dee Kay, 48 Emmet James, 48 Jackson David, 48 Robert James, 48 GARVEY James T., 13 GAVAGHAN John, 23 Sarah, 23

GOETSCH Christopher Michael, 48 Laurie Ann, 48 Michael. 48 Patrick Michael, 48 GOMBOLD Anna Hope, 44 Cletus Joseph, 35 James Cletus, 35, 44 Nicholas Stanley, 44 Steven James, 44 GOODRICK Melanie Jean, 44 GRASZ Miriam Elaine, 43 GRAY Ellsworth, 33 G. W., 33 Roseta (Brown), 33 HALVORSON Helen, 30 HARPER Bonnie, 32 HEALY Agnes, 11, 27 Amy Beth, 41, 47 Ann Frances, 41, 46 Ann Harriet, 41, 47 Anna, 11 Anna Violet, 13, 30 Annabeth Maureen, 47 Anne Elizabeth, 34, 43 Anne Marie, 37 Anthony, 1 Audrey Catherine, 19, 35 Beth Ann, 41 Bridget, 6, 14 Brighid Mcmahon, 46 Catherine, 4 Catherine Kathleen, 1, 9 Celestine Josephine, 27 Charles Edward (Capt.), USN, 19, 34 Charlotte Mary, 20, 36 Christopher Peter, 36 Clarence James, 13, 31 Colleen Ann, 41 Colleen Maude, 37 Collette Marie, 41

HEALY

Cornelius Edward, 30, 41 Cornelius Edward (Dr.), 12, 29 Daniel Joseph. 41 David Peter, 47 Deborah Lou, 40 Dennis, 1 Dennis Lawrence, 6, 20 Dennis Lawrence III, 37 Dennis Lawrence Jr., 20, 37 Donald John, 27 Dorothy Lucy, 19, 33 Dudley, 29 Dudley James, 12, 28 Dudley Jerome, 29, 40 Edmund Thomas, 13, 30 Edward, 1, 8 Edward Hugh, 6 Edward James, 20, 36 Edward James Jr., 37 Eileen Francis Quinn Murphy, 47 Elizabeth, 5 Elizabeth Ann, 41, 47, 48 Ellen Margaret (Nellie), 6 Ethel Margaret, 12 Eugene Sinnit (M/Sgt.), USAF, 13, 31 Francis C., 4 Francis Vincent, 12, 29, 40 Frank Vincent, 46 Gwendolyn, 29, 40 Helen J., 13 Hope Frances, 19, 35 Hugh, 8, 11 Hugh Michael, 1, 3 Irene Catherine, 14 James, 31 James Cornelius, 41, 47 James Dudley, 30, 41 James Henry, 6, 18 James Miller, 19, 33 James S., 1, 8, 9 Jean, 28 Joann, 28 John. 3 John Andrew, 41, 47 John Anthony III, 36 John Anthony Jr., 20, 35 John Anthony Sr., 6, 19

HEALY

Joseph Francis, 11, 27 Joseph John, 27 Josephine, 4 Josephine Ann, 37 Josephine Hope, 20, 37 Josephine Mary, 36 Katherine, 31 Katherine Kathleen, 6, 16 Kathleen Ann, 40, 46 Kathryn Ann, 41 Kenneth, 30, 31 Laura Lee, 40 LI.B Martin, 39 Lucy Carroll, 35, 44 Luke, 4 Luke Thomas, 11, 28 Madelyn Mcmahon, 46 Margaret Agatha "Maggie", 5 Margaret Ann, 31 Margaret Anna, 37 Margaret Kathleen Ann Murphy, 47 Margaret Mary, 20, 29 Mary, 1, 3, 5, 6, 7, 11, 12 Mary Adeline, 13 Mary Deborah, 37 Mary Delores, 27 Mary Katherine, 40 Mary Linda, 34, 43 Mary Michelle, 36 Maureen Lynn, 41 Michael, 28 Michael Edward, 46 Michael J., 9 Michael James, 34 Michael William, 46 Micheal John, 47 Monica E., 11, 28 Nancymimi, 46 Nicholas Joseph, 46 Nicholas Mark, 37 Pat, 8 Patricia, 29 Patricia Jo, 41, 47 Patrick David, 37 Patrick Dudley, 46 Patrick Francis, 6, 11, 29, 41 Patrick Joseph, 40, 46

HEALY

Patrick M., 1, 5 Peter Raymond, 41, 47 Phillip John, 20 Raymond J., 12 Raymond Joseph, 30, 41 Richard John, 37 Robert Joseph, 27 Roger Louis, 37 Roger Martin, 20 Roland Gerald, 27 Roland William, 36 Rosemary, 29, 37, 40 Ruth Anne, 37 Sarah A., 4 Sarah Mae Florence Murphy, 47 Sean Patrick, 41 Sidney A., 4 Susan Kathrine, 41, 46 Susan Marie, 41, 47 Terrance Michael, 40 Thomas, 1, 8 Thomas C., 6, 12 Thomas Cummings, 36 Thomas Francis, 3, 11, 27 Timothy Jerome, 41, 46 Timothy Roger, 37 Tracy Ann, 41, 46 Wilhelmina, 11, 28 William Edward Jr., 37 William Edward Sr., 21, 37 **HEALY-HEGEWISCH** Monica, 45 **HEINEN** Otto Othmar, 14 HENBERGER Otto, 33 HEYER Nancy Lou, 40 HOBERG Carol Ann, 47 HOFFMAN David, 42 Jack, 42 Jim, 42 Mark, 42 Neal, 42

HOLLANDER (No Given Name), 47 Connor, 47 Taylor Healy, 47 HONEBRINK Lois Irene, 21 HOPE Mary, 5 Thomas, 5 HOSICK Belle, 17 HOWLETT Merlin Joseph, 48 HULL Megan Heyer Ruth, 46 Michael Ray, 46 Morgan Joe, 46 HUTTON Edith, 15 HUTZEL Bernard, 39 ISBELL Amy Jo, 47 JACKS Robert, 32 JACKSON Aidan Charles, 50 Brian Kelsie, 44, 50 Christopher Brent, 44 Thomas Rivers, 44 JAMES Noyelles, 39 **JENNINGS** Rebecca, 44 JOHANSEN Llovd, 27 JOHNSON Dorothy Mae, 43 Keven, 48 Lucy Kathleen, 48 Matthew Keven, 48 Timothy Patrick, 48 KANE Ella, 22 John, 4 Randall, 22 **KELLY** Brendan, 47

KELLY Daniel Patrick, 47 Thomas Brendan, 47 **KEMPLER** Elsie. 38 KENT Fred, 8 **KERR** Shauna Michele, 50 Thomas, 33 William, 33 **KLIMISCH** William, 28 **KOEHLER** John, 7 KOONTZ George Edward, 35 KRAMER Joseph, 32 Regina Marie, 32 KRANIGER Helen Margaret, 37 **KRAUSE** Wanda Rose, 48 KRIBELL James, 28 LALLY Agatha, 39 Dudley, 39 LANSING Edward, 4 LEHMANN Ann, 8 LEO Jacqueline Lee, 44 LIEDL Alphonse, 38 Alphonse Joseph, 38 Eugene, 38 John, 38 Mary Jane, 38 Peggy, 38 LITTLE Carrie, 50 LOFTUS Margaret T., 26 Michael, 25

LOLMAUGH Betty, 40 LORIG Frank, 14 Irene Marie, 14 Katherine F. "Kitty", 16 LYLE William, 27 LYNCH Colleen Patricia, 33, 43 John Patrick, 33 Kathryn Eunice, 33, 43 Patrick, 33 MAHAN Edward, 27 MANNING Philip, 27 MARSHALL George A., 15 Reginald Alexander, 15 MARTIN Earl T., 31 Shirley Jean, 31, 41 MCCALL Kathryn Eunice, 33 MCCANN Catherine, 22, 39 Gertrude, 22 Margaret "Marge", 22, 39 Maude Theresa, 22, 38 Michael F., 21 Peter, 21 **MCCOMBS** Richard, 43 MCCONVILLE Jenny Frances, 21 **MCDONALD** Mary, 8 **MCKENNA** Mary, 28 Michael, 28 **MCMONAMAN** Mary, 8, 12 MCNALLY Carlton, 39 Catherine Ann, 39 John Miles, 39 LI.B Carlton, 39

MCNALLY Maureen, 39 Patricia, 39 MILLER Benjamin Cole, 50 Charles Brent, 43, 50 Charles Edward, 18 Cynthia Diane, 43, 50 Ethan James, 50 George John, 43 Lucy Gertrude, 18 Michelle Elizabeth, 43 Samantha Marie, 50 Thomas George, 43 MORENO Maria Melanie, 37 MOSHER Shirlee, 42 MUND Mary Anne, 32 **MURPHY** Bridget Ann, 47 Harriet Ann, 41 MURR Helen, 31 MURRAY Anna, 11 NIELSEN Bart. 41 **O'BOYLE** Mary, 1 **O'BRIEN** Patricia, 38 O'CONNOR Erin Elizabeth, 43, 49 Hope Charles, 50 Joseph Emmett, 43 Kathleen Mary, 43, 49 Maureen Ann, 43, 49 Michael John, 43, 49 Noelle Lucy, 50 Patricia Colleen, 43, 49 Timothy Patrick, 43 **O'MALLEY** (No Given Name), 8 OSLUND Gustav, 20 Josephine Selma, 20

O'TOOLE Margaret Anna, 20 William Henry, 20 PARKER (No Given Name), 46 Bradley Joseph, 46 McKenzie Healy, 47 PATRICIA Ana, 44 PAWLENTY Carol Ann, 42, 48 Clarence William, 42 James C., 42 Mary Ann Elizabeth, 42, 48 Patricia Ann, 42 PECORA Cheryl Marie, 46 PEDERSON Andrew, 22 PEHRSON Mary Charlotte, 20 PERRONE Brian T., 49 Connor Michael, 49 Shannon Colleen, 49 PETERSON Anna, 22 PHILBIN George, 9, 23 George Joseph, 24 Maria, 9, 25 Mary Ellen, 24 Patrick, 9, 24 Peter Michael, 24 Thomas H., 9 POWELL Joseph, 11 Mary Alice, 11 RAHILLY Genevieve Beatrice, 34 RANSEL Beatrice Inessa, 50 Eleanor Healy, 50 Zachary, 50 RAUSCHNOT Charles, 42 REYES Esther Rosa, 50

RICKWA Aidan Michael, 49 Kathryn Ann, 49 Kelly Teresa, 49 Michelle Colleen, 49 Spencer Ted, 49 ROLAND Chester, 23 Harry, 23 James Jr., 23 Lily, 23, 39 Maude, 22 Melville, 23 ROWAN Emily, 42 J. Michael, 42 Michael, 42 Sara, 42 ROWLAND Anne Jeanne, 8 Anthony, 7 Arthur Thomas, 21, 38 Bridget, 7, 22 Catherine Kathleen "Kitty", 8 Emmet, 21 Hugh John, 8 James, 7, 22 John, 7, 38 Maria Frances, 7, 21 Mary Ellen, 38 Michael, 7 Ralph, 38 Robert T., 38 Rose Mary, 21, 38 Ruth, 38 Stanley, 38 Sylvester Mcconville, 21, 38 Thomas, 7, 21 RUIZ Fidel, 37 **RUIZ-HEALY** Carlota Rodriguez, 45 Eduardo I., 45 Eduardo Jaime Jr., 45 Edward James, 37, 45 Fidel Enrique, 45 Fidel M.D., 37, 44 John Anthony, 37, 44

RUIZ-HEALY Josephine Hope, 37, 44, 45 Kathleen, 44 Kristina, 44 Liliana. 45 Patricia Fernanda, 44 Patricio Santiago, 45 Rolando Rodriguez, 45 **RUIZ-MORENO** Fidel M.D., 37 RUNGE Wallace F., 38 RYAN Helen, 39 SAMPSON Belle (Hosick), 17 Charles Eugene, 17 Eugene, 17 SANCHEZ Alex, 38 SCHECH Chester Schech, 39 Ed, 39 Fred, 22 **SCHLUSSLER** Christine Ann, 48 Gerald Robert, 48 Phillip Elmer, 48 Robert Orlando, 48 Roberta Jo, 48 Sandra Lou, 48 Shirley Wanda, 48 SCHMITZ Katherine Mary, 29 **SCHNEIDER** Dorothy, 38 SCHULZE George L. M. D., 4 SHARKEY Malena, 46 Rick, 46 Shanen Mason, 46 SHOBERG Charles, 14 SIEVERS Mary Lu, 41 SILVER Arthur, 32

SINNOTT Elizabeth A., 13 Richard, 13 SLOWEY Eugene, 28 James F., 28 Joan, 28 Richard, 28 Robert, 28 SMITH Jay Pitt, 46 Lindsay Ann, 46 Nicholas Chatham, 46 SPALDING Lester Luther, 36 **STEPHENS** Roy, 11 STRICKER Avery, 49 Gabriel, 49 John, 49 Lauren, 49 Olivia, 49 STUART Charles, 44 TOWEY Anna, 20 TRAMMEL Garnell, 35 UHLE (No Given Name), 47 Brandon Thomas, 47 Nicholas Edward, 47 Ryan Douglas, 47 VANOVER Allan Dale, 50 Madison Nichol, 50 VAUGHT Scott, 43 VAVRA John, 28 WATKINS Margaret K., 38 WEIER Clement James, 27 WERNER Maxwell Christopher, 48 Mitch, 48

WESSEL Esther Maria, 34 WHEELER Christann, 42 Jack, 42 John, 42 WHITE James Michael, 44 Joseph Edward, 44 Robert Joseph, 44 WHITTED Catherine Eugenia, 34 James Albert, 34 WOOD Alethea Michelle, 50